AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE

CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

AND

THE

CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

UNITS A AND B

Effective: September 1, 2023 through August 31, 2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>ARTICLE</u>	<u>TITLE</u>	<u>PAGE</u>
	Preamble	1
Article 1	Recognition Clause	1
Article 2	Bargaining Procedure	2
Article 3	Grievance Procedure	2
Article 4	Salaries	6
Article 5	Teaching Hours and Teaching Load	8
Article 6	Class Size	20
Article 7	Specialists and Special Programs	21
Article 8	Non-Teaching Duties	21
Article 9	Teacher Employment	22
Article 10	Teacher Assignment	23
Article 11	Transfers	23
Article 12	Vacancies and Promotions	25
Article 13	Positions in Summer School, Evening School, Athletic Coaching	
	and in Federal Programs	26
Article 14	Teacher Evaluation	26
Article 15	Teacher Facilities	28
Article 16	Use of School Facilities	30
Article 17	Sick Leave	30
Article 18	Temporary Leave of Absence	33
Article 19	Extended Leaves of Absence	34
Article 20	Sabbatical Leave of Absence	36
Article 21	Substitute Teachers	38
Article 22	Professional Learning and Educational Improvement	38
Article 23	Protection	40
Article 24	Personal Injury Benefits	41
Article 25	Insurance Annuity and Dental Plan	42

Article 26	Textbooks and Instructional Materials	44
Article 27	Deductions	44
Article 28	Recommendations	45
Article 29	General	46
Article 30	No Strike	53
Article 31	School Committee Rights	53
Article 32	Emergencies	53
Article 33	Voluntary Career Change Option	53
Article 34	Job-Sharing	54
Article 35	Code of Ethics	55
Article 36	New Teacher Orientation and Training	55
Article 37	Teachers Providing Services to Students pursuant to the I.D.E.A.	56
<u>APPENDICES</u>		
Appendices A-C	Cambridge Education Association Salary Schedules/Stipends	58
Appendix D	Teacher Standards and Procedures	74
Appendix E	Independent Medical Examination Agreement	97
Appendix F	Peer Observation Agreement	101
Appendix G	Expanded Learning Time Agreement	105
Appendix H	Side Letters	116

PREAMBLE

The parties to this agreement, the Cambridge Public Schools ("CPS") and the Cambridge Education Association ("Association"), firmly believe that a quality education is a fundamental right of every child, that all children can learn and that the CPS and the Association have the joint responsibility to preserve and foster the right of all students to succeed. We enthusiastically share a commitment and a responsibility to provide an excellent academic, social and emotional education of the whole child for all students in the Cambridge Public Schools. We also agree that recruiting and hiring a diverse faculty is a shared goal.

We share a responsibility and a commitment to foster an organizational culture of respect and accountability at all levels of the CPS. We therefore commit ourselves to an ongoing value driven review of the contractual structures and committees that currently exist to ensure that they are serving the interest of the partners at both the district and school levels to educate all students to their highest capacities.

This agreement is a compact that defines how we work together in the best interests of students. It is part of a process in which the partners work together in a meaningful way and within a time frame that provides real opportunity to shape results for students. The purpose of this collaboration is to resolve problems, address common issues and identify opportunities for improvement.

ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION CLAUSE

The COMMITTEE recognizes the ASSOCIATION for the purpose of collective bargaining as the exclusive representative of the two units consisting of all regularly appointed professional teaching employees of the Cambridge School System, including:

Unit A. Teachers and Athletic Trainers, Nurse Educators, Registered Physical Therapists, Occupational Therapists, and Part-Time Learning Disability Teachers.

Unit B. Ratio Salary Schedule Personnel

Unless otherwise indicated, the employees in the above units will be referred to as teachers and ratio schedule personnel.

This contract will exclude substitute teachers and all other employees of the Cambridge School Department, except where specifically provided for in other articles of this Contract.

ARTICLE 2 BARGAINING PROCEDURE

- A-1. Not later than October 1 of the contract year in which this Agreement expires, the Committee agrees to enter into negotiations with the Association over a successor Agreement in accordance with the procedure set forth herein in good faith effort to reach agreement concerning teachers' wages, hours and other conditions of their employment. Any agreement so negotiated will apply to all teachers, and will be reduced to writing and signed by the Committee and the Association.
- A-2. During negotiations, the Committee and the Association will present relevant data, exchange points of view, and make proposals and counter proposals. The Committee will make available to the Association for inspection all pertinent public records of the school system. Either party may, if it so desires, utilize the services of an outside consultant and may call upon professional and lay representatives to assist in the negotiations.
- A-3. If the negotiations described in this Section A have reached an impasse, the procedure described in Chapter 150E of the General Laws will be followed.
- B. The Association and the Committee agree that each has a right to bargain for any provision that it wished in the preparation of this contract. Each expressly waives the right to reopen the contract for any changes unless mutually agreed upon by the Association and the Committee.
- C. TERM OF CONTRACT: This Agreement shall be effective as of September 1, 2023 and remain in effect until August 31, 2026. Upon receipt prior to October 1, 2025 of written notice from the Association of its desire to initiate successor negotiations to amend the terms of this Agreement, negotiations will begin, on mutually-agreed upon dates and times beginning in October of 2025 on the terms of a successor collective bargaining agreement effective as of September 1, 2026 onward.

ARTICLE 3 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

The purpose of the procedures set forth hereinafter is to produce prompt and equitable solutions to those complaints, which, from time to time, may arise involving the wages, hours, or the conditions of employment of the members. The Committee and the Association desire that such procedure shall always be as informal and confidential as may be appropriate for the complaint involved at the procedural level involved. Nothing herein shall prohibit teachers and/or the Association from attempting to resolve grievances informally with appropriate members of the Administration prior to initiating the formal procedures set forth below. The parties are encouraged at any time before or during the grievance process to resolve problems through informal mediation or other settlement techniques as may be appropriate.

- A. <u>DEFINITION</u>: A grievance shall mean a complaint by a member that there has been a violation, misinterpretation or inequitable application of any of the provisions of this contract. As used in this Article the term "member" shall also mean a group of members having the same grievance.
- B. <u>RIGHT OF THE ASSOCIATION</u>: The Committee acknowledges the right of the Association to participate in the processing of any grievance at any level.

C. <u>ADJUSTMENT OF GRIEVANCES</u>: Grievances shall be presented and adjusted in the following manner:

Level One

All grievances which involve a question within the scope of responsibility of the grievant's appropriate supervisor will be filed and thoroughly discussed at this level. The grievance shall be filed in writing by the grievant and a representative of the Association with the appropriate supervisor. The supervisor shall submit their written answer to the member and the Association within twenty (20) school days of the filing of the grievance. Unit B Administrators shall skip Level One and file a grievance directly at Level Two.

Level Two

If the grievance shall not be disposed of hereunder to the member's satisfaction and the member and the Association shall have determined to proceed further, the member and a representative of the Association shall present a written statement of the grievance to the Superintendent within twenty (20) school days of receipt of the supervisor's answer. The Superintendent shall meet with the member and a representative of the Association within twenty (20) school days in an effort to settle the grievance, provided that the Superintendent may designate another to act in their place and provided further, that if the Superintendent so designates another and the disposition is not satisfactory to the member, the member and a representative of the Association shall have the right to meet with the Superintendent. In any event, the written answer of the Superintendent to the grievant and the Association is due no later than twenty (20) school days after the meeting with the Superintendent. Provided the parties agree in writing, Level One and/or Level Two of the Grievance procedure may be bypassed and the grievance brought directly to Level Three.

Level Three

If the grievance shall not have been disposed of under Level Two to the member's satisfaction and the employee and the Association shall have determined to proceed further, a written statement of the grievance shall be presented within twenty (20) school days of receipt of the Superintendent's answer by the Association to the Committee. The School Committee shall meet with the member and a representative of the Association within twenty (20) school days in an effort to resolve the grievance. The written decision of the School Committee shall be due within twenty (20) school days of the meeting with the School Committee.

PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO GRIEVANCES AT LEVEL ONE, LEVEL TWO AND LEVEL THREE.

The School Committee will comply with law with respect to its obligation to furnish information relevant to grievance processing. Each written statement of a grievance shall include: (1) a concise statement of the facts constituting the grievance; (2) a reference to the applicable provisions of this Contract; (3) the date upon which the act or omission giving rise to the grievance occurred, and, if applicable, the latter date upon which the member should not be held to have learned of the same and a concise statement of the reasons why the member should not be held to have learned of the same earlier; and (4) the dates of all prior written

presentations, if any. Each statement under Level Two or Three shall be signed on behalf of the Association by its President, or Vice-President, or the Chair, or Vice-Chair of the Grievance Committee.

In those cases in which the event, or omission giving rise to the grievances should have become known to the member upon the occurrence of the event or omission, the statement shall be presented not later than the first to occur: the twentieth (20th) school day; or, fortieth (40th) calendar day next following the date of event or omission. In those cases in which the member affected could not reasonably be expected to have knowledge of the event or omission until some time after its occurrence, the time for presenting the statement shall be measured from the first date upon which the member should have known of the event or omission and the burden of establishing a later date than the date of occurrence shall be upon the member. Any grievance pending at the conclusion of the Contract will remain operative in the subsequent Contract period unless settled in negotiations.

Failure by the person to whom presented to make a determination with respect to a grievance by the time limit indicated shall be deemed a denial of the grievance.

Failure to present a proper written statement within the applicable time limit shall be deemed a waiver of the grievance. Time limits may be extended by mutual agreement in writing.

Times for meetings to discuss grievances shall be scheduled outside of school hours unless in the judgment of the Superintendent, in the case of a Level Two proceeding, or of the Committee, in the case of a Level Three proceeding, a meeting during school hours is desirable to facilitate the production of appropriate information. Attendance by members and by Association representatives at grievance meetings held during school hours shall constitute authorized absence without loss of pay. Members of the Grievance Committee of the Association may also be absent during school hours without loss of pay in those instances in which it is reasonably necessary for the investigation or processing of an alleged grievance and for such periods as investigation or processing during school hours may reasonably require. The Association agrees that absences during school hours shall be avoided whenever they would interfere with the conduct of the education program and that the right to take such absence shall not be abused. The Association shall have the right to use in its presentation at any level of this grievance procedure any representative or representatives of its own choosing.

RECORDS

While both parties may maintain files of grievances and the disposition thereof, the Committee shall not make any entry or file any paper in the personnel file of any employee involved in a grievance except as may be required to implement the disposition thereof.

REPRISALS

No reprisal of any kind shall be taken by any party hereto against any person who participates in any way in grievance proceedings by reason of such participation.

PRECEDENT

A written record shall be made of the disposition of any grievance at Level Two or Level Three. If such disposition becomes final by acceptance by the Association, such disposition shall apply to all future complaints based on the same or similar facts.

ARBITRATION

If a grievance involving the interpretation or application of any provision of this Agreement shall not have been disposed of under Level Three of the grievance procedure to the satisfaction of the member and the Association, the Association may, not later than twenty-five (25) business days next following receipt of response to the grievance under Level Three, initiate arbitration of the grievance under the rules then obtaining of the American Arbitration Association. This initiation may also be made by submission under such rules. The arbitration shall proceed under such rules except that the parties may, if they can, mutually designate the Arbitrator.

The Arbitrator shall be without power to modify, alter, add to, or subtract from the provisions of this Contract. The arbitrator's award, if within their jurisdiction, shall be final and binding on both parties.

The fees of the American Arbitration Association and of the arbitrator and the expenses of the arbitrator and the conduct of the hearing shall be shared equally by the parties but each party shall bear its own expenses for the presentation of its case.

Arbitration pursuant to this Article shall be the exclusive remedy available to members and the Association in the event that a grievance is not disposed of under the Grievance Procedure.

D. <u>ADVISORY ARBITRATION AND ALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURES</u>

The purpose of this provision is to provide the Association and the Committee with feedback and advice from an advisory arbitrator regarding a specific grievance(s). While such feedback and advice is strictly advisory in nature, it is the hope of the parties that said advisory arbitrator shall make suggestions for resolution or disposition, which will assist the parties in improving contract enforcement and labor relations in general. To this end, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. Advisory arbitration may be proposed by either party at any stage of the Grievance Procedure following the presentation of the grievance at Level Two. Advisory arbitration shall only take place by mutual agreement between the Association and the Committee.
- 2. The entire advisory arbitration procedure is non-binding except as specifically agreed to by the parties in writing. The feedback from the advisory arbitrator shall in no circumstance, except by mutual agreement of the parties, be referred to in any subsequent formal arbitration with respect to any grievance.
- 3. No advisory arbitrator shall sit as the formal arbitrator in a case in which (s)he was an advisory arbitrator.
- 4. Cases shall be presented without witnesses, briefs or transcripts. The parties shall provide brief oral presentation of their respective claims and defenses using documentary evidence and/or

stipulations as may be appropriate. The particular details of the process will be agreed upon in each instance by the parties and the advisory arbitrator.

- 5. The advisory arbitrator shall provide feedback, advice and suggestions for resolution or disposition to the Association and the Committee immediately following the presentations of the parties unless the parties mutually agree to the contrary.
- 6. All costs of advisory arbitration shall be shared equally by the parties, but each party shall bear its own expenses for the presentation of its cases.
- 7. The parties may agree upon other dispute resolution methods in addition to the foregoing in an effort to resolve grievances.

ARTICLE 4 SALARIES

A. The salaries of all persons covered by this Agreement are set forth in the salary schedules attached hereto in the Appendices.

B. <u>Sick Leave Buy Back</u>

In recognition of dedicated service to the children of Cambridge, any teacher covered by this agreement who is eligible to retire may obtain an increase in compensation in the final year of teaching by following the established procedure.

- B-1. In order to allow for budgeting, eligible teachers must notify the Superintendent in writing by February 15th of the school year at the end of which they intend to retire under the provisions of the Massachusetts Teachers' Retirement Act. Exceptions to the above rule will be made only when an emergency clearly exists. Teachers who wish to retire on a date other than the last day of the school year must notify the Superintendent by February 15th of the school year prior to the expected date of their retirement. Only if their position has not yet been filled, the teacher may submit a written request rescinding their intent to retire, which is subject to approval by the Superintendent.
- B-2. If such notice is submitted in writing by February 15, then, upon retirement, the teacher shall be paid the amount specified below for their accumulated unused sick leave as of the date of retirement.

In the event that a teacher retires other than during the period between the last day of the school year and the first day of the following school year, or at the end of the semester for a teacher assigned to a high school program or on December 31st for a teacher assigned to an elementary school or upper school, then there will be a twenty percent (20%) deduction from the amount that the teacher is entitled to as their sick leave buyback.

Rate per Day

Effective 9/1/02

1-50 Days \$46.00

51-99 Days \$58.00

100+ Days \$90.00

B-3. For all members in Units A&B the maximum number of accumulated sick days for which sick leave buyback will be permitted is as follows:

All members of Units A&B hired before September 1, 2013 who have accumulated a total of 350 sick days or more as of September 1, 2013 shall be exempt from the cap.

All members of Units A&B hired before September 1, 2017 who have accumulated a total of 200 sick days or more as of September 1, 2016 shall have a cap of 400 sick days.

All other members of Units A&B shall have a cap of 300 sick days.

B-4. In the event a teacher dies while employed by the School Department, their estate will be paid a sum equal to the number of their accumulated sick leave days times the daily rate set forth in Section B-2 above.

C. 403B Plan – Transfer of Sick Leave Buyback

The Committee agrees to implement the use of a 403B plan in accordance with Internal Revenue Service regulations to allow members of Units A&B to make a one-time transfer of sick leave buyback monies at the time of retirement to a 403B plan to reduce tax liability in accordance with Internal Revenue Service Regulations.

D. Increments

To be eligible to advance to the next annual salary step, teachers must actively work at least 110 school days in the previous school year as a regularly appointed teacher in the Cambridge Public School Department. Sabbatical leave and approved FMLA or medical leave (whether paid or unpaid) count towards the 110 days but personal leaves do not count.

E. Direct Deposit of Paychecks

Effective June 30, 2017, all unit members will be required to have direct deposit. Additionally, effective June 30, 2017, all unit members will receive direct deposit paycheck notifications only via their school district email account. Any unit member who does not have direct deposit as of June 30, 2017 will be exempt from this requirement.

ARTICLE 5 TEACHING HOURS AND TEACHING LOAD

A. TIME SCHEDULE FOR STUDENTS:

Except for students covered by activities conducted during flex-time (see Section L below), the following shall be the time schedule for students;

Elementary School/Upper School 8:25 a.m. - 2:25 p.m. Cambridge Rindge and Latin School 8:05 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.

The above starting and closing times may be moved forward or backward up to one-half hour, with every reasonable effort to reduce said span of time, for particular schools for the purpose of maximizing the efficiency of school bus utilization. The Association will be consulted prior to making any such time schedule changes.

Effective as of September 1, 2024, except for students covered by activities conducted during flex-time (see Section L below), the following shall be the time schedule for students;

Elementary School/Upper School 8:15 a.m. - 2:45 p.m. on Mondays, Tuesdays, Thursdays and Fridays, and 8:15 a.m. - 2:15 p.m. on Wednesdays

Cambridge Rindge and Latin School 8:00 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.

The above starting and closing times may be moved forward or backward up to one-half hour, with every reasonable effort to reduce said span of time, for particular schools for the purpose of maximizing the efficiency of school bus utilization. The Association will be consulted prior to making any such time schedule changes.

B. TIME SCHEDULE FOR TEACHERS:

- B-1. The Committee and the Association agree that the teacher as a professional will devote whatever time is required to maintain a high quality of education in the Cambridge Public Schools.
- B-2. All elementary and upper school campus teachers will begin their workday fifteen minutes prior to the starting time established for students and will end ten minutes after the time established for the dismissal of pupils. Effective September 1, 2024, all elementary and upper school campus teachers will begin their workday fifteen minutes prior to the starting time established for students and will end ten minutes after the time established for the dismissal of pupils with the exception of Wednesdays. On twenty-eight Wednesdays throughout the school year, an additional hour will be allocated from the pool of professional learning time creating a 90 minute block. The longer Wednesdays would be scheduled to avoid the first and last weeks of school and the week before Winter Break and, where possible, weeks with holidays and professional days. Seven (7) of these twenty-eight (28) blocks of time on Wednesdays will be teacher directed collaboration time. Teachers will submit a form indicating date, time, topic,

description, participants and location to the school principal prior to the collaboration meeting occurring. The remaining twenty-one (21) of these twenty-eight (28) blocks of time on Wednesdays will be directed by principals in consultation with Faculty Advisor Committees for school-based activities and district and departments in consultation with the Professional Learning Committee for district and department activities. The remaining early release Wednesdays throughout the school year will have thirty minutes of time that will be teacher directed time for collaboration with colleagues and/or consultation with specialists.

In order to maximize the efficiency and effectiveness of the delivery of professional development and other district-wide activities, on days when educators are to report to a full day of district-wide professional development or other district-wide activities, the school district may designate a single time between 7:40 a.m. and 8:40 a.m. for all unit members to report to work. The school district shall provide at least one month's notice of any such change.

- B-3. There will be a pool of thirty-eight (38*) hours per year for school curricular/staff development, scheduled tutoring services or parent/guardian conference services. This time will not be required during the following weeks: opening week, Thanksgiving week, the five school days prior to the beginning of the December vacation week, and the five school days prior to the last day of school. This pool of thirty-eight (38) hours will be scheduled by each principal/dean, subject to the following rules:
 - 1. Each principal/dean will schedule the use of such time after consulting with the Faculty Advisory Committee in their school building or small school at CRLS.
 - 2. (a) Principals/deans will make reasonable efforts to give one (1) month advance notice of any scheduled meeting/event.
 - (b) Principals/deans also will make reasonable efforts to provide a tentative schedule of meetings/events contemplated for the upcoming school year by the end of the first week that school is in session. The parties acknowledge, recognize and agree that the provision of such tentative schedule does not alter the notice requirements set forth in Article 5, Section B, B-3 (2)(a) and Article 5, Section B, B-5(C)(2).
 - 3. Principals/deans will accommodate staff who are already enrolled in outside courses or seminars.
 - 4. Principals/deans will not schedule more than three (3) hours of such time in a week, and no session will be more than two (2) hours in length.
 - 5. Principals/deans will not schedule more than twelve (12) hours of such time in any given month.
 - 6. The scheduling of such time will be exclusive of early release days (i.e. up to two (2) such hours may be scheduled following the end of teacher working hours on early release days)

7. The hours will be contiguous with the school day. Sessions where educators are from the same building and virtual meetings will begin no more than 10 minutes from the end of their work day. Sessions where educators are from multiple schools will begin no more than 30 minutes from the end of their work day.

(*Effective as of September 1, 2023, an additional .25 percent will be added to the Unit A salary schedule in exchange for the additional three (3) hours of time being added to the pool of professional learning hours.)

- B-4. The length of the workweek for part-time learning disability teachers (former L. D. tutors) shall be twenty hours per week.
- B-5.
- A. The Superintendent or designee can require members of the bargaining unit who are affected by mergers, consolidations or major program initiatives to be effective during the life of the contract to participate in up to thirty (30) hours of mandatory staff development and/or training, paid at the workshop participant rate, during the course of the school year during which the contract is in effect.

Either the Superintendent of Schools will notify the Superintendent's Advisory or the Chief of Academic and Schools will notify the Professional Learning Committee as determined by the Superintendent of Schools when it becomes known that there are mergers, consolidations or major program initiatives that will trigger affected bargaining unit members to participate in mandatory professional development.

- B. Principals/deans can require all other members of the bargaining unit to participate in up to 15 hours of mandatory staff development and/or training, paid at the workshop participant rate, during the course of the school year.
- C. The training described above in sections A and B of Article 5B-5 will be scheduled at any time during the period from the week before the start of the school year to within five business days of the last day of the school year and no later than June 30th, subject to the following rules:
 - 1. The Superintendent or designee or Principal/Dean shall schedule the use of such time after consulting with, respectively, the Professional Learning Committee or the Faculty Advisory Committee.
 - 2. Principals/deans will make reasonable efforts to give one (1) month advance notice to all staff of any scheduled sessions pursuant to Article 5-B-5 B. The Superintendent or designee will make reasonable efforts to give three (3) months advance notice to all staff of any scheduled sessions pursuant to Article 5 B-5 A.3. Principals/deans or the Superintendent or designee as applicable will accommodate staff who are already enrolled in outside courses or seminars.

- 3. Such sessions will not be held on weekends.
- 4. When such sessions are scheduled on school days, principals/deans or the Superintendent or designee will not schedule more than three (3) hours of such time in a week, and no session will exceed two (2) hours in length.
- 5. When such sessions are scheduled on school days, principals/deans or the Superintendent or designee will not schedule more than twelve (12) hours of such sessions in any given month.
- 6. When such sessions are scheduled on school days, the hours of such sessions will be contiguous with the school day.
- 7. The total number of hours that may be scheduled pursuant to Article 5B-3 and Article 5B-5 in any week when school is in session is five (5) hours.
- 8. The maximum number of hours that can be required of a member of the bargaining unit pursuant to Article 5 B-5A and Article 5 B-5B during the course of any school year is thirty (30) hours.
- D. Members of the bargaining unit participating in mandatory staff development and/or training will be given the opportunity to evaluate the effectiveness of such sessions.
- E. Any staff development and/or training that is scheduled in addition to the time set forth above in Article 5B-3 and Article 5B-5(A) and (B) will be voluntary.
- F. Principals/deans will make reasonable efforts to provide a tentative schedule of staff development and/or training contemplated for the upcoming school year by the end of the first week that school is in session. The parties acknowledge, recognize and agree that such schedule is subject to change and the provision of such tentative schedule does not alter the notice requirements set forth in Article 5, Section B, B-3(2) and Article 5, Section B, B-5(C)(2).
- B-6. When it has been determined by the school and/or Cambridge School Department that staff development and/or training will be conducted online, then members of the bargaining unit may determine the location from which to access and participate in the online virtual staff development and/or training so long as such determination does not impact any duties or responsibilities before or after the online virtual staff development and/or training.

B-7. Expanded Learning Time (ELT) Schools

1. Despite the State eliminating the Expanded Learning Time (ELT) grant, the District will maintain the hours of the ELT schools (Fletcher Maynard Academy and M.L. King, Jr. School) for the 2023-2024 and 2024-2025 school years. The compensation for Unit A and B members who are working the 300 additional hours in the ELT program during

the 2023-2024 school year will be paid stipend rates that were set forth in the April 30, 2014 agreement regarding the expanded learning time programs at the Fletcher Maynard Academy and M.L. King, Jr. School. During the spring and fall of 2024, the District will begin a process with these two school communities regarding possible changes to the ELT program.

- 2. The contractual day for all Unit A members at the ELT Schools increases to 6 hours and 55 minutes beginning in school year 2024-2025. Despite the State's elimination of the ELT grant, the District will continue to maintain the hours of the two ELT schools (Fletcher Maynard Academy and M.L. King, Jr. School). Unit A&B members who work the additional 210 hours will be paid eighty-five percent (85%) of the stipend rates that were set forth in the April 30, 2014 agreement regarding the expanded learning time programs at the M.L. King, Jr. School and Fletcher Maynard Academy.
- 3. The additional 210 hours at the ELT schools shall expire following the 2024-2025 school year unless the District affirmatively decides to maintain the existing hours for the 2025-2026 school year as a result of the community processes at each of the ELT schools.
- 4. If, as a result of the community process in the spring and fall of 2024, the School Committee decides to keep one or both ELT schools but makes changes to the existing hours for the 2025-2026 school year, the School Committee and CEA will bargain any effects on the terms and conditions of employment of CEA Units A members working at the affected ELT school(s).
- B-8. Effective September 1, 2024, the preparation periods for High School Extension Program (HSEP) teachers will be forty-five (45) minutes. The contractual day for HSEP teachers increases by 30 minutes per day (150 minutes per week). The HSEP student instructional day increases by 5 minutes. This instructional time will be added in the morning. The remaining time for HSEP teachers will be allocated before and/or after the student day on an established schedule that is provided to the principal at the start of each school year:
 - Sixty (60) minutes per week for parent/family contact that includes communication with the family, logging the contact in our parent contact spreadsheet, and sharing pertinent information with school stakeholders.
 - Thirty (30) minutes per month of Principal directed PD
 - Sixty (60) minutes of teacher directed collaboration time per MONTH (60 minutes maximum per month of collaboration time x 10 months = 600 minutes total)

 Teachers will submit a form indicating date, time, topic, description, participants and location to the school principal prior to the collaboration meeting occurring.

HSEP delivery of instruction remains with current flexibility to meet needs of students.

B-9. Principals will consult with the Faculty Advisory Committee on the draft schedule. A draft of the schedule will be shared with school staff by June 30. The Principal will finalize the schedule before the first day staff reports in the following school year.

Effective September 1, 2024, a schedule of the dates and times of Wednesday professional learning time, including teacher directed and principal directed time, through January for each Pre-K-8 educator will be shared with educators two weeks prior to the educator return date. A schedule of dates for February through the end of the school year will be shared with Pre-K-8 educators prior to winter break.

Effective September 1, 2024, a schedule of dates and times of principal directed collaboration time through January for each grade 9-12 educator will be shared with educators two weeks prior to the educator return date. A schedule of dates for February through the end of the school year will be shared with grade 9-12 educators prior to winter break.

The School Committee and the CEA acknowledge and agree that the District may need to make adjustments in these schedules during the course of each semester due to unforeseen circumstances outside of the district's control. In the event that any such adjustment occurs, a revised schedule of dates will be provided to the educators promptly.

C. WORK YEAR

C-1. WORK YEAR FOR TEACHERS:

Effective the 2022-2023 school year, the work year for personnel in Unit A shall be 186 days.* The school calendar shall include not more than five (5) days for inclement weather. If Labor Day falls before September 5, the first day of school will be the Tuesday after Labor Day. If Labor Day falls on September 5, or later, then the first day of school for students will be the Tuesday before Labor Day. The Friday of the week preceding the start of school shall not be a workday for teachers.

Educators are expected to return to work on the first work day of the school year as set forth in Article 5, Section C-1 of the collective bargaining agreement for members of Unit A and Unit B, respectively. If a member of a unit is not going to report to work, the member must secure an excused absence from the Principal as far in advance as practicable by requesting an approved leave of absence for medical or personal reasons, such absence to be charged to either available sick leave or personal leave as applicable, and if such leave is unavailable, to be approved as unpaid leave. If a member does not report to work and does not have an advance excused absence, then the Cambridge Public Schools has a right to deduct from the member's paycheck those day(s) that the member was absent and not excused.

The work year includes 180 school days for students and six (6) additional professional days.

The six (6) professional days shall be scheduled as follows:

The Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday prior to the start of school: one of these days shall be for classroom preparation and the other days shall be for Unit A members to participate in professional development and other activities as determined by the school and/or school district.

Three (3) additional days: Election Day in November, the first work day in January after winter break, and one additional day to be scheduled within the school year as part of annual calendar development. Professional development and other activities on these days will be determined by the principal, after having consulted with the Faculty Advisory Committee and/or the Superintendent, after having consulted with the Professional Learning Committee.

On such days, the school district may designate a single time between 7:40 a.m. and 8:40 a.m. for all unit members to report to work. The school district shall provide at least one month's notice of any such change.

(*In exchange for the increase of 3 days in the work year, effective September 1, 2022, 1.64% will be added to the Unit A base pay for all salary steps and lanes.)

C-2. WORK YEAR FOR PERSONNEL IN UNIT B WILL BE AS FOLLOWS:

- a. Effective September 1, 2023, the work year for Assistant Principals (K-8) will be 196 days. The Assistant Principals (K-8) will work four (4) work days in the summer following the school year. The principal shall first meet with the Assistant Principal prior to May 15th to discuss the scheduling of the four (4) work days over the course of the summer. The principal may request the Assistant Principal to work additional days in the summer, but such days will be worked at the Assistant Principal's discretion. Any such time will be paid at their salaried hourly rate.
- b. Effective the 2022-2023 school year, the work year for all Directors, Assistant Principals (9-12), Deans of Curriculum and Program (9-12), Deans of Students (9-12), Assistant Directors and Coordinators will be 209 days.
- c. All Unit B members will be required to meet the minimum time scheduled for teachers in Unit A, and, in addition thereto, will remain a sufficient length of time to discharge the duties of their positions.
- d. The work year for all Unit B members will begin in August, six (6) work days prior to the first work day for all Unit A bargaining unit members.
- C-3. Principals, after consulting with their Faculty Advisory Committee, may schedule two (2) open houses, curriculum nights, and/or other family engagement activities of two (2) hours each (4 hours total) that all members of Unit A/B are required to attend without additional compensation.

Members of Unit A and B are required to participate in ten (10) hours of family conference time. Such conferences may be scheduled at times and locations suggested by teachers after conferring with the Parent/Guardian, with the prior approval of the Principal. Such approval will not be unreasonably withheld. The Superintendent may provide guidelines for these conferences to provide consistency of family experience across schools, including consistency of general timing, discussion protocol, or information collected.

Members of Unit A and B will also utilize at least ten (10) hours of proactive communication and engagement with individual families about their students which may include activities such as phone calls, in-person meetings, and home visits. Members of Unit A and B will track and submit this time at least quarterly in accordance with district guidelines.

School events		Principals may schedule 2 additional parent/guardian conferences, open houses or curriculum nights of two hours each in duration that teachers are required to attend (C-3)
Family Conferences	10 hours	
Individualized family outreach	10 hours	

C-4. Early Release Days

- Elementary and upper school students will be released at or around lunchtime seven (7) times during the school year. One such day may be used for elementary school moving on exercises and Upper School graduation exercises, and one day shall be the last day of the school year. No more than two (2) such days shall be used for system-wide professional activities, at the discretion of the Superintendent, and such days shall not be scheduled during the winter months. The remaining days shall be used for school-based professional activities. Teachers will spend such school-based days on staff development, parent/guardian conferences, tutoring of students, or other educationally related tasks, as designated by the Principal. Teachers will be dismissed at the time appropriate for the school pursuant to Section B-2. Effective as of September 1, 2024 with the change to early release for students every Wednesday other release days will be eliminated with the exception of the Wednesday before Thanksgiving, the day before Winter break, the last day of school, and 8th grade graduation at four (4) upper schools and the Amigos School and any elementary school sharing a building with an upper school. On these specified early release days, the length of the school day will be four (4) hours for all elementary and upper schools and the start time for each school will remain the same.
- b. Preparation periods will not be granted during release time.
- C-5. The District will provide one week's notice of the location for professional development.
- D-1. Subject to the availability of personnel, teachers will have a thirty (30) minute duty free lunch period. Teachers will be allowed to leave the building during their duty-free lunch period.

D-2. PREPARATION TIME:

Personnel in Unit A will, in addition to their lunch periods, have a preparation period during which they will not be assigned to other duties as follows:

- a. Elementary/Upper School teachers shall have no less than forty (40) continuous minutes of daily, duty free preparation time. Effective as of September 1, 2024, Elementary/Upper School teachers shall have no less than forty-five (45) continuous minutes of daily, duty free preparation time.
- b. The School Committee will indemnify a teacher in an elementary school, a teacher in an upper school campus or a high school teacher who loses preparation periods on the following basis: While a teacher shall not be required to use the prep time to prepare the person providing coverage, the teacher should consult with that person as their normal planning may require. The School Committee will indemnify a teacher in an elementary/upper school or a high school teacher not more than;

Effective Date	Per Hour, Pro Rata
Effective as of September 1, 2022	\$35.00
Effective as of September 1, 2024	\$40.00

Payment will be made in December and June/July provided, however, that the teacher and the principal certify the number of lost preparation periods by the end of December and June for payment at the appropriate times and provided that a current record of the same is available at all times in the office of the Principal.

E-1. High school teachers shall be required to be present for six (6) hours and twenty-five (25) minutes per day. Student instructional time shall be no less than 330 minutes per day. Teachers will have one prep period per day the equivalent of one teaching period, but no less than forty (40) minutes. All other time the teachers are required to be in the building is assigned professional time. Assigned professional time is defined as teachers working with teachers and/or administrators, on issues of curriculum, professional development and other professional activities related to instruction subject to the approval of appropriate administrators. It does not include student supervisory activities.

High school teachers shall teach 75% of the instructional day for students. It is intended under the block schedule that high school teachers shall not have more than two (2) preparations per semester or four (4) preparations per year although it is recognized that there may be unusual instances in which scheduling demands require that some teachers have three (3) preparations in a semester. In such event, teachers assigned three (3) preparations shall have three (3) full instructional blocks of duty free preparation a week and two (2) forty (40) minute continuous duty free preparation periods a week. All other high school teachers shall have two (2) full instructional blocks of duty free preparation and three (3) forty (40) minute continuous duty free preparation periods. In no event shall a high school teacher be assigned more than five (5) preparations in a year. High school teachers will, when necessary, communicate or meet with parents/guardians of students during any duty free preparation period. All other time the high school teachers are required to be in the building is assigned professional time as defined above.

Effective September 1, 2024: High school teachers shall be required to be present for six (6) hours and fifty-five (55) minutes per day. Student instructional time shall be no less than 335 minutes per day.

Teachers will have one prep period per day the equivalent of one teaching period, but no less than forty-five (45) minutes. The remaining time of high school teachers located at Cambridge Rindge and Latin School will be allocated before and/or after the student day on an established schedule that is provided to the principal at the start of each semester, such time to be used as follows:

- Sixty (60) minutes per week of student support sessions (240 minutes per month of student support sessions x ten months = 2400 minutes total). These student support sessions will be published on the Cambridge Rindge and Latin School webpage and also shared with families and students via ParentSquare or other school department approved messaging system then in effect and as designated by the school department. At least thirty (30) minutes of the sixty (60) minutes of student support sessions shall be scheduled after student dismissal time and the other thirty (30) minutes shall be scheduled to be accessible to students whose afterschool activities are contiguous to the school day.
- Ninety (90) minutes per month of parent and family contact/outreach sessions (90 minutes maximum per month of parent and family contact outreach sessions x 10 months = 900 minutes total). Secondary school teachers shall share and update a contact log or spreadsheet with Learning community/department leader via Cambridge Rindge and Latin School template reviewed by Cambridge Rindge and Latin School Faculty Advisory Committee.
- One hundred twenty (120) minutes per month of collaboration time which is distributed in the following manner:
 - Sixty (60) minutes of principal-directed collaboration time per MONTH (60 minutes maximum per month of principal-directed collaboration time x 10 months = 600 minutes total). CRLS may offer PD sessions at this time in lieu of collaboration time.
 and
 - Sixty (60) minutes of teacher directed collaboration time per MONTH (60 minutes maximum per month of collaboration time x 10 months = 600 minutes total) Teachers will submit a form indicating date, time, topic, description, participants and location to the school principal prior to the collaboration meeting occurring.
 - NOTE: CRLS may offer voluntary PD sessions at this time as well which staff can opt to take in lieu of teacher-directed collaboration time if they wish to do so

All other time the teachers are required to be in the building is assigned professional time. Assigned professional time is defined as teachers working with teachers and/or administrators, on issues of curriculum, professional development and other professional activities related to instruction subject to the approval of appropriate administrators. It does not include student supervisory activities.

CRLS high school teachers shall teach 75% of the instructional day for students. It is intended under the block schedule that high school teachers shall not have more than two (2) preparations per semester or four (4) preparations per year although it is recognized that there may be unusual instances in which scheduling demands require that some teachers have three (3) preparations in a semester. In such event, teachers assigned three (3) preparations shall have three (3) full instructional blocks of duty free preparation a week and two (2) forty-five (45) minute continuous duty free preparation periods a week. All other CRLS high school teachers shall have two (2) full instructional blocks of duty free preparation and three (3) forty-five (45) minute continuous duty free preparation periods. In no event shall a high school teacher be assigned more than five (5) preparations in a year. CRLS high school teachers will, when necessary, communicate or meet with parents/guardians of students during any duty free preparation period. All other time the CRLS high school teachers are required to be in the building is assigned professional time as defined above.

- E-2. High school teachers will not be required to teach more than two (2) subjects nor more than three (3) teaching preparations within said subjects at any one time. Only in unusual circumstances, because of the diversity of the programs offered, will exceptions to the above be allowed. In such a case, the average class load shall not exceed fourteen (14) students.
- F. Exceptions to the provisions of Section D and E up to five days may be made if the Superintendent or designee determines that such exception is necessary for the best interest of the student. However, exceptions which exceed five (5) days will be by mutual agreement between the Association and the Superintendent. The Association will be notified of such exceptions.
- G. Teacher participation in extra-curricular activities will be strictly voluntary.
- H. Any change of duty, hours or responsibility of any administrator would not be made without good reason
- I. Subject to the approval of the Superintendent or designee, a teacher may volunteer for non-teaching supervisory or school operations duties or projects beyond the scope of those normally performed. Said duties or projects shall be compensated at the following rate per hour, pro rata.

Effective Date

Rate per Hour

Effective as of September 1, 2022

\$35.00

J. FLEX TIME FOR GUIDANCE COUNSELORS

- 1. Guidance counselors can elect to work two (2) evenings a month in order to meet with families or for other educational purposes. Guidance counselors who provide this service will be able to reconfigure time commensurate with the volunteered flex time. Such arrangements for flextime scheduling must receive a proper approval from the Superintendent or designee.
- 2. Guidance counselors will be required to work 192 days inclusive of 180 school days, 6 professional development days plus three (3) days before the beginning of each school year and three (3) days after

the end of the school year to assist in scheduling and other guidance activities. The principal shall first meet with the guidance counselors as a department before May 15th to discuss the scheduling of such dates. Effective September 1, 2022, Secondary Guidance Counselors will be paid an additional 3.23% of the annual ten-month salary of the Unit A member.

K. FLEXIBLE HOURS WORK SCHEDULE

It is recognized by the parties that it may be advantageous both to individual teachers and to the educational program of the Cambridge Public Schools to allow for flexible work scheduling. In consideration thereof, the Association and the Committee agree as follows:

- 1. No members of the bargaining unit will lose a job or be reduced in time as a result of this flex time provision during the implementation or continuation pursuant to paragraph nine of this provision.
- 2. An Advisory Flex Time Program Oversight Committee ("Oversight Committee") shall be created. The Oversight Committee shall consist of two (2) representatives of the Association and two (2) representatives of the Committee. The Superintendent and the CEA President will jointly agree on the composition of the Committee. The Oversight Committee shall act in an advisory capacity to the Superintendent.
- 3. A Flex Program Proposal ("Proposal") must fall within a "Flex Time" window of 7:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. during the contractual work year. A flexible work hours schedule proposal (including providing for compliance with Article 5, B-3) may be submitted to the Superintendent by teachers and/or school or program administrators. Individual teachers and/or administrators shall be required to demonstrate the educational benefit to students.
- 4. Proposals shall be submitted and the Superintendent, in their discretion, may approve such proposals for a flexible work schedule at any time during the school year. Once approved, a flexible work schedule shall not be modified prior to the expiration of the approved proposal. Flexible work schedules shall be reviewed yearly by the Oversight Committee.
- 5. A flexible hours schedule shall be the equivalent of the total work time requirement which the individual teacher is required to work under the collective bargaining agreement. No teacher shall be required to work non-contiguous hours, nor shall a teacher be required to work in excess of the total hours set forth in this contract.
- 6. Individual teachers who elect to participate in a flextime opportunity shall do so on a strictly voluntary basis. Flextime opportunities shall be made available to teachers on a voluntary basis through an in-house posting. In filling flextime postings, consideration shall be given to a teacher's certification, area of competence, major and/or minor field of study, quality of teaching performance, attendance record and length of service in the Cambridge School System. All qualifications being equal, as determined solely at the discretion of the Superintendent, the teacher with the longest service in the Cambridge School System shall be given first choice for flextime opportunities.

- 7. Non-professional status teachers shall be eligible to participate in the flextime program, if they receive prior approval of the Superintendent and the President of the CEA.
- 8. If volunteers are not available or selected, then flextime opportunities shall be posted for new teacher hiring. Any new hire positions created under this provision shall be allowed to continue after the expiration of this provision, even if the parties choose not to renew the terms of this flextime program.
- 9. It is understood that a flexible hours work schedule is an arrangement between the individual teacher and the Superintendent. As such, in the event said teacher severs their employment during the period of the flex schedule, no member of the bargaining unit shall be assigned to said flex schedule involuntarily.
- 10. The Oversight Committee shall report on the flextime program to the joint bargaining teams of the parties during the term of the contract.
- 11. The fact of an individual's participation or non-participation in the flex program shall not adversely affect their evaluation or result in discipline, reassignment or transfer.

ARTICLE 6 CLASS SIZE

A. It is agreed that as soon as practical, considering availability of qualified personnel and suitable classroom space, the maximum number of pupils per teacher will be as follows:

1. Elen	nentary/U	Jpper	Schools
---------	-----------	-------	---------

Kindergarten	20
Grades 1 through 5	25
Grades 6 through 8	25

2. Senior High School

Science Laboratory	22
Shop/Career and Technical Education Lab	20
Academic subjects	28

- 3. Self-contained and/or substantially separate classes at no time shall exceed the number set by state law.
- 4. To the extent possible, remedial reading classes will not exceed the maximum recommended by the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education.
- 5. Where educationally feasible, larger classes will be assigned larger classrooms.
- 6. Case load for adjustment counselors shall at no time exceed the number set by law.

7. Within the first two weeks of each semester, guidance counselors and deans may ask teachers to authorize overrides to permit up to five (5) additional students per class. Such authorization will be completely voluntary.

ARTICLE 7 SPECIALISTS AND SPECIAL PROGRAMS

- A. The Committee and the Association recognize the fact that an adequate number of competent specialists is essential to the operation of an effective educational program.
- B. Special programs are deemed an important aspect of the educational program of students and special program classes (i.e., art, music, science, etc.) will not be canceled for the day so that specialists should act as substitute teachers in regular classes except in cases of emergency.
- C. The Committee recognizes that it must provide sufficient personnel to deliver services to meet the goals and objectives mandated by a student's individualized education program (IEP) in accordance with the timelines established by federal and state law. Therefore, it is the responsibility of the Office of Student Services (OSS) to ensure that caseloads for OSS specialists fulfilling a student's IEP are equitable throughout the district. Caseloads are not grievable. In accordance with Article 10, Section A, administrators are responsible for notifying an individual specialist about their caseload. Further, the administrator will provide the specialist the opportunity to discuss the caseload. After the above-mentioned discussion, if disagreement continues, the specialist may request that the Association President meet with the Assistant Superintendent of the Office of Student Services or designee to discuss the caseload. The Association may refer any policy matter relating to specialist caseloads to the School Committee Subcommittee on Special Education. The School Committee's Subcommittee on Special Education will review policy matters relating to specialist caseloads with the Association.

ARTICLE 8 NON-TEACHING DUTIES

The Committee and the Association acknowledge that a teacher's primary responsibility is to teach and that the teacher's energies should, to the extent possible, be utilized to this end. Therefore, they agree as follows:

- A. Teachers will not be required to perform the following duties:
 - 1. Non-professional assignments, including, but not limited to vacuuming carpets, milk distribution, cafeteria supervision, sidewalks, and buses from home to school, and school to home, except in cases of emergency as determined by the administrator of the building.
 - 2. Health services such as weighing and measuring pupils.
 - 3. Collecting money from students for non-educational purposes. Although teachers may be required to collect and transmit money to be used for educational purposes, they will not be required to tabulate or account for such money.

- 4. Duplicating instructional and other materials, and other similar clerical functions.
- B. Teachers will not be required to drive pupils to activities which take place away from the school.
- C. Teachers will perform corridor duty as stipulated by the Principal of the building.

ARTICLE 9 TEACHER EMPLOYMENT

- A. Full credit on the salary schedule, up to six (6) years, will be given for prior teaching experience upon initial employment. Credit greater than six (6) years may be provided at the sole discretion of the Superintendent or designee. In the case of exceptional needs, this requirement may be waived.
- B. Teachers with previous teaching experience in the Cambridge School System will, upon returning to the system, receive full credit on the salary schedule for all outside teaching experience. Teachers who have not been engaged in teaching on a full time basis will, upon returning to the system, be restored to that step on the salary schedule on which they would have been placed in September if they had remained in the Cambridge School System.
- C. Previously accumulated unused sick days will be restored to all returning regularly appointed teachers.
- D. Teachers who have obtained National Board Teacher Certification or National Certification of Adapted Physical Education (CAPE), any physical therapist who holds Board Certification as a Clinical Specialist in Pediatrics (PCS) issued by the American Board of Physical Therapy Specialties (ABPTS) and American Physical Therapy Association (APTA), any school psychologist who holds a credential as a Nationally Certified School Psychologist issued by the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP), the American Psychological Association (APA) or the National Board Certified Counselors (NBCC), any occupational therapist who holds Board Certification in Pediatrics (OT) or Specialty Certification in School System (OT) issued by the American Occupational Therapy Association (AOTA) and any speech language therapist who holds a certificate of clinical competence (CCC-SLP) issued by the American Speech Language Hearing Association (ASHA) will be granted a one-time fifteen (15) credits on the teacher's salary schedule as follows:

Bachelors will be placed as Master Master degree will be placed at Master plus 15 Master plus 15 will be placed at Master plus 30 Master plus 30 will be placed at Master plus 45 Master plus 45 will be placed at Master plus 60 Master plus 60 will be placed at Master plus 75

Teachers who have either a Master plus 75 credits or a Doctorate who have obtained a certification listed above in the previous paragraph will be granted an annual stipend of \$1,000 (one thousand dollars).

ARTICLE 10 TEACHER ASSIGNMENT

- A. Teachers will be notified in writing of their programs for the coming year, including the schools to which they will be assigned, the grades and/or subjects that they will teach, and any special or unusual classes that they will have. Said notification where possible will be made before the close of school in June.
- B. In order to assure that pupils are taught by teachers working within their areas of competence, teachers will not be assigned, except temporarily and for good cause, outside the scope of their teaching certificates and/or the major or minor fields of study.
- C. To the extent possible, changes in grade assignment in the elementary/upper schools and in subject assignment in the secondary schools will be voluntary.
- D. In arranging schedules for teachers who are assigned to more than one school, an effort will be made to limit the amount of inter-school travel. Such teachers will be notified of any changes in their schedules as soon as practicable. Teachers who are assigned to more than one school in any one school day will receive the following rate per mile for all inter-school driving done by them or reimbursement for the cost of public transportation.

Effective Date
September 1, 2020

Rate Per Mile

.40

E. Teacher assignments will conform to applicable equal employment opportunity law with respect to race, color, religion, sex (including pregnancy, gender identity, and sexual orientation), national origin, age (40 or older), disability or genetic information.

ARTICLE 11 TRANSFERS

DEFINITIONS:

<u>TRANSFER</u>: A transfer shall be defined as a voluntary or involuntary movement of a teacher from one school to another (except for reassignments as defined below).

<u>REASSIGNMENT:</u> Reassignment is defined as placement of school-based teachers in different grades within an elementary school or upper school, different subjects or learning communities at the high school, and placement of teachers in specialist positions (i.e. Office of Student Services, Bilingual, Art, Music, Physical Education, Science and World Language).

Although the Committee and the Association recognize that some transfer of teachers from one school to another is unavoidable, they also recognize that frequent transfer of teachers is disruptive of the educational process and interferes with optimum teacher performance. Therefore, they agree as follows:

- A. When a reduction in the number of teachers in a school is necessary, volunteers will be transferred first.
- B-1. When involuntary transfers are necessary, a teacher's certification, area of competence, major and/or minor field of study, quality of teaching performance, and length of service in the Cambridge Public Schools will be considered in determining which teacher is to be transferred.
- B-2. An involuntary transfer will be made only after a meeting between the teacher involved and the Superintendent or designee at which time the teacher involved will be notified of the reasons for the transfer. In the event that a teacher objects to the transfer at this meeting, upon the request of the teacher, the Association will be notified and the Superintendent or designee will meet with the Association's representative to discuss the transfer.
- B-3 In all cases of involuntary transfer, when the teacher has been notified of such transfer, the teacher will be given an opportunity at that time to examine a list of all vacancies and to select a position for which they believe themselves qualified. Said selection will not be denied by the Superintendent without, in their judgment, good reason. Positions being filled by substitute teachers will be included on the list of vacancies to be shown to the transferring teacher as being available the following September.

Once a teacher is notified of their involuntary transfer, they will be permitted through August 15 of that year to be interviewed for any vacancy posted by that date in accordance with Article 12, Section III. Teachers shall be entitled to be interviewed during the ten day period from the date the notice is posted, although a teacher may also participate in any subsequent interviews if they apply for the position and is not initially selected as a result of the "ten day posting interview." Only involuntary transferees may be interviewed during this ten day period.

As part of the process, involuntarily transferred teachers will have the opportunity to speak with a building administrator and visit the school. If recommended by the principal and approved by the Superintendent, teachers shall be transferred to that position, provided, however, that the teacher also may exercise their right to such "ten day posting interviews" for any other position posted as of August 15 of that year.

- C. Teachers desiring a transfer will submit a written request to the Superintendent and will be given a list of all available vacancies within two weeks of said request. Upon selection of the available vacancy desired, the teacher will submit a letter stating the reason thereof. Such request must be submitted prior to February 15 of each school year to be considered for the next school year. Requests must be renewed each year. All requests will be acknowledged in writing. The Association will be notified of all newly created positions.
- D. In the case of all voluntary or involuntary transfers, the Superintendent shall determine whether an interview of a potential transferee by the building administrator, directors and/or department heads, or in accordance with Section B(3) hereof, is necessary. The interview process used to assess the suitability of a teacher for a transfer to any school shall be regarded as advisory to the Superintendent only.

- E. Supervisors are responsible for notifying an individual who is to be reassigned and providing to an individual the opportunity to discuss the reassignment. After said discussion the teacher may request that the Association meet with the Superintendent or designee to discuss the reassignment.
- F. Involuntarily transferred teachers who interview and are not recommended for another position may, at the discretion of the Superintendent, and after consultation with the President of the Cambridge Education Association, be offered an exit incentive. Teachers who apply for and are granted this option will be granted either a half-year of leave at full pay or a full-year of leave at half pay. A decision to accept this option shall be irrevocable and must be accompanied by a letter of resignation or retirement to take effect immediately upon termination of the leave. This exit incentive will not apply to teachers who have already given notice of intent to retire or to resign.

ARTICLE 12 VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS

Section I.

- A. Whenever any vacancy in a professional position above the rank of a classroom teacher occurs, it will be adequately publicized by the Superintendent as far in advance of the appointment as possible, by means of: emailing a copy of the job notice to the CEA President, emailing a copy of the job notice to each school building for posting and by placing the notice on the Cambridge School Department's job posting website. No vacancy will be filled, except on a temporary basis, within ten (10) days from the date the notice is posted in the schools or the giving of notification to the Association. Positions will be acting for no more than twelve (12) calendar months before the School Committee acts to fill the positions on a regular basis from the applicants for the advertised position. Any time spent by a person filling such a position on a temporary or acting basis shall not be regarded as evidence of best qualifications by that person for the posted opening.
- B. All qualified teachers will be given adequate opportunity to make application for such positions, and the Committee agrees to give due weight to the professional background and attainments of all applicants, the length of time each has been in the school system, and other relevant factors. In filling such vacancies, all other qualifications being equal (such qualifications to include training, experience, teaching ability and the Superintendent's evaluation and judgment, after taking into account the advice of the appropriate Principal, Director, Department Head and any advisory groups being utilized), preference will be given to qualified teachers already employed by the Committee.
- C. Appointments will conform to applicable equal opportunity employment law with respect to race, color, religion, sex (including pregnancy, gender identity, and sexual orientation), national origin, age (40 or older), disability or genetic information.
- D. Any Committee appointed to draft the qualifications for a position above that of a classroom teacher, including Principal's Assistant, will include a teacher designated by the Cambridge Education Association. All teachers will be eligible for said designation.

Section II.

Each school shall have a Principal's Assistant, except those schools having an Assistant Principal.

Section III.

Whenever any vacancy in a Unit A bargaining unit position, which the School Committee determines to fill on a permanent basis, occurs, it will be adequately publicized by the Superintendent as far in advance of the appointment as possible, by means of: emailing a copy of the job notice to the CEA President, emailing a copy of the job notice to each school building for posting and by placing the notice on the Cambridge School Department's job posting website. In both situations, the qualifications for the position, its duties and the rate of compensation, will be clearly set forth. No vacancy will be filled, except on a temporary basis, within ten (10) days from the date the notice is posted in the schools or the giving of notification to the Association, with the further exception of (a) positions determined by the Superintendent to be educator shortage areas (e.g., science, math, world languages, special education, bilingual education, etc.), (b) the availability of an opportunity to further the Cambridge Public Schools staff diversity goals; and (c) positions which are vacated during the period of July 1 – September 30, which may be posted for a minimum of five (5) days.

ARTICLE 13 POSITIONS IN SUMMER SCHOOL, EVENING SCHOOL, ATHLETIC COACHING AND IN FEDERAL PROGRAMS

- A. The Association will be provided as soon as possible with a list of all openings in summer school, in evening school, in athletic coaching and in federal programs. Qualified teachers will submit applications in writing. Each applicant will be notified in writing of the action taken.
- B. Positions in the Cambridge summer and evening schools, coaching positions and positions under federal programs will, to the extent possible, all other qualifications being equal, be filled first by regularly appointed teachers in the Cambridge School System.
- C. In filling positions in summer school, evening school, coaching positions and positions under federal programs, consideration will be given to a teacher's certification, area of competence, major and/or minor field of study, quality of teaching performance, attendance record, length of service in the Cambridge School System, and previous experience in the aforementioned Cambridge programs/positions.

ARTICLE 14 TEACHER EVALUATION

A. Teacher evaluation will be based upon the performance standards and procedures agreed upon by the Committee and the Association and approved by the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. Teacher evaluation will be based upon the performance standards and procedures in accordance with the standards set forth in the 2018 Massachusetts Department of

Elementary and Secondary Education's rubrics for the evaluation of educators Teachers (Unit A), Specialized Instructional Support Personnel (Unit A), School Level Administrators (Unit B) and District Level Administrators (Unit B), with the exception of Standard IIC in the Teacher rubric and Standard IF in the School Level Administrator and District Level Administrators rubric.

Every Teacher and every Administrator has an Educator Plan that includes, but is not limited to, one goal related to the improvement of practice and one goal for the improvement of student learning. Such goals will be established every school year by all teachers and administrators, regardless of the individual Educator Plan, after completion of self-assessment and an analysis of student learning, in accordance with the procedures in Appendix D, Sections 7 and 8.

As of the date the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education's publishes updated rubrics, the Evaluation Process Committee will meet to review and make recommendations to adopt, adapt or revise the rubrics to align with the regulatory framework and on the implementation of the rubrics, as required by Massachusetts state law and regulations, within ninety (90) school days of publication.

- B. All monitoring and observation of the work performance of a teacher will be conducted openly and with full knowledge of the teacher. Teachers will be given a copy of any evaluation report prepared by their evaluators. In the event of a disagreement concerning any evaluation, the teacher involved shall have the right to apply to the Superintendent for another evaluation to be conducted by a person designated by the Superintendent, provided said designee was not one of the original evaluators. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Said evaluation is to be filed in the teacher's personnel file.
- C. All evaluation reports shall include the number of classroom observations by supervisor and will be verified by the teacher observed.
- D. Any teacher with professional teacher status may be subject to annual evaluation during any year, with the approval of the Superintendent or designee. The supervisor will provide the teacher with the reasons in writing for the annual evaluation but such annual evaluation shall not be prompted solely by a transfer or reassignment.
- E. The parties acknowledge the responsibilities of the Superintendent for ensuring that all evaluators have training in the principles of supervision and evaluation, and have, or have available to them, expertise in the subject matter and/or areas to be evaluated pursuant to M.G.L. c. 71, §38 and 603 C.M.R. 35.00 *et seq*. The Committee agrees to provide the Association with a summary of the evaluator's training in said areas upon request.
 - To the extent practicable and feasible, efforts will be made to equitably assign the number of evaluations conducted by an evaluator.
- F. Teachers-In-Charge, Teacher-Leaders and Lead Teachers may evaluate members of the bargaining unit at the discretion of the Superintendent or designee. In the event of a vacancy in any of the above positions that the Superintendent decides to fill, the Teacher-in-Charge, Teacher-Leader or Lead Teacher shall be recommended to the Superintendent by Unit A members of the appropriate school,

house or program by means of a secret ballot election conducted by the Association within 20 days of the closing date of the posting for such vacancy. If the Association makes no recommendation within such 20 days, the Superintendent may proceed to fill the position. Individuals appointed to such positions may serve for a period of up to three years at the Superintendent's discretion, and may be re-elected by the appropriate body and reappointed by the Superintendent thereafter. It is understood that the election is advisory only, and that the final decision on such appointments rests with the Superintendent.

- G-1. The Evaluation Process Committee shall be co-chaired by the Cambridge School Department Chief Talent Officer and the President of the CEA. In addition, the Evaluation Process Committee shall be comprised of three (3) other Units A&B members who shall be elected by the members of Units A&B or appointed by the CEA President and three principals or administrators appointed by the Superintendent. The Evaluation Process Committee shall meet on a schedule agreed upon by the co-chairs. All educators and evaluators will be afforded the opportunity to provide input to the Evaluation Process Committee on various issues including both the identification of any issues connected with the existing evaluation system and suggestions for possible improvements to the evaluation system.
- G-2. The Evaluation Process Committee shall advise the Superintendent and the CEA on evaluation procedures with an eye towards making improvements, as necessary, that lead towards quality teaching and learning. The working committee will work on the development of new evaluation forms for positions without existing, appropriate evaluation tools. The Evaluation Process Committee shall make recommendations to the Superintendent on procedures and standards as set forth in Appendix Dand new evaluation forms, but adoption of the same is subject to the action of the School Committee The Committee will also monitor and make recommendations on the expansion of the PEER (Peer Educator Evaluation and Review) Program.
- H. The School Committee shall seek a public hearing for comment on teacher performance standards in accordance with the provisions of M.G.L. c. 71, §38.
- I. Any proposed changes in the evaluation process will be implemented only after negotiations between the Association and the Committee pursuant to applicable law.

ARTICLE 15 TEACHER FACILITIES

- A. Where practical and possible in school buildings presently in use and in all new school buildings, each school will have the following facilities:
 - 1. Within the constraints of the school building, teachers will be provided with adequate space as determined by the building principal, relevant department administrator in the case of an administrative department and with the concurrence of the Facilities Director to perform their duties including but not limited to space to store instructional materials and supplies.
 - 2. A teacher work area containing adequate equipment and supplies to aid in the preparation of instructional materials.

- 3. An appropriately furnished room, to be used as a faculty lounge. Said room will be in addition to the aforementioned teacher work area.
- 4. A serviceable desk and chair for the teacher in each classroom.
- 5. A communication system so that teachers can communicate with the main building office from their classroom.
- 6. A well-lighted, clean, operable and well-supplied rest room. There will be at least one rest room on each floor of planned buildings.
- 7. A permanently enclosed dining room will be provided for the teachers in the high school.

8.

- a. An adequate parking area at each school will be reserved for teachers' cars. Decals will be provided. The School Committee will ask the Traffic Commissioner and City Manager in coordination with the Environmental Protection Agency to issue visitor parking permits to teachers.
- b. During school hours, parking permits will be provided to non-resident teachers and administrators whose duties require services in more than one school in one day.
- 9. Every reasonable attempt will be made to remove snow from every parking lot immediately following each storm.
- B. The School Committee agrees to provide a workplace with adequate heating, ventilation and lighting.
- C. Rooms with kilns will be wet mopped after clay has been used in the area.
- D. The District will continue the following administrative guidelines:

1. Building Moves

Prior to the finalization of a building move plan, the principal of the impacted school and a Superintendent's representative will hold a meeting with faculty of the school to present an overview of the move and receive input and questions from faculty and staff.

2. Major Renovation/New Construction

Whenever a major renovation or a new construction of a building is planned, input from appropriate staff and faculty will be solicited and such input would come through meetings with architects or the Superintendent's designee prior to the design of a building.

3. Maintenance-Related Issues

Faculty and staff will be advised to report all maintenance related issues to the senior building custodian, who shall address the issue if possible or enter a work order into the online job request system for requests requiring central maintenance staff attention. If a teacher's needs are not being responded to, faculty and staff are advised to bring the maintenance request to the principal or his/her designee.

4. Building Walkthroughs

When requested, the Superintendent or designee will arrange for a building walkthrough for CEA Representatives prior to the first day of school in any building that is newly renovated or has undergone a major renovation.

5. Building Health and Safety

Whenever a faculty or staff member feels that there is a health or safety issue, related to facility conditions, they will bring the concern to the principal, who will promptly report it to the Facilities Director for response, and a status update will be communicated to the faculty or staff member within ten (10) business days whenever possible.

6. Shared Space

The School District will review existing protocols for outside users and will solicit input from faculty/staff in the development of new protocols.

E. The Committee agrees to provide adequate personnel for the maintenance, upkeep, and other duties in each building.

ARTICLE 16 USE OF SCHOOL FACILITIES

- A. The Association will have the right to use school buildings without cost at reasonable times for meetings. The Administrator of the building in question will be notified in advance of the time and place of all such meetings. Provision will be made for the availability of the interschool phone during afternoon meetings because of possible emergencies. The Secretary of the School Committee shall be notified at least one school day in advance of scheduled meetings. The Association will be responsible for all necessary custodial fees.
- B. Bulletin board as required will be placed in each school building in the common faculty lounge or cafeteria or place designated by the administrator and faculty representative.
- C. An adequately secured room will be provided for the Association for its records, files and routine operation.

ARTICLE 17 SICK LEAVE

- A. Each member of the bargaining unit shall be granted sick leave of fifteen (15) days in any one school year without the loss of salary. Said member shall accumulate from year to year any unused portion of the above-specified sick leave.
- B. Teachers joining the service after September will be granted sick leave promulgated on the basis of one and one-half (1½) days for each month they have been contracted to teach up to a maximum of fifteen (15) days per year. The record of a teacher's available sick leave will be furnished to teachers on or before November 15th of the school year.

C. Personnel on eleven-month contracts will receive an additional one and one-half (1½) days for the eleventh month.

D. Sick Leave Bank

- 1. The purpose of the Sick Leave Bank is to provide additional sick leave to those staff who are ill and whose personal sick leave, personal leave and vacation days (if any) have been exhausted. Sick Leave Bank days may be allocated for personal illness only.
 - a. There shall be a one-time allocation of two (2) days by the School Committee for each bargaining unit member of Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, C, E and for building substitutes who are bargaining unit members of Cambridge Education Association Unit D which shall occur on July 1, 2023 for Unit C members and September 1, 2023 for Units A&B, D and E members. Additionally, each existing bargaining unit member of Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, C, E and for building substitutes who are bargaining unit members of Cambridge Education Association Unit D shall make a one-time contribution of one (1) sick day to the Sick Leave Bank which shall occur on July 1, 2023 for Unit C members and September 1, 2023 for Units A&B, D and E members. Such contribution shall be deducted from each member's accrued sick days.
 - b. The School Committee will deposit two (2) days into the Sick Leave Bank for each newly hired bargaining unit member of Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, C, E and for each newly hired building substitutes who are bargaining unit members of Cambridge Education Association Unit D. Additionally, each newly hired bargaining unit member of Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, C, E and each newly hired building substitutes who are bargaining unit members of Cambridge Education Association Unit D will contribute one (1) sick leave day. Such contribution shall be deducted from each member's initial allocation of sick days.
 - c. Any sick leave days that remain unused in the Sick Leave Bank as of June 30th will roll over into the next year.
 - d. In the event that the Sick Leave Bank drops below one hundred (100) days, then it is acknowledged and agreed by the Committee and the Association that each existing bargaining unit member of Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, C, E and building substitutes who are bargaining unit members of Cambridge Education Association Unit D will each contribute one (1) sick leave day to the Sick Leave Bank. Such contribution shall be deducted from each member's accrued sick days on the date when those days are next allocated. In the interim, if the Sick Leave Bank drops below zero (0) days, then the Committee will loan the Sick Leave Bank any days needed and the Sick Leave Bank will return all of those days as soon as those days are next deposited into the Sick Leave Bank.
 - e. The Sick Leave Bank Committee will be composed of:
 - i. Three members of the Cambridge Education Association Units A, B, C and E and/or building substitutes who are members of Unit D

- ii. Three members from the Central Administration of the Cambridge School Department ("School Department" or "Cambridge Public Schools") designated by the Cambridge Superintendent of Schools ("Superintendent").
- f. The Sick Leave Bank Committee will decide, on a majority vote, on an allocation of days from the Sick Leave Bank, using guidelines set forth below:
 - i. All bargaining unit members of Units A&B, C and E and building substitutes who are bargaining unit members of Unit D are eligible to apply for days from the Sick Leave Bank.
 - ii. Applicants must have exhausted personal sick leave days, personal days and vacation days (if any) before the effective date of any grant of sick days from the Sick Leave Bank.
 - iii. An official application form must be completed.
 - iv. Applicants must be on an approved medical leave for personal illness. The Superintendent has the right to require an examination by the City of Cambridge's ("City") chief medical officer or representative whose opinion as to the nature or extent of the illness or injury will prevail.
- g. Applicants can be denied by the Sick Leave Committee if, in its opinion, any of the following apply:
 - i. Previous abuse of personal sick leave; and
 - ii. Applicant received Sick Leave Bank days in each of the prior two (2) fiscal years.
- h. A maximum of forty-five (45) days per applicant may be allotted to any one person in any one fiscal year for their own individual illness after their own personal sick leave days, personal days and vacation days (if any) have been exhausted.
- i. In the unusual circumstance that a member is experiencing a personal catastrophic illness (e.g., a severe illness requiring a prolonged hospitalization or recovery, or sudden illness or accident that incapacitates the employee for an extended period of time), which is supported by a letter from an attending physician, and they have exhausted their initial allotment of forty-five (45) days from the Sick Leave Bank, the member may apply to the Sick Leave Bank Committee for one (1) final additional extension of twenty (20) days from the Sick Leave Bank.
- j. The Committee and the Association acknowledge and agree that there will be no petitions, requests or other actions for the creation of independent or voluntary Sick Leave Bank contributions for any union member and that the maximum number of sick days that may be awarded to any member of the CEA Units A&B, C, E and building substitutes who are members of Unit D is capped by the terms and provisions of this Sick Leave Bank Agreement.
- k. Decisions of the Sick Leave Bank Committee are final with respect to eligibility and entitlement and are not subject to appeal.

- 1. When a member has borrowed from the Sick Leave Bank, they will be required to return to the Sick Leave Bank thirty-three percent (33%) of their annual accrual, rounded to the nearest hour, each fiscal year until the sick days borrowed are repaid in full. Such returns shall be deducted from the member's annual allocation of sick days starting in the fiscal year after their return from medical leave.
- 2. The parties acknowledge and agree that the annual allocation of sick days for active bargaining unit members of CEA Units A&B occurs on September 1. Active bargaining unit members are bargaining unit members who are not on a personal, unpaid leave.

<u>ARTICLE 18 TEMPORARY LEAVE OF ABSENCE</u>

- A. Teachers will be entitled to the following temporary leaves of absence with pay each school year.
 - A-1. Three (3) days personal leave may be granted subject to the approval of the Superintendent, whose approval will not be unreasonably withheld. Application for personal leave will be made at least twenty-four (24) hours before taking such leave (except in cases of emergencies). The last two days of said leave shall be deducted from sick leave allowed under Article 17. Effective September 1, 2024, the last two days of said leave shall not be deducted from sick leave allowance under Article 17. Subject to exceptions by the Superintendent, no personal leave shall be requested or granted for the day immediately preceding or immediately following a holiday or a vacation period. Personal leave shall be granted for the purpose of transacting or attending to personal affairs and situations over which the applicant has no control.
 - A-2. Time necessary for Association representatives to attend Massachusetts Teachers Association and/or National Education Association conferences and conventions.
 - A-3. Time necessary for appearance for any legal proceedings to which the teacher is required to attend.
 - A-4. Each member of the Bargaining Unit shall be granted leave of absence without loss of salary for five (5) consecutive days when such absence is occasioned by the death of a relative who resided in the home of the staff member, and when such absence is occasioned by the death of a parent, child, parent-in-law, or sibling whose place of residence was other than in the home of the staff member. Leave of absence without loss of salary for not more than one (1) day shall be granted when such absence is occasioned by the death of a grandparent, grandchild, sibling's child, parent's sibling, child-in-law, or sibling-in-law whose place of residence was other than in the home of the staff member.
 - A-5. Necessary calendar days per school year for persons called in to temporary active duty of any unit of the United States Reserve or the National Guard, provided such obligation cannot be fulfilled on days when school is not in session.
 - A-6. Additional time may be granted for valid reasons at the discretion of the Superintendent and the School Committee.

ARTICLE 19 EXTENDED LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- A. The Association President shall be granted a paid leave of absence. Notwithstanding anything in this contract to the contrary, the President of the Association shall have the right to return to their building/grade/department, provided they exist when said leave is completed.
- B. A leave of absence without pay of up to two (2) years may be granted to any teacher with professional status who joins the Peace Corps or serves as an exchange teacher, and who is a full time participant in either program during such leave. Upon return from such leave a teacher will receive credit on the salary schedule for all full time experience gained during such leave of absence.
- C. Military leave, in time of National Emergency, will be granted to any teacher who is inducted or enlists in any branch of the armed forces of the United States. Upon return from such leave, a teacher will be placed on the salary schedule at the level which they would have achieved had they remained actively employed in the system during the period of absence up to a maximum of three (3) years.
- D. A teacher may be granted a leave of absence of up to one year for health reasons, which may be extended as appropriate. Requests for such leaves or extensions will be submitted in writing and supported by appropriate medical documentation. Accumulated sick leave, if any, may be applied during an approved medical leave of absence.
- E. Any teacher whose personal illness extends beyond the period compensated may be granted a leave of absence without pay for such time as is necessary for complete recovery from such illness.
- F. All benefits to which a teacher was entitled at the time the leave of absence commenced, including unused accumulated sick leave, will be restored to the teacher upon their return, and they will be assigned to the same position which they held at the time said leave commenced, if available, or if not, to a substantially equivalent position.
- G. All requests for extended leaves of absence or non-renewals of leave under this Article will be applied for in writing. Any teacher on approved extended leave must notify the Superintendent by February 15th, in writing, if they intend to return to active employment the following school year. Failure to provide such notice will be treated by the Cambridge Public Schools as a voluntary resignation by the teacher from their position. This notification provision shall not be applicable to Article 19, Section A.
- H. The School Committee agrees to abide by State Law and Massachusetts Commission Against Discrimination ("MCAD") guidelines with reference to parental leave. Effective within ninety (90) days of the date of ratification by both parties, all members of Units A&B who have worked for at least three (3) consecutive months in a regularly appointed position of twenty (20) hours per week or more will be eligible for up to eight (8) weeks of paid parental leave ("PPL") in connection with the birth of a child or the adoption or foster placement of a child under the age of eighteen (18), or under the age of twenty-three (23) if the child is disabled ("Qualifying Event). The PPL needs to be taken close in time to the birth, adoption or foster placement of the child, and eight (8) weeks of PPL may be taken all at

once, or may be spread out over the year but PPL must be used within twelve (12) calendar months following the Qualifying Event. If PPL is used incrementally, it must be used in increments of one (1) work day. No more than eight (8) weeks of PPL will be granted in any twelve (12) month period, regardless of the number of children born, adopted or placed. The PPL runs concurrently with FMLA leave. All members of Units A&B may use their accrued time for parental leave in addition to the eight (8) weeks of PPL but sick leave bank time cannot be allocated for parental leave. Unit A&B members will return to work for a minimum period equal to twice the length of their leave and remain in service unless there are extenuating circumstances, supported by documentation that is acceptable to the school department, which is provided to the Superintendent and Chief Talent Officer.

- I. A teacher is entitled to a leave of absence without pay for the purpose of caring for a newly-born or adopted child, subject to the following conditions and limitations:
 - 1. Request for such leave shall be made at least thirty (30) days prior to the date on which said leave is to begin.
 - 2. Such leave, and any pregnancy disability leave that involves the same child, shall not in total impact upon any more than two (2) consecutive years.
 - 3. Return from such leave shall be in September unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the teacher and the Superintendent.
 - 4. Unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the teacher and the Superintendent, a teacher who has taken a leave pursuant to this section must actually work one full year before being eligible for another such leave.
 - 5. A teacher may not engage in remunerative employment inconsistent with the purpose of this leave during the leave. "Inconsistent" shall be defined as more than half time employment or employment during the day, outside the home.
- J. Upon approval of the Superintendent, a professional status teacher may be granted an extended leave of absence for up to one full school year for personal or professional reasons, to take effect at a specified school year in the future. The request must be made in writing by February 15 of the school year preceding the school year the leave is to be effective. If made earlier, the teacher may revoke the request for changed circumstances up to said February 15, but it shall be irrevocable thereafter. A teacher may only have one such leave every seven (7) years.
- K. Teacher Assignment for Special Projects: The Superintendent may place a teacher on an in-district assignment for a special project, or the Superintendent may, at their discretion, post a position for a teacher on assignment for a special project. A special project may address any issue as determined by the Superintendent, including, but not limited to, anti-racism. A teacher may submit a proposal to the superintendent to be a teacher on assignment, or the district can post a position for a teacher on assignment. All decisions whether to accept a proposal submitted by a teacher to be a teacher on assignment for a special project, shall be within the sole discretion of the Superintendent, and such decisions shall not be grievable.

While on assignment, the teacher will be relieved of regular teacher responsibilities, unless otherwise directed, and will continue their regular compensation. The teacher on assignment shall have the right to return to their building/grade/department, provided they exist when the assignment is completed.

ARTICLE 20 SABBATICAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE

A. Purpose:

Sabbatical leave is to provide an opportunity for the staff member to prepare for a higher quality of service to the School Department. Such leave will be granted for the following activities:

- 1. To engage in professional study;
- 2. To engage in research:
- 3. For travel and observation;
- 4. Acceptance of fellowships granted by accredited colleges and/or universities for not more than one year providing that any monies received from such fellowships shall be set off against sabbatical pay due.

B. Requirements:

- 1. For Study: The applicant for two semesters of leave shall outline a planned program to consist of not less than three-fourths of a full program as defined by the appropriate administrative authority of the college or university to be attended. The applicant for one semester of leave shall outline a planned program equal to a full program as defined by the appropriate administrative authority of the college or university to be attended.
- 2. For Research: The applicant for one or two semesters shall outline a planned program explaining the nature of the research, the goal and the value to the school department.
- 3. For Travel and Observation: The applicant shall submit a plan stating professional objectives to be sought.
- C. Eligibility: Any permanent member of the professional staff who has served for seven (7) or more consecutive years in the School Department may request said leave. Subsequent leaves may be authorized after eligibility has been reestablished by service of an additional consecutive seven years. Not more than two percent (2%) of the total professional staff shall be granted sabbatical leave during any one semester.
- D. Duration of Leave: A sabbatical leave may be granted only for one full semester or for two full consecutive semesters.
- E. Application and Selection: Application shall be made to the Superintendent on the form provided, on or before December 15, of the school year preceding that in which the leave is to become effective. The applicant shall be given an interview by the Office of Human Resources which shall evaluate each

application on the basis of professional growth for the staff member and potential benefit to the School System, and shall make advisory recommendations to the Superintendent.

- 1. For Study: The applicant must submit their proposed plan of study, a statement of their professional purpose, and the expected value to the School System; and evidence of their admission to a college or university.
- 2. For Research: The applicant must submit a proposal explaining the purpose of the research and how it will be conducted, and the expected value to the School Department.
- 3. For Travel and Observation: The applicant must submit a detailed itinerary of the countries, areas, or institutions to be visited, the approximate time to be spent in each, and a statement of their purpose for such travel and the expected value to the School System. (In case the number of applicants exceeds that which is allowable in any one semester, the Chief Talent Officer shall recommend to the Superintendent priority on a comparative basis of value to any needs of the School System).
- F. Compensation: Payment of salary shall be made in accordance with the Committee for payment of salary to all members of the professional staff, based upon the salary they would receive were they on active status for the year in which leave is effective as follows:
 - 1. For Study: One (1) semester full salary. Two (2) semesters one-half salary.
 - 2. For Research: One (1) or two (2) semesters one-half salary.
 - 3. For Travel: One (1) or two (2) semesters one-half salary.
- G. Remunerative work while on Leave: A staff member may not engage in remunerative employment during a sabbatical leave without the approval of the Superintendent. Such approval will not be unreasonably withheld. Exceptions to this provision are scholarships and fellowships in the approved college or university which do not interfere with the staff member's program of study.
- H. Report to the Superintendent and the Staff Council: A staff member, upon the expiration of a sabbatical leave shall submit to the Superintendent and to the Staff Council a written report relative to the manner in which the leave was utilized. If the leave was spent in study, a transcript from the college or university attended certifying to the successful completion of the courses taken shall accompany the report; if in conducting research, a written report of the research, including a description of its purpose, methodology, procedures, analysis, and results, and recommendation to the Superintendent. If in travel, substantial evidence of the place and institutions visited.
- I. Service Required After Expiration of Leave: A staff member who has been granted a sabbatical leave shall file with the Secretary of the School Committee a written agreement stipulating:
 - 1. that they will remain in the service of the School Committee for a period equal to twice the length of their leave;

- 2. that in default of this agreement they will refund to the City of Cambridge the amount of salary received while on said leave unless it is ordered otherwise by the School Committee.
- I. Interruption of Leave: Interruption of the program of study or travel while on sabbatical leave, caused by serious illness, accident, or other emergency, must be reported to the Superintendent by registered letter mailed within ten (10) days of the interruption. The Superintendent and the Committee shall then review the case to determine the status of the individual concerned.
- J. The staff member shall return to their position if it exists, or into a substantially equivalent position.

ARTICLE 21 SUBSTITUTE TEACHERS

- A. Every reasonable attempt will be made to secure a substitute teacher from the first day of the regularly assigned teacher's absence. It is agreed that the Cambridge School Department actively recruit substitutes in areas of critical shortage by making use of all available facilities such as: news media, trade unions, Veterans Administration vocational programs, and Massachusetts Rehabilitation Programs.
- B. In each building the administrator shall prepare a written explanation for every substitute describing the operation of the school facilities.
- C. Teachers will report absences at least one (1) hour before the starting time for their school, when possible.

ARTICLE 22 PROFESSIONAL LEARNING AND EDUCATIONAL IMPROVEMENT

- A. The Committee will pay the reasonable expenses (including fees, meals, lodging and/or transportation) incurred by teachers who attend workshops, seminars, conferences, or other professional improvement sessions at the request of and with the advance approval of the Superintendent of Schools.
- B. If and when vouchers are received by the Superintendent's office, written notification will be sent to the cooperating teacher who must accept the voucher within ten (10) days if they want to claim it. If there are any unused or unclaimed vouchers the School District will follow the college or university's requirements and policies with respect to unused vouchers.

C. Tuition Reimbursement

C-1. Teachers will be eligible for tuition reimbursement for job-related educational courses. The maximum amount of reimbursement is \$1,500 per individual per contract year. Effective as of September 1, 2025 the maximum amount of reimbursement is \$2,000.00 per individual per contract year. To be eligible for reimbursement, prior approval by the Principal for the course to be taken shall be required, and a final course grade of at least "B-" shall be required unless the

course is only offered Pass/Fail, in which case a "passing" grade will suffice. Specialists may be reimbursed for pre-approved professional seminars, workshops and non-credit courses that are related to their required licenses after providing a syllabus and other appropriate documentation of the seminar, workshop or course.

- C-2. The total tuition reimbursement amount shall not exceed \$180,000.00 (one hundred eighty thousand dollars) per year. Sixty thousand dollars (\$60,000.00) will be set aside for each semester in each year, and any remaining uncommitted monies will roll forward to the next semester but any monies that remain at the end of the fiscal year will expire.
 - Effective September 1, 2025, the total tuition reimbursement amount shall not exceed \$240,000.00 (two hundred forty thousand dollars) per year. Eighty thousand dollars (\$80,000.00) will be set aside for each semester in each year, and any remaining uncommitted monies will roll forward to the next semester but any monies that remain at the end of the fiscal year will expire.
- C-3. Requests for initial approval of tuition reimbursement shall be made to the Chief Talent Officer who shall establish rules, including a review process, for determining which requests shall be approved. Unit members who are submitting requests for tuition reimbursement for RETELL do not need to adhere to the semester deadlines set forth above, but such requests will be reviewed at the start of the semester following the submission and if any monies remain unused in the tuition reimbursement pool after all timely and fully documented tuition reimbursement requests are processed, such RETELL tuition reimbursement requests will be processed, on a first come, first served basis. The deadline for submission of requests for tuition reimbursement is as follows: (a) Fall Semester – September 30th; (b) Spring Semester – January 30th; and (c) Summer Semester – June 10th. In addition, all documentation (including course grade reports and paid tuition request) submitted in support of reimbursement payment must be received no later than sixty (60) calendar days following completion of the course. Exceptions to the sixty (60) day rule, for up to an additional sixty (60) days, will only be made if failure to comply is due to the documented delay by the university in issuance of final paperwork. Requests that are submitted after the deadlines detailed above will be reviewed at the start of June of each year. If any monies remain unused in the tuition reimbursement pool after all timely and fully documented tuition reimbursement requests are processed, such untimely, fully documented tuition reimbursement requests will be processed, on a first come, first served basis.
- C-4. Reimbursement upon completion of an approved course shall be requested on an appropriate form determined by the School Department, with documentation of the completed course with the minimum grade requirement.
- D. All Unit A&B members will complete mandatory anti-bias, anti-racism and racial equity professional learning as determined by the Superintendent or designee, after having consulted with the Professional Learning Committee. This professional learning will happen within contractual hours under Article 5, Section B-3, or paid at the workshop rate under Article 5, Section B-5, paragraphs A or B.

- E. As designated, Units A&B members shall complete mandatory restraint training and subsequent re-training and recertification pursuant to School Committee policy and state law. This professional learning will happen within contractual hours under Article 5, Section B-3, or paid at the workshop rate under Article 5, Section B-5, paragraphs A or B.
- F. All Units A&B members shall complete mandatory de-escalation techniques and collaborative problem solving training and subsequent re-training as determined by the Superintendent. This professional learning will happen within contractual hours under Article 5, Section B-3, or paid at the workshop rate under Article 5, Section B-5, paragraphs A or B.
- G. There shall be a Professional Learning Committee, consisting of six (6) members of Units A&B, four (4) Unit E educators, representing each educational level (elementary, upper and high) designated by the CEA and six (6) school administrators designated by the Superintendent, Chief of Academics or designee to provide input and to inform issues relating to assessing reallocation and restructuring of professional development time. This Joint Working Group shall be co-chaired jointly by the Vice President of Professional Practice of the CEA and by the Chief of Academics and Schools or designee.

The Professional Learning Committee shall be advisory to the Chief of Academics or designee for the purpose of ensuring effective and relevant professional development. The work of the committee will be determined by the Chief of Academics and Schools or designee in consultation with the co-chair of the Professional Learning Committee. The work of the committee will include reviewing educator feedback and consultation on upcoming professional development on topics such as content, pedagogy and logistics. The meeting frequency of this committee shall be monthly or at any frequency as jointly agreed to by the Chief of Academics and Schools or designee and the co-chair of the Professional Learning Committee. This group will meet at least three times annually with the Curriculum and Instruction Committee.

ARTICLE 23 PROTECTION

- A. Teachers will immediately report in writing all cases of assault suffered by them in connection with their employment to their immediate supervisor and to the Superintendent. A brief written report to the teacher of specific action taken will be made by the Superintendent and/or immediate supervisor within as reasonable time as possible.
- B-1. Specifically, included, relative to this section, shall be assault by a public school student or any other individual which can reasonably be shown to have arisen in connection with the performance of the teacher's duties, wherever such assault may have occurred; provided, however, full cooperation is given to the Office of the City Solicitor in the prosecution of the case.
- B-2. Any damage to a teacher's property wherever located including their residence which can be reasonably shown to have been caused by Cambridge Public School student(s) and/or other persons as a revengeful act arising out of the teacher's performance of their duties shall be fully compensated by the School Department (less insurance compensation) provided the incident is fully and promptly reported on

forms provided by the Office of the City Solicitor and provided there is full cooperation on the part of the teacher with that Department in any prosecution.

- B-3. A teacher who as a result of performance of their duties is sued shall be defended by the Office of the City Solicitor provided the teacher agrees to be represented by the Office and fully cooperates.
- B-4. Whenever a teacher or any other employee covered by this Contract is assaulted by a student or any other individual, a full and complete written report of the incident will be forwarded to the Superintendent to be forwarded to the City Solicitor's office as soon as possible. The incident report will be a detailed account of the assault which will include statements from the victim and/or witnesses. Notification that a claim has been filed will immediately be sent to the Association President. The victim will agree to fully cooperate with the City Solicitor's Office and/or any other governmental entity should it be necessary to prosecute in the criminal court or take action in a civil court. Given these conditions, the City Solicitor will vigorously pursue legal action against the student, parent and/or legal guardian or any other individual.
- B-5. The City Solicitor will decide all issues of interpretation and application of this provision.
- C. All schools will have a crisis response team comprised of the Principal and staff trained in nonviolent crisis intervention. The crisis response team will be responsible for responding to incidents that involve unsafe student behavior in accordance with established policies and procedures. Each school will maintain a log of significant incidents which required the response of the crisis response team.

These logs will be compiled into an aggregated (without identifying individual students or staff) district-level log containing the date, school, category of incident (including, but not limited to, injuries sustained by a Unit A or B member), and category of response by the school that, upon request, is provided to the CEA President three times per year (end of November, end of March, end of June). This provision related to the aggregated district-level log shall expire as of August 31, 2026 (null and void even if the parties are still negotiating a successor agreement).

ARTICLE 24 PERSONAL INJURY BENEFITS

- A. Whenever a teacher is absent from school as a result of personal injury because of an accident, including an assault, not specifically caused by their own negligence and occurring in the scope of their employment and the performance of their duties, they shall be paid their full salary during the period of their absence from school and such absence shall not be charged against sick leave, subject, however, to the following conditions:
 - 1. If any time the teacher receives on account of the personal injury workers' compensation benefits, the amounts received on account of Workers' Compensation shall be deducted from the teacher's salary, irrespective of whether the teacher is absent from school or has resumed their duties wholly or in part.
 - 2. In no event shall a teacher who is so absent from school continue to receive their full salary for a period in excess of two (2) years unless the teacher's employment is sooner terminated by retirement,

- resignation or discharge and in that event, the salary shall terminate in retirement, resignation or discharge.
- 3. The teacher must fill the appropriate form or forms as required by the Workers' Compensation Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
- B. In the proper performance of their employment the Committee will reimburse teachers for:
 - 1. Any clothing or other personal property damaged or destroyed.
 - 2. The cost of medical, surgical or hospital services (less the amount of any insurance reimbursement) incurred as the result of any injury sustained provided that the claim for such reimbursement is approved by the Workers' Compensation agent of the City of Cambridge.

ARTICLE 25 INSURANCE ANNUITY AND DENTAL PLAN

- A. <u>Life Insurance</u>: The Committee will pay seventy-five percent (75%) of the cost for \$2,000 term life insurance plan presently available to teachers.
- B. Health Insurance:
 - 1. The following medical insurance plans are offered:
 - a. <u>HMO Insurance Offerings</u>: Employees may participate in Blue Choice (a BC/BS HMO plan product), with benefits outlined as attached, Harvard Community Health Plan, or other plans available to City employees.
 - Employees hired to start effective September 1, 2014 or thereafter and employees returning to employment after a separation from employment to start effective September 1, 2014 or thereafter will pay a 25% health insurance contribution rate in exchange for \$400.00 being added to the base salary after the 2% wage adjustment is applied effective on September 1, 2014 for all employees. Such amount to be pro-rated for part-time employees. Effective September 1, 2015, all employees currently paying 15% for health insurance will pay a 20% health insurance contribution rate in exchange for the additional 1.6% increase in base wages for all employees described above. Such amount to be pro-rated for part-time employees.
 - b. <u>Indemnity Medical Insurance Offering</u>: The City shall offer a BC/BS Major Medical with Benefit Management Plan. The City will pay ninety-nine (99%) percent of the premium of that plan.
 - 2. The City will provide a rider for coverage of unmarried, dependent children who are full-time students up to age 25.

- 3. Where the plan requires a second opinion, the time taken to obtain such an opinion shall not be deducted from sick leave. It is understood that the member shall endeavor to schedule such appointments in non-school time. A separate account in the sick leave bank shall be established for the specific purpose of providing whole or partial day coverage for required second opinions. An initial contribution of twenty-five (25) days shall be allocated to fund the aforementioned separate account and shall be repeated effective September 1 of each school year. If this allotment is exhausted, negotiations for the purpose of continuing the funding of said account shall commence immediately.
- 4. Eligible employees who decline City Health Insurance, but have health insurance coverage through another source, not contributed to by the city, are eligible to receive an annual sum of \$750 payable on a monthly basis at the rate of \$62.50 per month, for as long as the individual remains eligible for such payments in accordance with the rules and procedures established by the City of Cambridge. This payment shall not be included in pay for any other purpose. Employees who lose the alternative health insurance through no fault of their own (e.g., spouse loss of job and hence insurance) will be entitled to enroll in the City plan outside of open enrollment periods with no waiting periods or preexisting condition limitations. Employees can elect coverage at open enrollment without limitation as to other coverage. Starting July 1, 2007, eligible employees who decline City health insurance, but have health insurance coverage through another source, not contributed to by the City, are eligible to receive an annual sum of \$900.00 (nine hundred dollars) payable on a monthly basis at the rate of \$75.00 (seventy-five dollars) per month, for as long as the individual remains eligible for such payments in accordance with the rules and procedures established by the City of Cambridge. Starting July 1, 2008, eligible employees who decline City health insurance, but have health insurance coverage through another source, not contributed to by the City, are eligible to receive an annual sum of \$1,000.00 (one thousand dollars) payable on a monthly basis at the rate of \$83.33 (eighty-three dollars and thirty-three cents) per month, for as long as the individual remains eligible for such payments in accordance with the rules and procedures established by the City of Cambridge. Effective September 1, 2014, increase annual sum of health insurance waiver from \$1,000.00 (one thousand dollars) to \$1,600.00 (one thousand six hundred dollars) payable on a monthly basis at the rate of \$133.34 (one hundred thirty-three dollars and thirty-four cents) per month.
- 5. Employee health insurance premium contributions will be made on a pre-tax basis, in accordance with applicable law.
- 6. The City shall offer members of the bargaining unit the opportunity to participate in a "Section 125 Flexible Spending Plan" with a cap of \$5,000 for dependent care and a cap of \$5,000 for medical care, such plan to be in accordance with applicable Internal Revenue Service regulations.
- C. <u>Annuity Plan</u>: Teachers will be eligible to participate in a "tax-sheltered" annuity plan established pursuant to United States Public Law No. 87-370 except that the City Treasurer and the Chief Operating Officer will set up guidelines to establish enrollment and renewal dates and that deduction be in the same amount from each check in round amounts; i.e., no part of a dollar.

D. <u>Dental Plan</u>: A Dental Plan will be offered. The following contribution, per staff member, per week, shall be made by the School Committee.

Effective Date Amount September 1, 2021 \$13.00

Said Dental Plan shall be administered exclusively by the Cambridge Public Employees Dental and Vision Fund.

Should the trustees of said fund inform the City and the Association that the fund requires additional payments, the cost of these payments above \$13.00 (thirteen dollars) per week per member shall be shared on a fifty percent (50%) basis between the employer and the employee.

ARTICLE 26 TEXTBOOKS AND INSTRUCTIONAL MATERIALS

- A. The School Committee will continue its policy of providing sufficient funds to ensure that each pupil in classrooms has proper instructional materials, including textbooks, for their own use.
- B. The Committee shall annually establish, at the beginning of the school year, an "Instructional Materials Reimbursement Account" for each member of the bargaining unit. The purpose of this account shall be to reimburse Unit A & B members for out-of-pocket expenses for classroom and other instructional materials used in the course of their employment with the Cambridge Public Schools. Effective July 1, 2016, the annual reimbursement amount per individual shall not be more than \$450.00 (four hundred fifty dollars). The reimbursement will only be paid to members of the bargaining units who are active employees within the Cambridge Public Schools and not to members of the bargaining unit who are on leaves of absence from their employment within the Cambridge Public Schools.

Unit members shall be reimbursed for purchases made between July 1 and March 1 of any year upon submission of receipts documenting such expenses on an appropriate form as determined by the School Committee in consultation with the Association. Purchases may be made between the months of March 1 and July 1; however, unit members cannot make application for reimbursement for such expenditures until after September 1st of the new school year.

ARTICLE 27 DEDUCTIONS

A. The Committee agrees to deduct from the salary of its employees dues for the Cambridge Education Association, Massachusetts Teachers Association or the National Education Association or any combination of said Associations as said teachers individually and voluntarily authorize the Committee to deduct, and to transmit the monies promptly to such Associations. Teacher authorizations will be in writing on the legally permissible form provided by the Association.

- B. Each of the Associations named in Section A will certify to the Committee in writing the current rate of its membership dues. Any association which will change the rate of its membership dues will give the Committee thirty (30) days written notice prior to the effective date of such change.
- C. Deductions referred to in Section A above will be made in equal monthly installments during the school year. The Committee will not be required to honor for any month's deduction any authorizations that are delivered to it later than one (1) week prior to the preparation of the payroll from which the deductions are to be made.
- D. If it is mechanically feasible, the Committee agrees to deduct from teachers' salaries for National Education Association and/or Massachusetts Teachers Association services and programs as said teachers individually and voluntarily authorize the Committee to deduct and to transmit the monies promptly to such Association or Associations. The procedures governing notification to the Committee, the frequency and manner of deduction, revocation of authorization, and the like, will be similar to those set forth above regarding dues deductions, to the extent that those procedures are appropriate. It is expressly understood that any deductions which a teacher may authorize the Committee to make from their earnings will be deducted in equal installments from each paycheck received by said teacher during the year.

ARTICLE 28 RECOMMENDATIONS

- A-1. The Committee and the Association agree that a faculty advisory committee in a school is an excellent procedure for open and effective communication between a Principal and their staff. Said faculty advisory committee shall be optional and need for such shall be determined by the consent of the staff. A positive vote of the staff indicates that the faculty advisory committee shall be established.
- A-2. The faculty advisory committee shall be elected on a representative basis. Such committee will also include CEA faculty representatives and CE A officers on the staff. Such faculty advisory committee shall meet to review and discuss mutual concerns and make recommendations for their solution. Meetings of the faculty advisory committee with the Principal shall be held at least once a month during the school year.
- A-3. The faculty advisory committee will also serve as an advisor to the Principal concerning the content for in-building early release days, including, but not limited to, professional development activities.
- A-4. For the faculty advisory committee to function effectively, recommendations must be given due consideration in decisions that are made. It is recognized, however, that the Principal, by virtue of their position, has the ultimate responsibility for administration of the school.
- B. For the life of this Contract there shall be elected by the school staff a Superintendent's Advisory Committee that shall meet directly with the Superintendent of Schools to discuss and advise upon matters of curriculum, including major district-wide program initiatives, personnel and other professional issues relating to the schools. The composition of the Superintendent's Advisory Committee and its meeting frequency will be agreed upon between the Superintendent and the

President of the Cambridge Education Association. The Committee will include at least three paraprofessionals.

The Committee has the power to pass resolutions and make recommendations, but adoption of the same is at the discretion of the Superintendent and subject to the action of the School Committee. This Committee is to deal with general policy issues only and is not to be confused with any type of negotiating council, bargaining group, or forum for individual complaints.

- C. The Superintendent Advisory Committee shall have an initial meeting no later than January 15, 2024 to discuss mutual concerns about the implementation of the extended school day for the 2024-2025 school year, including but not limited to the start and end time for affected schools, prep time for instructional staff, transportation issues, and impact upon affiliated service providers and school clubs. The Superintendent Advisory Committee shall report out with written recommendations regarding the implementation of the extended school day to the Superintendent and School Committee no later than April 15, 2024.
- D-1. Cambridge Public Schools (CPS) and the Cambridge Education Association (CEA) recognize that educator input is vital to making informed decisions related to curriculum, instruction, assessment and professional learning. Educators play an active role in curriculum design and review teams and lead many professional learning courses for their colleagues. The Educator Advisory Group on Curriculum & Instruction is comprised of up to twelve (12) Unit A&B educators designated by the CEA, representing each education level (elementary, upper and high) from general and special education, and includes classroom teachers, specialists and coaches.
- D-2. The Curriculum and Instruction Committee is advisory to the Chief of Academics and Schools for the purposes of looking at the curriculum, instruction, assessment and professional learning as a whole. This group will periodically review feedback from educators on all existing curriculum to identify areas of curriculum and assessment needs and will review and advise on all district-wide curriculum changes after reviewing feedback from impacted educators. This group will also review feedback from educators in the implementation of the CPS Instructional Framework, and provide recommendations regarding its implementation across the district. This group will meet at least three times annually with the Professional Learning Committee. To ensure alignment across the school department, the Chief of Academics and Schools may invite principals or central office based administrators to attend relevant meetings. The meeting frequency of this group shall be determined by the Chief of Academics and Schools in consultation with the President of the CEA and the Vice President of Professional Practice.

ARTICLE 29 GENERAL

- A. There will be no reprisals of any kind taken against any teacher by reason of their membership in the Association or participation in its activities.
- B. The Committee will see that no promotional procedures are scheduled so as to be in conflict with professional meetings of the Association.

- C. Teachers will be entitled to full rights of citizenship and no religious or political activities of any teacher, or the lack thereof, will be grounds for any discipline or discrimination with respect to the professional employment of such teacher.
- D. The Committee will, upon request, provide the Association with any public documents which will assist the Association in developing intelligent, accurate, informed and constructive programs on behalf of the teachers and their students.
- E. A copy of the official Agenda of each School Committee meeting will be given to the Association at the same time it is made available to the School Committee. Provision will be made for a seat for the Association President or designee at each School Committee meeting. A copy of the official report of each meeting, containing public documents will be given to the Association after the minutes are approved by the Committee.
 - The Association shall be notified of all special Committee meetings.
- F. The Association and the Committee will share equally the cost of printing a mutually-agreed upon number of copies of this Agreement, not to exceed 1,250. Either party may print additional copies at their own expense. The Association and the Committee agree that a copy of this Agreement will be posted on the Cambridge Public Schools website and CEA website after ratification of the Agreement by both parties.
- G. If any provisions of the Agreement or any application of the Agreement to any employee, or group of employees, shall be found to be contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting, except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications will continue in full force and effect for the duration of this Agreement.
- H. This Agreement constitutes Committee policy and Administrative policy and administrative regulations for the term of said Agreement with respect to commitments contained therein, and the Committee and the Administration will carry out those commitments and give them full force and effect as Committee policy and Administrative regulations.
- I. In-service academic administrative courses and workshops should be provided making use of the personnel from colleges and universities and giving consideration to qualified personnel from within the Cambridge School system.
- J. Every effort will be made to equally distribute school facilities and equipment throughout the school system.
- K. It is recognized that members of the community have the right to visit classrooms provided they comply with published established administrative procedures in doing so, including prior notification of the teacher involved.

- L-1. No teacher with professional status shall be laid off as a result of a reduction in force if that teacher with professional status is qualified for a position occupied by a teacher with less seniority in the Cambridge School system, subject to the provisions of paragraph (a).
 - a. No minority teacher will be laid off as a result of a reduction in force. "Minorities" means those racial/ethnic groups defined by the City of Cambridge School Department definitions in its racial balance plans of September 1, 1980.
 - b. The term "qualified" as used herein shall mean having on file with the Committee, prior to any layoff notice, evidence of certification required pursuant to G.L.c. 71, Section 38G, indicators of job performance shall also include other matters reflected in a teacher's personnel records, including attendance, discipline, training and education, and meeting the program requirements and other qualifications for the position in question.
 - c. In the event of a proposed layoff, the Committee shall determine the programs and curriculum to be retained, modified or added. The School Committee will consult with the Cambridge Education Association concerning the qualifications and program requirements for the retention of teachers in positions in the school system prior to promulgating such qualifications and program requirements for the ensuing school year.
 - d. In the event that it is determined by the School Committee that, in the application of this Article, a teacher's qualifications render them ineligible for any position held by a less senior teacher, then said teacher shall have the right to be retrained so as to qualify for an existing position within the school system.
 - e. Retraining: The following process shall be implemented for the retraining of staff:
 - i. The School Committee reserves the right to establish reasonable and suitable methods of retraining as is required under this Article.
 - ii. The expense of the reasonable and suitable methods of retraining shall be borne by the School Committee.
 - iii. A teacher must have by May 15 a certification and/or a letter from the State Department of Education stating that the teacher has completed all requirements for certification and that the certificate of certification is in process of being issued and/or present clear evidence that they shall complete all the requirements for certification by June 30.
 - iv. A teacher must have successfully completed any prescribed training program prior to the start of the school year, providing that the standards established for the course(s) are reasonable.
 - v. Teachers entitled to retraining must identify, by seniority, from a list of possible positions provided by the Superintendent, only one position for which they seek to become qualified. There shall be only one such round of identification.

- vi. Teachers given notice of layoff shall be entitled to execute "waivers" in the form attached hereto. (See appendix.)
- vii. Teachers on layoff status may participate in the retraining identification process set forth above.
- L-2. A teacher with professional status laid off pursuant to Section M-1 above shall have rights as follows to vacancies occurring within the first twenty-four (24) months following the first day of their layoff:
 - a. Laid off teachers will be recalled to vacancies in programs in which they last taught as listed below by seniority (last out, first back), except as prescribed in Article 29, L-1 (c).
 - b. Any vacancies in the programs listed below which remain unfilled after recall within programs will be offered to laid off teachers certified for such vacancies according to seniority, provided that the Superintendent so recommends, which recommendation will not be unreasonably withheld.
 - c. For the purpose of this section, programs will be those programs and qualifications determined by the School Committee in consultation with the Cambridge Education Association pursuant to Article 29, L-1 (c).
 - d. Vacancy means any open full-time position that exists in the bargaining unit. It is understood that the term vacancy does not apply to openings of short duration, or of a temporary nature.
 - e. Notification of recall shall be by certified or registered mail return receipt requested sent to the last home address listed in the teacher's personnel folder. Any teacher who does not file an acceptance in writing of the offer of recall with the Chief Talent Officer within fifteen (15) calendar days of the delivery to said last home address shall lose all recall rights.
 - f. Teachers recalled after layoff shall be placed on the salary step appropriate under School Committee leave of absence policy and practice for teachers who have been absent from work.
 - g. Unless there are extraordinary circumstances, sixty calendar days (60) notice exclusive of customary vacation periods shall be given to any teacher before their layoff.
 - h. Laid-off members may continue their group health, life and other similar city benefits coverage in accordance with applicable law.
 - i. Any teacher on lay-off who wishes to substitute shall so inform the Office of the Superintendent upon layoff. Such teachers shall have first preference for substitute calls.
- M. No teacher with professional status shall be discharged or otherwise disciplined without just cause.
- N. Procedures and forms for evaluation of administrators will be developed and implemented.
- O. The Committee will publish annually an updated seniority list prior to April 15th.

P-1. The school department shall reimburse each member of the bargaining unit who purchases one, up to 65% of a cost of a "T" pass, up to a maximum of \$265.00 (two hundred sixty-five dollars) per month.

Effective three (3) months after ratification of contract, the school department shall reimburse each member of the bargaining unit who purchases one, up to 75% of the cost of a "T" pass, up to a maximum of \$300 per month.

Effective three (3) months after ratification of contract, in order to access this benefit, members will need to use the payroll deduction process.

Note: This benefit will include members who purchase a Commuter Rail "T" pass and members will be allowed to suspend payroll deduction as needed.

- P-2. Bike Sharing Membership: The City shall offer Bike Sharing membership to unit members on the same terms as non-union employees.
- Q. In order to foster a stronger, more collaborative relationship with the Association, the Cambridge School Department agrees to seek Association input before any merger or closure of schools is recommended to the Cambridge School Committee. The purpose of this clause is so that the Association and the administration can assist one another in making any such merger or closure a more positive and supportive experience for our members. This clause is not intended to diminish the administration's managerial rights. Nor is it intended to waive the Association's contractual and legal rights.
- R. A teacher in a high school will report to the Principal or Assistant Principal, Dean and, in the elementary school, to the school Principal or Assistant Principal, and in the upper school campus to the building Principal, Assistant Principal or Upper School Administrator, the name of any pupil who violates rules of the school. The supervisor may request a written report. Within ten (10) days, the supervisor will notify the teacher, in writing, of the disposition of the case and the reasons for the decision.
- S. During the first three (3) consecutive school years of service, the employees in the position of occupational therapist and physical therapist will be subject to annual renewal or non-renewal of their contracts. Once an occupational therapist or physical therapist has started their fourth year of service in the Cambridge Public Schools, they will be regarded as an employee whose employment is subject to just cause and is not subject to annual renewal/non-renewal provided that they have a current valid license in effect.

T. Substance and Alcohol Testing

a. <u>Controlled Substance Testing</u>. Upon reasonable cause, the Cambridge School Committee will require an employee to be tested for the use of controlled substances.

Reasonable cause is defined as an employee's observable action, appearance or conduct that clearly indicates the need for a fitness-for-duty medical evaluation.

The employee's conduct must be witnessed by at least two (2) supervisors. The witnesses must have received training in observing a person's behavior to determine if a medical evaluation is required. When the supervisor(s) addresses an employee, a building union representative should be made available. If no CEA Executive Board representative is present, a CEA officer will be contacted and the employee may select another CEA member to accompany them.

Documentation of the employee's conduct shall be prepared and signed by the witnesses within twenty-four (24) hours of the observed behavior, or before the test results are released, whichever is earlier. In addition, a copy will be sent to the Union in a timely manner.

At the time the urine specimen is collected, the employee may opt to also give a blood sample. If the employee takes this option, the blood sample must confirm positive presence for the substance confirmed in the urine test. If no positive is confirmed in the blood specimen, the employee will be given a warning letter and offered an opportunity for rehabilitation as set forth below. However, if there is a second occasion where reasonable cause testing results in a positive urine test, then the employee will be subject to discharge.

If an employee is offered an opportunity for rehabilitation, the employee must meet with the Medical Review Officer or designee to review the test results. If the Medical Review Officer determines a specimen is positive, the employee will have five (5) calendar days to evaluate the situation with an approved Employee Assistance Program counselor and then up to fifteen (15) calendar days to enter the rehabilitation treatment center after approval of a leave of absence. The Cambridge School Committee will follow the final recommendations of the Medical Review Officer, who has consulted with the rehabilitation treatment professional as to the appropriate after-care protocol and post-rehabilitation unannounced drug testing.

It is understood that if the grievance procedure is utilized, contractual time limits on disciplinary action and the employee's request for rehabilitation will be suspended until resolution of the grievance.

b. <u>Alcohol Testing</u>. Upon reasonable cause, the Cambridge School Committee will require an employee to be tested for the use of alcohol. Reasonable cause is defined as an employee's observable action, appearance or conduct that clearly indicates the need for a fitness-for-duty medical evaluation.

The employee's conduct must be witnessed by at least two (2) supervisors. The witnesses must have received training in observing a person's behavior to determine if a medical evaluation is required. When the supervisor addresses an employee, a building union representative should be made available. If no building union representative is present, a CEA officer will be contacted and the employee may select another CEA member to accompany them.

Documentation of the employee's conduct shall be prepared and signed by the witnesses within twenty-four (24) hours of the observed behavior. In addition, a copy will be sent to the Union in a timely manner.

An employee who is tested for reasonable cause and whose alcohol level is 0.020 to 0.039 will be taken out of service for twenty-four (24) hours and receive a warning letter.

An employee who is tested for reasonable cause and whose alcohol level is 0.040 to 0.069 will be taken out of service for twenty-four (24) hours, referred to a Substance Abuse Professional (SAP) and suspended for ten (10) days. If the employee has committed another disciplinary offense, the results of the test may be used in support of the Employer's disciplinary action.

A second positive test of 0.020 or above is a dischargeable offense.

A positive test of 0.070 or above is a dischargeable offense.

A presumption exists that the employee was drinking on the job if the observation, time of testing and alcohol level combine to show the employee's level was too high to have consumed alcohol prior to the employee's report time.

An employee taken out of service for a positive test result must have a negative test prior to returning to work.

If after a positive test result, an employee is removed from service, they will have five (5) calendar days to evaluate the situation with an approved SAP and then up to fifteen (15) calendar days to enter the rehabilitation treatment center after approval of a leave of absence. The Cambridge School Committee will follow the final recommendations of the SAP, working in conjunction with the Medical Review Officer, who has consulted with the rehabilitation treatment professional as to the appropriate aftercare protocol and post rehabilitation unannounced alcohol testing.

It is understood that if the grievance procedure is utilized, contractual time limits on disciplinary action and the employee's request for rehabilitation will be suspended until resolution of the grievance.

These provisions will apply to all employees requesting enrollment in a rehabilitation program following a positive alcohol test. Employees may use the Employee Assistance Program, a union sponsored program as well as any other referral service in choosing an approved program of treatment.

- c. If during the term of this collective bargaining agreement, the Medical Review Officer that is used by the City and CPS begins to utilize saliva or other scientifically valid tests for the presence of marijuana, the School Committee agrees to discuss with the CEA the use of such alternate testing procedures.
- U. Effective September 1, 2023, there will be a pool of not to exceed \$7,000 (seven thousand dollars) per year for events for the Educators of Color Coalition to provide connections across affinity groups and for events for Employee Resource Groups (ERGs). The Educators of Color Coalition and ERGs may develop a budget for the allocation of the funds between the EOCC and ERGs,

subject to approval by the Chief Equity Officer. The expenditure of such monies must be done in accordance with state and city laws and regulations and approved by the Chief Equity Officer at least one month in advance. No staff stipends may be paid from these funds.

ARTICLE 30 NO STRIKE

During the term of this Agreement, the Association agrees that they will not cause, condone, sanction or participate in any strike, walkout, slowdown, or work stoppage. If, during the term of this Agreement, new state or federal legislation becomes effective which allows any practice precluded by the preceding, the School Committee or the Cambridge Education Association may re-open negotiations on this article.

The Association and its members individually and collectively agree that if there is a violation of this clause, any or all teachers violating this clause will, at the discretion of the Committee, be subject to disciplinary action, including discharge, suspension, or complete loss of seniority, and the matter will not be arbitrable.

ARTICLE 31 SCHOOL COMMITTEE RIGHTS

Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to derogate from or impair any power, right or duty heretofore possessed by the School Committee, or to change any rule or policy adopted prior to the date of the acceptance of this Agreement, except where such right, power, duty, rule or policy is specifically limited or changed by this Contract.

ARTICLE 32 EMERGENCIES

In the event of an emergency, the Committee shall have the right to make necessary changes in the provisions of this Contract for the best interests of all pupils and teachers for the duration thereof. The School Committee will consult with the Cambridge Education Association before taking any action if possible.

New construction of school buildings which involves the demolition of buildings and the displacement of pupils will constitute an emergency under this Article.

ARTICLE 33 VOLUNTARY CAREER CHANGE OPTION

The Committee and the Association agree to a career change option, offered at the discretion of the School Committee, which shall include the following features:

The purpose of this plan is to facilitate a voluntary change in career for those teachers desiring to afford themselves of this opportunity.

This option to facilitate retraining in another career will be available, on a voluntary basis, to not more than fifteen (15) teachers in any year. This plan is open to specific types of teaching personnel identified by the School Committee by January 1st of each year after consultation with the Association. To be eligible, teachers must have at least fifteen (15) full years of active full-time service in the Cambridge Public Schools. Teachers electing this option will be granted either a half-year leave at full pay or a full-year at half pay. A decision to elect this option shall be irrevocable and must be accompanied by a letter of resignation or retirement to take effect immediately upon termination of the leave. This letter must be received no later than February 15. The leave will take place effective the following September or February depending on the option approved.

ARTICLE 34 JOB SHARING

- 1-A. For the purpose of this Agreement, job sharing will mean the occupation of a single staff position by two (2) individuals with each assignment being half-time. In order for a shared position to be approved, the two (2) individuals must complete an application for such on a form mutually agreed upon by the Committee and the Association.
- 1-B. Applications for job sharing shall be filed by the teacher(s) with the Committee and the Association prior to February 15 of the school year preceding the effective date of job sharing. Teachers shall be informed of their job sharing assignment prior to the close of school in June, if possible.
- 1-C. The teacher partners shall be teachers with professional status in the Cambridge School Department.
- 1-D. The Committee shall consult with the Association concerning the evaluation of the program.
- 1-E. No teacher in the System shall be involuntarily transferred in order to create job-sharing positions.
- 1-F. Job sharing assignments shall be for a period of one year and shall terminate at the end of each school year.
- 1-G. When a job sharing position is terminated, the teacher(s) will be assigned to the same position which they left prior to job sharing, if available. If that position is not available, they will be assigned to a substantially equivalent position.
- 1-H. When a teacher is being selected for job sharing by the Superintendent, the teacher's certification, area of competence, major and/or minor fields of study, quality of teaching performance, and the number of potential job sharing requests in the program or building shall be the criteria used. All factors being approximately equal, seniority shall prevail.

2. <u>COMPENSATION:</u>

A. Teaching salary will be pro-rated at 50%. The experience and educational step for the teacher will be the same as they would be entitled to if employed on a full-time basis. This step will determine the base salary from which the salary fraction (50%) will be computed.

- B. Seniority will accrue to a person in a job sharing position on a pro-rata basis.
- C. Sick and personal leave will be pro-rated at 50%.
- D. Fringe benefits will be pro-rated at 50%. The cost of the fringe benefit package shall not exceed full family benefits for a full-time employee.

ARTICLE 35 CODE OF ETHICS

It is agreed that the NEA Code of Ethics and the Massachusetts Association of School Committee Code of Ethics shall indicate the principles both parties adhere to.

ARTICLE 36 NEW TEACHER ORIENTATION AND TRAINING

All newly hired teachers shall be required to participate in a new teacher orientation program of not more than eighteen (18) hours duration during the two weeks in August prior to the date on which Unit A members report to work, at no additional compensation. This orientation program will be developed by the School Department and the Association.

In addition, all newly hired teachers shall be required to participate in a new teacher training program developed by the School Department and the Association. This program will have a maximum time commitment of not more than twenty-five (25) hours duration over the school year. This program will be without additional compensation, but the School Department will provide PDP's and increment or Master's Plus for incremental credit to the participants.

Individuals who are selected to serve as mentors for a new teacher under the New Teacher Induction Program will receive a stipend of \$2,000 (two thousand dollars) for serving as a mentor to a new teacher during the new teacher's first year in the Cambridge Public Schools. Individuals who are selected to serve as a mentor for two or more new teachers under the New Teacher Induction Program, during the teachers' first year in the Cambridge Public Schools, will receive a stipend of \$2,500 (two thousand five hundred dollars). Individuals who are selected to serve as mentors for a new teacher under the New Teacher Induction Program will receive a stipend of \$1,000 (one thousand dollars) for serving as a mentor to a new teacher during a new teacher's second year in the Cambridge Public Schools. Individuals who are selected to serve as mentors for two or more new teachers under the New Teacher Induction Program during the teachers' second year will receive a stipend of \$1,500 (one thousand five hundred dollars).

Newly-hired teachers may request, but are not guaranteed, being matched with a qualified mentor of similar identity and background.

ARTICLE 37 TEACHERS PROVIDING SERVICES TO STUDENTS PURSUANT TO THE I.D.E.A.

- A. The Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association concur that a full continuum of services and full range of delivery models shall be available to all students receiving services pursuant to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), as determined by their Individualized Education Programs (IEP). The Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association concur that all students are entitled to education in general education classrooms, in accordance with the IDEA, in the Least Restrictive Environment, and they are mutually committed to fulfilling this objective in all schools and programs throughout the system.
- B-1. The assignment of students receiving services pursuant to the IDEA to general education classrooms in all schools and programs throughout the Cambridge School System shall be made consistent with applicable state and federal law, the determination of the student's TEAM and the Cambridge school assignment policies. Nothing in this article is intended to affect the legal rights of any student in the Cambridge Public Schools.
- B-2. All members of the bargaining units shall be eligible to participate in training programs for educating students receiving services pursuant to the IDEA. Teachers shall be consulted in the design, scheduling and implementation of this training. Priority shall be given to training teachers who are assigned students receiving services pursuant to the IDEA.
- B-3. Teachers shall not be requested nor required to perform any medical procedures (such as clean intermittent catheterization, injections, suction, gavage feeding and drainage) or custodial care procedures (such as diapering, toileting and tube feeding) for students. Teachers may be required to attend training on such procedures in order to be prepared to respond in an emergency situation. Such training shall be during the teacher's duty day, or the teacher shall receive compensation at the workshop rate for training taken during non-duty time.
- B-4. The assigned general education classroom teacher during the school year or the next receiving teacher at the end of the school year (if identified) and/or general educator representative who has knowledge of the grade level and /or curriculum shall assist in the development of the IEP at the TEAM meeting. Said teacher will be released from other assignments/duties as needed for this purpose. In compliance with Article 10, Section A, every effort will be made to identify the receiving teacher prior to the end of the school year.
- B-5 A general education classroom teacher has the right to request through the TEAM chairperson a reconvening of the TEAM to review, amend, or terminate the IEP, in accordance with applicable state and federal regulations. This meeting will be scheduled in accordance with applicable law.
- B-6 A general education classroom teacher shall be consulted prior to the selection of their support staff providing services to students receiving services pursuant to the IDEA. Teachers will be involved in interviews of such support staff. Training will be provided for such support staff.
- C. In an effort to enhance the advancement of the District's effort to fulfill its goals, the Association and the Committee will establish the following procedure to consider any concerns of general education

classroom teachers regarding students assigned to their classes who are receiving services pursuant to the IDEA:

- 1. The general education classroom teacher discusses their concerns with the Principal. If not resolved,
- 2. The general education classroom teacher discusses their concerns with the Executive Director of Special Education or designee. If not resolved,
- 3. The general education classroom teacher discusses their concerns with the Superintendent or designee.
- D. The parties agree that the Association and the Committee shall utilize the following procedure to address policy issues regarding the assignment of students subject to services pursuant to the IDEA;
 - 1. The Superintendent and appropriate administrative staff agree to meet with the Association to discuss any specific policy concerns.
 - 2. The policy concerns will be reviewed by the Superintendent and other appropriate administrative staff.
 - 3. The Superintendent and/or other appropriate administrative staff will then hold a follow-up meeting with the Association.

Appendix A: Salary Schedules September 1, 2023 – August 31, 2026

The District agrees to eliminate the first step from all the lanes, effective September 1, 2014, replacing it with a ten step system where the old step two, (subject to agreed wage changes) become the new step one, old step three becomes the new step two, etc. This change is in explicit recognition of the increased health insurance premium costs that new members will face effective September 1, 2014. Current employees not at the top step will be placed on the appropriate step to receive the regular dollar amount increase (plus COLA) provided in the current step system (including those who change lanes.

Salaries will be paid in twenty-four (24) equal installments, payable on the fifteenth (15th) and last day of each month, except that when the fifteenth or last day falls on Saturday or Sunday, the due installment will be paid on the Friday preceding.

Appendix A: Salary Schedules September 1, 2023 - August 31, 2026

TEACHER SALARY SCHEDULE (in dollars)

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2023 and reflects a 2.5% COLA increase, and a 0.25% increase for 3 additional hours.

Step	BAC	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	62,722.45	67,140.84	70,438.22	73,735.58	75,126.49	76,221.25	77,721.25	79,657.44
2	64,644.47	69,054.21	72,360.73	75,671.43	77,062.36	78,157.75	79,657.75	81,576.00
3	68,021.41	72,438.85	75,754.47	79,060.49	80,451.41	81,545.81	83,045.81	84,977.17
4	71,244.38	75,671.43	78,974.77	82,297.31	83,686.50	84,782.16	86,282.16	88,208.79
5	74,462.17	78,882.31	82,196.98	85,509.91	86,901.77	87,995.03	89,495.03	91,422.35
6	77,858.16	82,291.39	85,611.98	88,931.84	90,319.80	91,415.95	92,915.95	94,860.62
7	82,062.52	86,740.04	90,243.04	93,744.68	95,209.74	96,365.08	97,865.08	99,916.73
8	86,497.47	91,432.64	95,127.51	98,822.39	100,368.32	101,588.07	103,088.07	105,252.09
9	91,176.36	96,382.90	100,281.98	104,179.68	105,810.58	107,096.12	108,596.12	110,880.74
10	101,752.53	107,423.67	110,911.59	115,420.56	116,876.03	117,977.91	119,477.91	121,577.52

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2024 and reflects a 3.0% COLA increase, and an 8.0% increase for the longer school day.

Step	BAC	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	69,772.45	74,687.47	78,355.47	82,023.46	83,570.71	84,788.52	86,457.12	88,610.94
2	71,910.50	76,815.91	80,494.07	84,176.90	85,724.16	86,942.68	88,611.28	90,745.15
3	75,667.02	80,580.98	84,269.28	87,946.89	89,494.14	90,711.56	92,380.16	94,528.60
4	79,252.25	84,176.90	87,851.54	91,547.52	93,092.86	94,311.67	95,980.27	98,123.46
5	82,831.72	87,748.68	91,435.92	95,121.22	96,669.52	97,885.67	99,554.27	101,698.22
6	86,609.41	91,540.94	95,234.77	98,927.78	100,471.74	101,691.11	103,359.71	105,522.96
7	91,286.35	96,489.62	100,386.36	104,281.58	105,911.32	107,196.52	108,865.12	111,147.36
8	96,219.78	101,709.67	105,819.85	109,930.03	111,649.72	113,006.57	114,675.17	117,082.43
9	101,424.58	107,216.34	111,553.68	115,889.48	117,703.69	119,133.73	120,802.33	123,343.74
10	113,189.51	119,498.09	123,378.06	128,393.83	130,012.89	131,238.63	132,907.23	135,242.84

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2025 and reflects a 3.5% COLA increase.

Step	BAC	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	72,214.49	77,301.53	81,097.91	84,894.28	86,495.68	87,756.12	89,483.12	91,712.32
2	74,427.37	79,504.46	83,311.36	87,123.09	88,724.51	89,985.67	91,712.67	93,921.23
3	78,315.37	83,401.31	87,218.70	91,025.03	92,626.44	93,886.47	95,613.47	97,837.10
4	82,026.08	87,123.09	90,926.34	94,751.69	96,351.11	97,612.58	99,339.58	101,557.78
5	85,730.83	90,819.89	94,636.17	98,450.46	100,052.96	101,311.67	103,038.67	105,257.66
6	89,640.74	94,744.88	98,567.99	102,390.25	103,988.26	105,250.29	106,977.29	109,216.26
7	94,481.37	99,866.75	103,899.88	107,931.44	109,618.22	110,948.40	112,675.40	115,037.52
8	99,587.47	105,269.51	109,523.54	113,777.58	115,557.46	116,961.80	118,688.80	121,180.31
9	104,974.44	110,968.91	115,458.05	119,945.61	121,823.32	123,303.41	125,030.41	127,660.77
10	117,151.15	123,680.52	127,696.29	132,887.61	134,563.34	135,831.98	137,558.98	139,976.34

In addition to the annual step schedule specified above, teachers are eligible for additional salary steps which are based upon completion of years of total service to the Cambridge School system. The Service Step shall not be applicable to any member of the bargaining unit newly hired or transferred into the unit with an employment starting date after January 1, 1995. These service steps, payable on or before December 1 of each year, are as follows:

<u>Service Steps</u> Completion of 12 years of service until the completion of 15 years	\$596
After the 15th year of service until the completion of 20 years	\$1,039
After the 20th year of service until the completion of 25 years	\$2,505
After the 25th year of service until severance from the system	\$3,648

Calculation of years of service for service steps shall be made on September 30th of each year.

Through August 31, 1985, all Committee approved leaves (paid and unpaid) will be used in the computation toward total years of service. From September 1, 1985, only contractually specified leaves will be used in the computation toward total years of service up to a maximum of two years. Effective September 1, 1988, unpaid leaves, except for contractually specified unpaid medical leaves up to one year (Article 19, Section E), shall not be included in the calculation of service.

Master's Equivalency for Teachers of Trade Subjects

The awarding of Master's equivalency applies only to teachers of Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education approved Chapter 74 programs who are appointed directly from a career technical training background as opposed to an academic training background. Master's equivalency would be awarded after such a career/technical teacher completes three full consecutive years of service as a trade teacher within the Cambridge Public Schools and has attained professional licensure from the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education.

The determination as to whether an individual is eligible for the awarding of Master's equivalency is subject to verification by Human Resources that the individual has attained professional licensure from the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education.

Rindge School of Technical Arts (RSTA) Block Instruction

At the principal's discretion, a professional status teacher may be asked to teach an additional 80 minute block per day due to a vacancy, leave of absence (personal, medical, sabbatical, FMLA) or enrollment/scheduling needs that is for an entire semester or for an entire school year. The CEA President will be informed of such requests. When that occurs, the teacher's salary will be increased by 33% (or prorated for less than an 80 minute daily block). The teacher will not receive payment for lost preparation periods.

<u>Teacher Stipends</u> <u>Effective September 1, 2022</u>

2,000
1,500
4,000
2,000
2,000
2,000
3,000
3,215
3,215
2,500
2,500
3,215
3,215
2,342
2,000

Effective September 1, 2017, Teachers-in-Charge, Teacher Leaders, Lead Teachers and Peer Educators who evaluate members of the bargaining unit shall receive a stipend of \$3,119.00 (three thousand one hundred nineteen dollars) annually per ten summative evaluations. Such stipend will be payable upon completion of the evaluation cycle. The stipend will be pro-rated for fewer summative evaluations, and the number of evaluations shall be at the discretion of the Superintendent or designee.

District-wide Instructional Support Coach, CLRS Instructional Coach and School-Based K-8 Literacy and Mathematics Instructional Coach stipends will not be pro-rated unless the employee is appointed as less than 1.0 FTE. In that event, the stipend will be pro-rated based on the individual's total appointed FTE.

Eleven Month Teachers

Teachers who are employed in eleven-month teaching positions work 209 days and are paid an additional 12.37 percent of the annual ten-month salary of the Unit A member. If the unit member also receives an expanded day stipend, the amount of the expanded day stipend is not included in this 12.37 percent calculation for the eleventh month.

Secondary Guidance Counselors:

Effective September 1, 2022, Secondary Guidance Counselors will be paid an additional 3.23% of the annual ten-month salary of the Unit A member, based upon the revisions to Article 5, Section J-2.

Appendix B: Salary Schedules September 1, 2023 – August 31, 2026 ADMINISTRATORS SALARY SCHEDULE

Assistant Principal (9-12) - 209 Days

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2023 and reflects a 2.5% COLA increase, a 0.25% increase for 3 additional hours, and the addition of educational lanes.

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	145,021.95	146,021.95	147,021.95	148,021.95	149,021.95	150,021.95	151,021.95
2	150,393.13	151,393.13	152,393.13	153,393.13	154,393.13	155,393.13	156,393.13
3	155,764.31	156,764.31	157,764.31	158,764.31	159,764.31	160,764.31	161,764.31
4	161,135.50	162,135.50	163,135.50	164,135.50	165,135.50	166,135.50	167,135.50

Assistant Principal (K-8) - 196 Days

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2023 and reflects a 2.5% COLA increase, a 0.25% increase for 3 additional hours, the addition of educational lanes, and 5 additional days.

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	126,771.17	127,771.17	128,771.17	129,771.17	130,771.17	131,771.17	132,771.17
2	132,282.96	133,282.96	134,282.96	135,282.96	136,282.96	137,282.96	138,282.96
3	137,794.75	138,794.75	139,794.75	140,794.75	141,794.75	142,794.75	143,794.75
4	146,613.62	147,613.62	148,613.62	149,613.62	150,613.62	151,613.62	152,613.62

Coord (K-12) /Asst Director - 209 Days

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2023 and reflects a 2.5% COLA increase, a 0.25% increase for 3 additional hours, and the addition of educational lanes.

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	128,908.40	129,908.40	130,908.40	131,908.40	132,908.40	133,908.40	134,908.40
2	134,279.58	135,279.58	136,279.58	137,279.58	138,279.58	139,279.58	140,279.58
3	139,650.76	140,650.76	141,650.76	142,650.76	143,650.76	144,650.76	145,650.76
4	147,170.42	148,170.42	149,170.42	150,170.42	151,170.42	152,170.42	153,170.42

Dean of Students - 209 Days

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2023 and reflects a 2.5% COLA increase, a 0.25% increase for 3 additional hours, and the addition of educational lanes.

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	126,759.92	127,759.92	128,759.92	129,759.92	130,759.92	131,759.92	132,759.92
2	132,131.11	133,131.11	134,131.11	135,131.11	136,131.11	137,131.11	138,131.11
3	137,502.29	138,502.29	139,502.29	140,502.29	141,502.29	142,502.29	143,502.29
4	145,021.95	146,021.95	147,021.95	148,021.95	149,021.95	150,021.95	151,021.95

Director/DeanCurrProg - 209 Days

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2023 and reflects a 2.5% COLA increase, a 0.25% increase for 3 additional hours, and the addition of educational lanes.

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	134,279.58	135,279.58	136,279.58	137,279.58	138,279.58	139,279.58	140,279.58
2	139,650.76	140,650.76	141,650.76	142,650.76	143,650.76	144,650.76	145,650.76
3	145,021.95	146,021.95	147,021.95	148,021.95	149,021.95	150,021.95	151,021.95
4	150,393.13	151,393.13	152,393.13	153,393.13	154,393.13	155,393.13	156,393.13

FY 2025

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2024 and reflects a 3.0% COLA increase.

Assistant Principal (9-12) - 209 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	149,372.61	150,402.61	151,432.61	152,462.61	153,492.61	154,522.61	155,552.61
2	154,904.93	155,934.93	156,964.93	157,994.93	159,024.93	160,054.93	161,084.93
3	160,437.24	161,467.24	162,497.24	163,527.24	164,557.24	165,587.24	166,617.24
4	165,969.56	166,999.56	168,029.56	169,059.56	170,089.56	171,119.56	172,149.56

Assistant Principal (K-8) - 196 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	130,574.31	131,604.31	132,634.31	133,664.31	134,694.31	135,724.31	136,754.31
2	136,251.45	137,281.45	138,311.45	139,341.45	140,371.45	141,401.45	142,431.45
3	141,928.60	142,958.60	143,988.60	145,018.60	146,048.60	147,078.60	148,108.60
4	151,012.03	152,042.03	153,072.03	154,102.03	155,132.03	156,162.03	157,192.03

Coord (K-12) /Asst Director - 209 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	132,775.65	133,805.65	134,835.65	135,865.65	136,895.65	137,925.65	138,955.65
2	138,307.97	139,337.97	140,367.97	141,397.97	142,427.97	143,457.97	144,487.97
3	143,840.29	144,870.29	145,900.29	146,930.29	147,960.29	148,990.29	150,020.29
4	151,585.53	152,615.53	153,645.53	154,675.53	155,705.53	156,735.53	157,765.53

Dean of Students - 209 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	130,562.72	131,592.72	132,622.72	133,652.72	134,682.72	135,712.72	136,742.72
2	136,095.04	137,125.04	138,155.04	139,185.04	140,215.04	141,245.04	142,275.04
3	141,627.36	142,657.36	143,687.36	144,717.36	145,747.36	146,777.36	147,807.36
4	149,372.61	150,402.61	151,432.61	152,462.61	153,492.61	154,522.61	155,552.61

Director/DeanCurrProg - 209 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	138,307.97	139,337.97	140,367.97	141,397.97	142,427.97	143,457.97	144,487.97
2	143,840.29	144,870.29	145,900.29	146,930.29	147,960.29	148,990.29	150,020.29
3	149,372.61	150,402.61	151,432.61	152,462.61	153,492.61	154,522.61	155,552.61
4	154,904.93	155,934.93	156,964.93	157,994.93	159,024.93	160,054.93	161,084.93

ADMINISTRATOR SALARY SCHEDULE (in dollars) continued

FY 2026

NOTE: The following salary schedules are effective September 1, 2025 and reflects a 3.5% COLA increase.

Assistant Principal (9-12) - 209 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	154,600.65	155,666.70	156,732.75	157,798.80	158,864.85	159,930.90	160,996.95
2	160,326.60	161,392.65	162,458.70	163,524.75	164,590.80	165,656.85	166,722.90
3	166,052.55	167,118.60	168,184.65	169,250.70	170,316.75	171,382.80	172,448.85
4	171,778.50	172,844.55	173,910.60	174,976.65	176,042.70	177,108.75	178,174.80

Assistant Principal (K-8) - 196 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	135,144.41	136,210.46	137,276.51	138,342.56	139,408.61	140,474.66	141,540.71
2	141,020.25	142,086.30	143,152.35	144,218.40	145,284.45	146,350.50	147,416.55
3	146,896.10	147,962.15	149,028.20	150,094.25	151,160.30	152,226.35	153,292.40
4	156,297.45	157,363.50	158,429.55	159,495.60	160,561.65	161,627.70	162,693.75

Coord (K-12) /Asst Director - 209 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	137,422.80	138,488.85	139,554.90	140,620.95	141,687.00	142,753.05	143,819.10
2	143,148.75	144,214.80	145,280.85	146,346.90	147,412.95	148,479.00	149,545.05
3	148,874.70	149,940.75	151,006.80	152,072.85	153,138.90	154,204.95	155,271.00
4	156,891.03	157,957.08	159,023.13	160,089.18	161,155.23	162,221.28	163,287.33

Dean of Students - 209 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	135,132.42	136,198.47	137,264.52	138,330.57	139,396.62	140,462.67	141,528.72
2	140,858.37	141,924.42	142,990.47	144,056.52	145,122.57	146,188.62	147,254.67
3	146,584.32	147,650.37	148,716.42	149,782.47	150,848.52	151,914.57	152,980.62
4	154,600.65	155,666.70	156,732.75	157,798.80	158,864.85	159,930.90	160,996.95

Director/DeanCurrProg - 209 Days

Step	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	M75	DOC
1	143,148.75	144,214.80	145,280.85	146,346.90	147,412.95	148,479.00	149,545.05
2	148,874.70	149,940.75	151,006.80	152,072.85	153,138.90	154,204.95	155,271.00
3	154,600.65	155,666.70	156,732.75	157,798.80	158,864.85	159,930.90	160,996.95
4	160,326.60	161,392.65	162,458.70	163,524.75	164,590.80	165,656.85	166,722.90

Effective September 1, 2023, a stipend of \$7,500.00 will be paid to the VPA Director and the Athletic Director for significant evening, summer and weekend work.

Appendix C: Salary Schedules September 1, 2021- August 31, 2023

APPENDIX C-1 Hourly Rates September 1, 2023 - August 31, 2026

The following hourly rates apply to members for work outside of the contractual work day.

Description	Rates as of 9.1.23
A. Driver Education	\$25
B. Night School & Adult Education	\$30
C. Summer School Teachers	\$50
D. Evening School Principal	\$50
E. Summer School Principal	\$60
F. Before & After-school Tutoring, MCAS Prep, Learning Centers-Teachers	\$60
G. Site Coordinators	\$40
H. Music Teachers-Night/Weekend Rehearsals & Performances	\$30
I. Workshop Leader Rate	\$50
J. Workshop Participation Rate	\$40
K. Curriculum Development	\$40
L. Non-teaching/School Operations/Project Work	\$35

Workshop Participate & Leader Rates

The workshop participant rate applies to mandatory staff training under provisions of Article 5 B-5(A) and 5 B-5(B). A workshop leader may be compensated for up to two hours of planning for each hour of workshop delivery time, provided that such planning time occurs outside of the member's regular work day.

Curriculum Development Rate

The curriculum development rate applies to all unit members who perform curriculum development work outside of the school day which has been preapproved by the Superintendent or designed and that results in a written district curriculum that can be disseminated and used within the Cambridge School Department.

Unit A Music Teachers Night and Weekend Performances and Rehearsals

Effective as of August 31, 2018, Unit A music teachers will be paid \$24.00 per hour up to the maximum of \$2,765 per person per school year for night and weekend performances and rehearsals, other than P.T.A. (Parent Teacher Association) meetings, required and approved by Central Administration. Effective as of September 1, 2022, the rate will be \$30.00 per hour.

Extracurricular Activities

It is understood that payment is authorized only for meetings that occur outside of the contractual day established under the terms of this Contract. For clubs at Elementary Schools only that have been approved by the principal to occur during the teacher's duty free lunch or preparation period this payment also will be authorized under established under the terms of this Contract.

Payment for the months of September through December will be made at the end of December. Payment for months of January through June will be made at the end of June.

Stipends are prorated for less than full completion of club advisor duties.

Other service agreements issued by the school department during the life of this agreement will be paid at the rates set forth in the service agreements.

If the school department chooses to fill any of the positions set forth below the following rates will apply.

CRLS CLUB ADVISORS

- A. Each year the Cambridge Rindge and Latin School (CRLS) will create an Extra Curricular Committee that will be advisory to the principal of CRLS. This Committee will meet monthly, or as necessary, to review proposals for student extracurricular clubs at CRLS. This Committee will make recommendations to the CRLS principal for stipends for club advisors to student extracurricular clubs in accordance with the process detailed below. All recommendations must fall within and are subject to the constraints of the CRLS budget that is allocated annually to student extracurricular clubs. If the Extra Curricular Committee fails to meet by Oct. 30th of any school year, the Faculty Advisory Committee (FAC) will serve as the Extra Curricular Committee for the year.
- B. Club advisors will submit proposals for club compensation to the Extra Curricular Committee that will include:
 - a) Average student member attendance at club events/meetings
 - b) Frequency of meetings
 - c) List of events
 - d) Total estimated contact hours (outside of school day)
- C. The Extra Curricular Committee and/or FAC will make a recommendation to the principal for the stipend for each student extracurricular club based on the following tiered system:

1. Student Count	3-20 students21-40 students41+ students	1 point 2 points 3 point
2. Student Contact Hours	1 - 36 hours37-50 hours51+ hours	1 point 2 points 3 points
3. Advisor Planning Hours (outside of contractual day and/or club meeting time))	• 25+ hours	2 points

4. Weekend or Night meetings/and or Travel (outside of contractual day)		neetings/travel eetings/travel	1 point 2 points
5. Final Tier Status & Payment Amount	Tier	Points	Amount
(determined by allocating points)	I	2	\$1,000
	II	3-4	\$2,000
	III	5-6	\$3,000
	IV	7+	\$4,000

- D. Club Advisors will submit final reports on club work at the end of the year to the Extra Curricular Committee CRLS principal.
- E. By the end of each school year, the Extracurricular Committee will make recommendations to the principal about any changes needed to club names or stipends amounts based on data submitted by club advisors and attendance records. Any such changes approved by the CRLS principal will be communicated to the CEA president. Changes to the club names and stipend amounts require consent of the CEA president and a vote of the School Committee.
- F. No high school clubs may meet during a teacher's duty-free lunch or preparation periods.

If the school department chooses to fill any of the positions set forth below, the following rates will apply:

Club Name	Stipend Amount
Aerospace Engineering/Astronomy	\$1000
Alpine Ski	\$3000
American Sign Language	\$1000
Animal Rescue	\$1000
Anime	\$1000
Arabic	\$1000
Asian	\$3000
Bike Advocacy	\$1000
Biotechnology	\$1000
Black Student Union	\$2000
Book Club	\$1000
Business	\$1000
Ceramics	\$3000
Chemistry Olympiad	\$1000
Chess	\$1000
Christian	\$1000
Intersectional Feminism	\$1000

Club 4	\$4000
Computer Science	\$1000
Culture Shock	\$1000
Cyber Security	\$1000
Drone Club	\$1000
Drumline	\$2000
Dungeons & Dragons	\$1000
Environmental Action	\$1000
Best Buddies	\$1000
Fiber Arts	\$1000
First Robotics	\$4000
French	\$1000
Freshman Class	\$1000
GAINS (Girls Advanced in STEM)	\$1000
Gathering and Games	\$1000
Habasha	\$1000
Habitat for Humanity	\$1000
Haitian	\$1000
Henna	\$1000
Hiking	\$2000
History	\$1000
HOSA (formerly ClubMed)	\$1000
Investment	\$1000
Indoor Rock Climbing	\$1000
Interact	\$2000
Jewish Heritage	\$1000
Junior Class	\$1000
Korean Pop (K-Pop)	\$1000
Latin	\$2000
Latinx	\$1000
Literacy for All	\$1000
Literary Magazine	\$1000
Marine Biology	\$1000
Math	\$2000
Media Arts	\$1000
Model United Nations	\$4000
Morning Basketball Association	\$2000
Muslim Culture	\$2000
National Honor Society	\$4000
Origami	\$1000
Peer Mentors	\$2000
Photography	\$2000

Political Action \$1000 Post Graduate Entrepreneurs \$1000 Project 10 East (Gay-Straight Alliance) \$1000 Register Forum (School Newspaper) \$4000 Science Team \$4000 Senior Class \$4000 Sisters on the Runway \$2000 Sophomore Class \$1000 South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000		
Post Graduate Entrepreneurs \$1000 Project 10 East (Gay-Straight Alliance) \$1000 Register Forum (School Newspaper) \$4000 Science Team \$4000 Senior Class \$4000 Sisters on the Runway \$2000 Sophomore Class \$1000 South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Stident Government \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Poetry/Spoken Word	\$1000
Project 10 East (Gay-Straight Alliance) \$1000 Register Forum (School Newspaper) \$4000 Science Team \$4000 Senior Class \$4000 Sisters on the Runway \$2000 Sophomore Class \$1000 South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Political Action	\$1000
Register Forum (School Newspaper) \$4000 Science Team \$4000 Senior Class \$4000 Sisters on the Runway \$2000 Sophomore Class \$1000 South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Post Graduate Entrepreneurs	\$1000
Science Team \$4000 Senior Class \$4000 Sisters on the Runway \$2000 Sophomore Class \$1000 South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Project 10 East (Gay-Straight Alliance)	\$1000
Senior Class \$4000 Sisters on the Runway \$2000 Sophomore Class \$1000 South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Register Forum (School Newspaper)	\$4000
Sisters on the Runway \$2000 Sophomore Class \$1000 South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Science Team	\$4000
Sophomore Class \$1000 South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Senior Class	\$4000
South Asian \$1000 Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Sisters on the Runway	\$2000
Spanish \$1000 Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Sophomore Class	\$1000
Speech and Debate \$4000 Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	South Asian	\$1000
Speedcubing \$1000 Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Spanish	\$1000
Spikeball \$1000 Step Team \$2000 Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Speech and Debate	\$4000
Step Team\$2000Student Government (1)\$2000Student Government (2)\$2000Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness)\$3000Underwater Robotics\$2000UNICEF\$1000Visual Arts\$1000Volleyball\$1000Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP)\$1000Writers Club\$1000	Speedcubing	\$1000
Student Government (1) \$2000 Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Spikeball	\$1000
Student Government (2) \$2000 Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Step Team	\$2000
Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness) \$3000 Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Student Government (1)	\$2000
Underwater Robotics \$2000 UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Student Government (2)	\$2000
UNICEF \$1000 Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Sustainable Development (formerly Global Awareness)	\$3000
Visual Arts \$1000 Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Underwater Robotics	\$2000
Volleyball \$1000 Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	UNICEF	\$1000
Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP) \$1000 Writers Club \$1000	Visual Arts	\$1000
Writers Club \$1000	Volleyball	\$1000
	Women of Color: Pride and Power Club (WCPP)	\$1000
Yearbook \$4000	Writers Club	\$1000
	Yearbook	\$4000

Upper School Club Advisors

Tier I Stipend: \$500 (five hundred dollars) per semester.

For clubs that run for a full year, the Tier I Stipend will be \$1,000 (one thousand dollars).

Tier 2 Stipend: \$1,000.00 (one thousand dollars) per semester for clubs involving weekend or night meetings and/or travel (outside of contractual day). For clubs that run for a full year, the Tier 2 Stipend will be \$2,000.00 (two thousand dollars).

No upper school clubs may meet during a teacher's duty-free lunch or preparation periods.

Elementary School Club Advisors

Effective September 1, 2023, elementary school club advisors will be paid \$40 per hour for club facilitation that occurs outside of the contractual day. Elementary club advisors may be compensated for up to 30 minutes planning time for every hour of student facing club time, provided that such planning time occurs outside the member's contractual day. Elementary school club advisors will be paid the club advisor hourly rate if club time occurs during the teacher's duty free lunch or prep period.

NOTE: Elementary teachers may be asked to support a "club" during the regular school day as part of their regular work schedule. When this does not impact the teacher's lunch or preparation period, this time is not compensated beyond the normal salary.

Other service agreements issued by the school department during the life of this agreement will be paid at the rates set forth in the service agreements.

SERVICE AGREEMENTS

Reasonably substantial service agreement opportunities in excess of \$1,000 shall be posted in schools. During vacations (July and August) service agreement postings will be forwarded to the CEA President, to each school building for posting and by placing the notice on the Cambridge School Department's job posting website.

Athletic Stipends (effective date: 9/1/2022)

Appendix C: Athletic Stipends

Tier 1 Sports: Crew, Football

Tier 2 Sports: Baseball, Basketball, Cross Country, Golf, Gymnastics, Hockey, Indoor Track, Lacrosse,

Outdoor Track, Rugby, Soccer, Softball, Swim and Dive, Tennis, Volleyball, Wrestling

Tier 3 Sports: Cheerleading, Fencing, Orienteering, Sailing, Ultimate Frisbee

Tier	Position	Stipend Amount
Tier 1	Varsity Head Coach	\$9,156
Tier 1	Assistant Coach	\$4,786
Tier 1	Junior Varsity Coach	\$4,786
Tier 1	Sport Aide	\$1,040
Tier 2	Varsity Head Coach	\$6,242
Tier 2	Assistant Coach	\$2,081
Tier 2	Junior Varsity Coach	\$3,849
Tier 2	Freshman Coach	\$2,081
Tier 2	Sport Aide	\$1,040
Tier 3	Varsity Head Coach	\$3,954
Tier 3	Assistant Coach	\$2,081
Tier 3	Sport Aide	\$1,040

ATHLETICS STIPENDS

Position	Tier	Stipend Amount
Crew Varsity Head Coach	Tier 1	\$9,156
Crew Assistant Coach	Tier 1	\$4,786
Crew Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 1	\$4,786
Crew Sport Aide	Tier 1	\$1,040
Football Varsity Head Coach	Tier 1	\$9,156
Football Assistant Coach	Tier 1	\$4,786
Football Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 1	\$4,786
Baseball Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Baseball Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Baseball Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Baseball Freshman Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Basketball Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Basketball Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Basketball Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Basketball Freshman Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Cross Country Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Cross Country Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Cross Country Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Golf Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Golf Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Golf Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Gymnastics Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Gymnastics Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Gymnastics Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Hockey Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Hockey Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Hockey Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Hockey Freshman Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Indoor Track & Field Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Indoor Track & Field Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Indoor Track Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Indoor Track & Field Sports Aide	Tier 2	\$1,040
Lacrosse Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Lacrosse Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Lacrosse Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Lacrosse Freshman Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Outdoor Track & Field Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Outdoor Track & Field Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Outdoor Track & Field Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Outdoor Track & Field Sport Aide	Tier 2	\$1,040
Rugby Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Rugby Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Rugby Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081

Rugby Freshman Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Soccer Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Soccer Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Soccer Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Soccer Freshman Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Softball Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Softball Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Softball Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Softball Freshman Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Swim and Dive Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Swim and Dive Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Swim and Dive Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Swim and Dive Sport Aide	Tier 2	\$1,040
Tennis Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Tennis Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Tennis Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Volleyball Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Volleyball Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Volleyball Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Volleyball Freshman Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Wrestling Varsity Head Coach	Tier 2	\$6,242
Wrestling Junior Varsity Coach	Tier 2	\$3,849
Wrestling Assistant Coach	Tier 2	\$2,081
Cheerleading Head Varsity Coach	Tier 3	\$3,954
Cheerleading Assistant Coach	Tier 3	\$2,081
Cheerleading Sports Aide	Tier 3	\$1,040
Fencing Head Varsity Coach	Tier 3	\$3,954
Fencing Assistant Coach	Tier 3	\$2,081
Fencing Sports Aide	Tier 3	\$1,040
Orienteering Varsity Head Coach	Tier 3	\$3,954
Orienteering Assistant Coach	Tier 3	\$2,081
Orienteering Sports Aide	Tier 3	\$1,040
Sailing Head Varsity Coach	Tier 3	\$3,954
Sailing Assistant Coach	Tier 3	\$2,081
Sailing Sports Aide	Tier 3	\$1,040
Ultimate Frisbee Varsity Head Coach	Tier 3	\$3,954
Ultimate Frisbee Assistant Coach	Tier 3	\$2,081
Ultimate Frisbee Sports Aide	Tier 3	\$1,040

Visual and Performing Arts Stipends		
_	Effective 9.1.22	
ALL CITY		
All City Coordinator	\$1,700	
All City Band Director	\$1,700	
All City Orchestra Director	\$1,700	
All City Drumline Director	\$1,700	
All City Chorus Director	\$1,700	
All City Accompanist	\$1,700	
All City Band Asst. Director	\$1,700	
All City Chorus Asst. Director	\$1,700	
All City Band Asst. Director	\$1,700	
All City Orchestra Asst. Director	\$1,700	
CRLS MUSIC		
CRLS Music Ensemble Director	\$2,275	
Chamber Ensemble Coordinator	\$1,700	
CRLS THEATER		
Director of CRLS Musical	\$5,700	
Choreographer for Musical	\$2,275	
Musical Director of CRLS Musical	\$4,500	
CRLS Spring Play	\$3,400	
CRLS Winter Play	\$3,400	
Drama Festival Director, CRLS	\$5,700	
Production Manager, CRLS	\$1,000	
DANCE		
Dance Company Director	\$6,800	
Dance Concept	\$1,700	
Dance Company Afterschool	\$2,275	
UPPER SCHOOLS		
Upper School Ensemble Director- Full Year	\$1,700	
Upper School Ensemble Director- One Semester	\$850	
Upper School Director of Musical	\$2,275	
Upper School Music Director of Musical	\$2,275	
Upper School Play	\$2,275	
Vocal Coach/Accompanist	\$1,000	
A Cappella	\$4,000	
Improv	\$1,500	

APPENDIX D

Teacher Standards and Procedures

Teacher, Caseload Educator and Unit B Administrators Contract Language

Table of Contents

(24)

General Provisions

(1)	Purpose of Educator Evaluation
(2)	Definitions
(3)	Evidence Used in Evaluation
(4)	Rubric
(5)	Evaluation Cycle: Training
(6)	Evaluation Cycle: Annual Orientation
(7)	Evaluation Cycle: Self-Assessment
(8)	Evaluation Cycle: Goal Setting and Development of the Educator Plan
(9)	Evaluation Cycle: Observation of Practice and Examination of Artifacts - Educators without PTS and New
	Administrators
(10)	Evaluation Cycle: Observation of Practice and Examination of Artifacts - Educators with PTS and Experienced
	Administrators
(11)	Observations
(12)	Evaluation Cycle: Formative Assessment
(13)	Evaluation Cycle: Formative Evaluation
(14)	Evaluation Cycle: Summative Evaluation
(15)	Educator Plans: General
(16)	Educator Plans: Developing Educator Plan
(17)	Educator Plans: Self-Directed Growth Plan
(18)	Educator Plans: Directed Growth Plan
(19)	Educator Plans: Improvement Plan
(20)	Timelines
(21)	Career Advancement
(22)	Measures of Student Learning, Growth or Achievement
(23)	Using Student and Staff Feedback in Evaluation

1) Purpose of Educator Evaluation

- A) This contract language is locally negotiated and based on M.G.L., c.71, § 38; M.G.L. c.150E; the Educator Evaluation regulations, 603 CMR 35.00 et seq.; and the Model System for Educator Evaluation developed and which may be updated from time to time by the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. In the event of a conflict between this collective bargaining agreement and the governing laws and regulations, the laws and regulations will prevail.
- B) The regulatory purposes of evaluation are:
 - i) To promote student learning, growth, and achievement by providing Educators with feedback for improvement, enhanced opportunities for professional growth, and clear structures for accountability;
 - ii) To provide a record of facts and assessments for personnel decisions;
 - To ensure that every school committee has a system to enhance the professionalism and accountability of teachers and administrators that will enable them to assist all students to perform at high levels; and
 - iv) To assure effective teaching and administrative leadership.

2) Definitions (* indicates definition is generally based on 603 CMR 35.02)

- **A)** Administrator: Inclusive term that applies to all Administrators covered by this article who are members of CEA Unit B, unless otherwise noted. Administrators may include individuals who serve in positions involving teaching and other direct services to students.
- *Artifacts of Professional Practice: Educator developed work products and student work samples that demonstrate the Educator's knowledge and skills with respect to specific performance standards, and products of an Administrator's work and staff and student work samples that demonstrate the Administrator's knowledge and skills with respect to specific performance standards.
- **Caseload Educator:** Educators who teach or counsel individual or small groups of students through consultation with the regular classroom teacher, for example, school nurses, guidance counselors, speech and language pathologists, and some reading specialists and special education teachers.
- **Classroom teacher:** Educators who teach preK-12 whole classes, and teachers of special subjects such as art, music, library, and physical education. May also include special education teachers and reading specialists who teach whole classes.
- **E)** Categories of Evidence: For Educators, multiple measures of student learning, growth, and achievement, judgments based on observations and artifacts of professional practice and additional evidence relevant to one or more Standards of Effective Teaching Practice, and for Administrators multiple measures of student learning, growth, and achievement, judgments based on observations and artifacts of professional practice and additional evidence relevant to one or more Standards of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice.
- ***Educator(s):** Inclusive term that applies to all classroom teachers and caseload educators, unless otherwise noted.
- *Educator Plan: The growth or improvement actions identified as part of each Educator's or Administrators evaluation. The type of plan is determined by the Educators or the Administrators career stage, overall performance rating, and the rating of impact on student learning, growth and achievement. There shall be four types of Educator Plans:

- i) **Developing Educator** Plan shall mean a plan developed by the Educator and the Evaluator for one school year or less for an Educator without Professional Teacher Status (PTS), and shall also mean a plan developed by the New Administrator and the Evaluator for one school year or less.
- ii) Self-Directed Growth Plan shall mean a plan developed by the Educator for two school years for Educators with PTS who are rated Proficient or Exemplary, and shall also mean a plan developed by the Administrator for Experienced Administrators who are rated Proficient or Exemplary.
- Directed Growth Plan shall mean a plan developed by the Educator and the Evaluator of one school year or less for Educators with PTS who are rated Needs Improvement, and shall also mean a plan developed by the Administrator and the Evaluator of one school year or less for Experienced Administrators who are rated Needs Improvement. There shall be a summative evaluation at the end of the period determined by the plan and if the Educator, Educator with PTS, Administrator or Experienced Administrator does not receive a Proficient rating and the Educator, Educator with PTS, Administrator or Experienced Administrator may continue on a Directed Growth Plan at the discretion of the Evaluator or shall be placed on an Improvement Plan.
- iv) Improvement Plan shall mean a plan developed by the Evaluator and Educator of at least 45 school days and no more than one school year for Educators with PTS who are rated Unsatisfactory with goals specific to improving the Educator's unsatisfactory performance, and shall also mean a plan developed by the Evaluator of at least 45 school days and no more than one school year for Experienced Administrators who are rated Unsatisfactory with goals specific to improving the Administrator's unsatisfactory performance. In those cases where an Administrator is rated Unsatisfactory near the close of the school year, the plan many include activities during the summer preceding the next school year.
- **H)** ***DESE:** The Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education.
- **1) *Evaluation:** The ongoing process of defining goals and identifying, gathering, and using information as part of a process to improve professional performance (the "formative evaluation" and "formative assessment") and to assess total job effectiveness and make personnel decisions (the "summative evaluation").
- *Evaluator: Any person designated by a Superintendent who has primary or supervisory responsibility for observation and evaluation. The Superintendent is responsible for ensuring that all Evaluators have training in the principles of supervision and evaluation. Each Educator and each Administrator will have one primary Evaluator at any one time responsible for determining performance ratings.
 - i) **Primary Evaluator** shall be the person who determines the Educator's or the Administrator's performance ratings and evaluation.
 - **Supervising Evaluator** shall be the person responsible for developing the Educator Plan, supervising the Educator's or the Administrator's progress through formative assessments, evaluating the Educator's or the Administrator's progress toward attaining the Educator Plan goals, and making recommendations about the evaluation ratings to the primary Evaluator at the end of the Educator Plan. The Supervising Evaluator may be the primary Evaluator or designee.
 - **Teaching Staff or Administrators Assigned to More Than One Building:** Each Educator who is assigned to more than one building will be evaluated by the appropriate administrator where the individual is assigned most of the time. The principal of each building in which the Educator serve must review and sign the evaluation, and may add written comments. In cases where there is no predominate

- assignment, the Superintendent will determine who the primary evaluator will be. The Superintendent or designee will determine who the primary evaluator is for each Administrator who is assigned to more than one building.
- **Notification:** The Educator or the Administrator shall be notified in writing of primary Evaluator and supervising Evaluator, if any, at the outset of each new evaluation cycle. The Evaluator(s) may be changed upon notification in writing to the Educator or the Administrator.
- **K)** Evaluation Cycle: A five-component process that all Educators and all Administrators follow consisting of 1) Self-Assessment; 2) Goal-setting and Educator Plan development; 3) Implementation of the Plan; 4) Formative Assessment/Evaluation; and 5) Summative Evaluation.
- L) *Experienced Educator: An educator with Professional Teacher Status (PTS).
- **M) Experienced Administrator**: An administrator who has completed three school years in the same position in the district.
- **N)** *Family: Includes students' parents, legal guardians, foster parents, or primary caregivers.
- **O)** Formative Assessment: The process used to assess progress towards attaining goals set forth in Educator plans, performance on standards, or both. This process may take place at any time(s) during the cycle of evaluation, but typically takes place at mid-cycle.
- *Formative Evaluation: An evaluation conducted approximately mid-cycle which is used to arrive at a rating on progress towards attaining the goals set forth in the Educator Plan and performance on Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice, and an evaluation which is used to arrive at a rating on progress towards attaining the goals set forth in the Educator Plan, performance on Standards and Indicators of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice.
- *Goal: A specific, actionable, and measurable area of improvement as set forth in an Educator's plan. A goal may pertain to any or all of the following: Educator or Administrator practice in relation to Performance Standards, Educator or Administrator practice in relation to indicators, or specified improvement in student learning, growth and achievement. Goals may be developed by individual Educators or by individual Administrators, by the Evaluator, or by teams, departments, or groups of Educators or groups of Administrators who have the same role.
- **R)** Peer Educator. A professional status teacher with at least five years of distinguished experience in the Cambridge School Department who has been identified and selected by the Principal, or Department Head, with the approval of the Superintendent of Schools, as a Peer Educator who is capable of supporting and furthering the professional growth and development of other professional status teachers with Proficient or Exemplary levels of performance through peer evaluation under the PEER Program.
- S) Peer Educator Evaluation and Review Program (PEER Program): A peer educator evaluation program with the objective of maximizing high performing educators' professional growth and effectiveness towards enhanced learning and achievement for all students, through educator peer evaluations conducted by those identified as Peer Educators.
- *Measurable: That which can be classified or estimated in relation to a scale, rubric, or standards.

- **U)** Multiple Measures of Student Learning: Measures must include a combination of classroom, school and district assessments, student growth percentiles on state assessments and student ACCESS for ELLs gain scores.
- **V) New Administrator:** An administrator who has not completed three years in the position in the district.
- ***Observation:** A data gathering process that includes notes and judgments made during one or more classroom, school or worksite visits(s) of any duration by the Evaluator and may include examination of artifacts of practice including student work. Classroom or worksite observations conducted pursuant to this article must result in feedback to the Educator or the Administrator. Classroom observations will be at least a minimum of ten (10) minutes in length.
- **X)** Parties: The parties to this agreement are the Cambridge School Committee and the Association.
- **Y)** *Performance Rating: Describes the Educator's or the Administrator's performance on each performance standard and overall. There shall be four performance ratings:

Exemplary: the Educator's or the Administrator's performance consistently and significantly exceeds the requirements of a standard or overall. The rating of Exemplary on a standard indicates that practice significantly exceeds Proficient and could serve as a model of practice on that standard district - wide.

Proficient: the Educator's or the Administrator's performance fully and consistently meets the requirements of a standard or overall. Proficient practice is understood to be fully satisfactory.

Needs Improvement: the Educator's or the Administrator's performance on a standard or overall is below the requirements of a standard or overall, but is not considered to be Unsatisfactory at this time. Improvement is necessary and expected.

Unsatisfactory: the Educator's or the Administrator's performance on a standard or overall has not significantly improved following a rating of Needs Improvement, or the Educator's or the Administrator's performance is consistently below the requirements of a standard or overall and is considered inadequate, or both.

- **Z)** *Performance Standards: Locally developed standards and indicators pursuant to M.G.L. c. 71, § 38 and consistent with, and supplemental to 603 CMR 35.00.
- **AA)** *Professional Teacher Status: PTS is the status granted to an Educator pursuant to M.G.L. c. 71, § 41.
- **BB)** Rating of Overall Educator Performance: The Educator's overall performance rating is based on the Evaluator's professional judgment and examination of evidence of the Educator's performance against the four Performance Standards and the Educator's attainment of goals set forth in the Educator Plan, as follows:
 - i Standard 1: Curriculum, Planning and Assessment
 - ii Standard 2: Teaching All Students
 - iii Standard 3: Family and Community Engagement
 - iv Standard 4: Professional Culture
 - **v** Attainment of Professional Practice Goal(s)

- vi Attainment of Student Learning Goal(s)
- **CC)** Rating of Overall Administrative Performance: The Administrator's overall performance rating is based on the Evaluator's professional judgment and examination of evidence of the Administrator's performance against the four Performance Standards and the Administrator's attainment of goals set forth in the Educator Plan, as follows:
 - i) Standard 1: Instructional Leadership
 - ii) Standard 2: Management and Operations
 - iii) Standard 3: Family and Community Engagement
 - iv) Standard 4: Professional Culture
 - v) Attainment of Professional Practice Goal(s)
 - vi) Attainment of Student Learning Goal(s)

When the four Standards of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice are referenced, it is understood that they may be supplemented or substituted in part in the Educator Plan by appropriate Standards of Effective Teaching Practice for those administrators who also serve as teachers or caseload educators, at the discretion of the evaluator.

- **DD)** *Rubric: A scoring tool that describes characteristics of practice or artifacts at different levels of performance. The rubrics for Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice are used to rate Educators on Performance Standards, and the rubrics for Standards and Indicators of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice are used to rate Administrators on Performance Standards, as are Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice in cases where the Administrator teaches. These rubrics consists of:
 - i) Standards: Describes broad categories of professional practice
 - ii) Indicators: Describes aspects of each standard
 - iii) Elements: Defines the individual components under each indicator
 - iv) Descriptors: Describes practice at four levels of performance for each element
- ***Summative Evaluation**: A document used to communicate a rating on each standard, an overall rating, and as a basis to make personnel decisions. The summative evaluation includes the Evaluator's judgments of the Educator's or the Administrator's performance against Performance Standards and the Educator's or the Administrator's attainment of goals set forth in the Educator's Plan.
- *Superintendent: The person employed by the school committee pursuant to M.G.L. c. 71, §59 and §59A. The Superintendent is responsible for the implementation of 603 CMR 35.00.
- ***Teacher:** An Educator employed in a position requiring a certificate or license as described in 603 CMR 7.04(3)(a, b, and d) and in the area of vocational education as provided in 603 CMR 4.00. Teachers may include, for example, classroom teachers, librarians, guidance counselors, or school nurses.

3) Evidence Used In Evaluation

The following categories of evidence shall be used in evaluating each Educator and each Administrator:

- A) Multiple measures of student learning, growth, and achievement, which shall include:
 - Measures of student progress on classroom assessments that are aligned with the Massachusetts Curriculum Frameworks or other relevant frameworks and are comparable within grades or subjects in a school.
 - ii) Measures of student progress and/or achievement toward student learning goals set between the Educator and Evaluator or the Administrator and the Evaluator for the school year or some other period of time established in the Educator Plan.
 - iii) For Educators whose primary role is not as a classroom teacher and for Administrators, the appropriate measures of the Educator's or Administrator's contribution to student learning, growth, and achievement set by the district. The measures set by the district should be based on the Educator's or the Administrator's role and responsibility.
- B) Observations and artifacts of practice including:
 - i) Unannounced observations of practice.
 - ii) Announced observation(s) for non-PTS Educators in their first year of practice in a school, Educators on Improvement Plans, and as determined by the Evaluator.
 - iii) Examination of Educator or Administrator work products.
 - iv) For Educators, examination of student work samples, and for Administrators, examination of student and educator work samples.
- C) Evidence relevant to one or more Performance Standards, including but not limited to:
 - i) Evidence compiled and presented by the Educator or the Administrator, including:
 - (a) Evidence of fulfillment of professional responsibilities and growth such as self–assessments, peer collaboration, professional development linked to goals in the Educator plans, contributions to the school community and professional culture:
 - (b) Evidence of outreach to and engagement with families;
 - ii) Evidence of progress towards professional practice goal(s);
 - iii) Evidence of progress toward student learning outcomes goal(s);
 - iv) Student and Staff Feedback; and
 - v) Any other relevant evidence from any source that the Evaluator shares with the Educator or the Administrator. Other relevant evidence could include information provided by other administrators such as the Superintendent and/or principals.

4) Rubric

The rubrics are a scoring tool used for the Educator's or the Administrator's self-assessment, the formative assessment, the formative evaluation and the summative evaluation.

5) Evaluation Cycle: Training

By November 1st of the first year of this agreement, all Educators and Administrators shall complete a professional learning activity about self-assessment and goal-setting satisfactory to the superintendent or principal. Any Educator or Administrator hired after the November 1st date, and who has not previously completed such an activity, shall complete such a professional learning activity about self-assessment and goal-setting within three months of the date of hire. The district through the superintendent, with input from the Association, shall determine the type and quality of the learning activity based on guidance provided by ESE.

6) Evaluation Cycle: Annual Orientation

- A) At the start of each school year, the Superintendent, principal or designee shall conduct a meeting or otherwise communicate with Educators, Administrators and Evaluators regarding the educator evaluation process. The Superintendent, principal or designee shall:
 - i) Provide an overview of the evaluation process, including goal setting and the educator plans.
 - ii) Provide all Educators and Administrators with directions for obtaining a copy of the forms used by the district. These may be electronically provided. Additionally, forms substantially based on model forms issued by the DESE may be added to the electronic evaluation forms library as necessary.
 - iii) The meeting may be digitally recorded to facilitate orientation of Educators and Administrators hired after the beginning of the school year.

7) Evaluation Cycle: Self-Assessment

- A) Completing the Self-Assessment
 - i) The evaluation cycle begins with the Educator or the Administrator completing and submitting to the Primary or Supervising Evaluator a self-assessment by October 15th or within four weeks of the start of their employment at the school.
 - ii) The self-assessment includes:
 - (a) An analysis of evidence of student learning, growth and achievement for students under the Educator's or the Administrator's responsibility.
 - (b) An assessment of practice against each of the four Performance Standards of effective practice using the district's rubric.
 - (c) Proposed goals to pursue:
 - (1st) At least one goal directly related to improving the Educator's or the Administrator's own professional practice.
 - (2nd) At least one goal directed related to improving student learning.

B) Proposing the goals:

- i) Educators must consider goals for grade-level, subject-area, department teams, or other groups of Educators who share responsibility for student learning and results, except as provided in (ii) below. Educators may meet with teams to consider establishing team goals. Evaluators may participate in such meetings. Administrators must consider goals for grade-level, subject-area, department teams, school-level teams, district-level teams or other groups of Administrators who share responsibility for student learning and results, except as provided in (ii) below. Administrators may meet with teams to consider establishing team goals. Evaluators may participate in such meetings.
- ii) For Educators in their first year of practice and for New Administrators in their first year in a position, the Evaluator or their designee will meet with each Educator by September 15th (or within four weeks of the Educator's or Administrator's first day of employment if the Educator or the Administrator begins employment after September 15th) to assist the Educator or the Administrator in completing the self-assessment and drafting the professional practice and student learning goals which must include induction and mentoring activities.
- iii) Unless the Evaluator indicates that an Educator or a New Administrator in their second or third years of practice should continue to address induction and mentoring goals pursuant to 603 CMR 7.12, the Educator may address shared grade level or subject area team goals and the New Administrator may address appropriate shared team goals.
- iv) For Educators with PTS and ratings of Proficient or Exemplary and for Experienced Administrators with ratings of Proficient or Exemplary, the goals may be team goals. In addition, these Educators and Administrators may include individual professional practice goals that address enhancing skills that enable the Educator or the Administrator to share proficient practices with colleagues or develop leadership skills.
- v) For Educators with PTS and ratings of Needs Improvement or Unsatisfactory and for Experienced Administrators with ratings of Needs Improvement or Unsatisfactory, the professional practice goal(s) must address specific standards and indicators identified for improvement. In addition, the goals may address shared grade level or subject area team goals.

8) Evaluation Cycle: Goal Setting and Development of the Educator Plan

- A) Every Educator and every Administrator has an Educator Plan that includes, but is not limited to, one goal related to the improvement of practice; one goal for the improvement of student learning. Educators in the second year of a two-year self-directed plan will update their plan with updated goals. The Plan also outlines actions the Educator or the Administrator must take to attain the goals established in the Plan and benchmarks to assess progress. Goals may be developed by individual Educators or by individual Administrators, by the Evaluator, or by teams, departments, or groups of Educators or Administrators who have the similar roles and/or responsibilities. See Sections 15-19 for more on Educator Plans.
- B) To determine the goals to be included in the Educator Plan, the Evaluator reviews the goals the Educator or the Administrator has proposed in the Self-Assessment, using evidence of Educator or Administrator performance and impact on student learning, growth and achievement based on the Educator's or the Administrator's self-assessment and other sources that Evaluator shares with the Educator or the Administrator.
- C) Educator Plan Development Meetings shall be conducted as follows:

- i) Educators in the same school may meet with the Evaluator in teams and/or individually at the end of the previous evaluation cycle or by October 15th of the next academic year to develop their Educator Plan. Educators shall not be expected to meet during the summer hiatus. Administrators meet with the Evaluator at the end of the previous evaluation cycle or by October 15th to develop their Educator Plan. Administrators working on an extended year schedule may meet during the summer hiatus.
- ii) For those Educators new to the school and for those Administrators new to the school or district, the meeting with the Evaluator to establish the Educator Plan must occur by October 15th or within six weeks of the start of their assignment in that school.
- iii) The Evaluator shall meet individually with Educators with PTS and Experienced Administrators with ratings of Needs Improvement or Unsatisfactory to develop professional practice goal(s) that must address specific standards and indicators identified for improvement. In addition, the goals may address shared grade level or subject matter goals.
- D) The Evaluator completes the Educator Plan by November 1st. The Educator or the Administrator shall sign the Educator Plan within 5 school days of its receipt and may include a written response. The Educator's or the Administrator's signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the plan in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents. The Evaluator retains final authority over the content of the Educator's Plan.

9) Evaluation Cycle: Observation of Practice and Examination of Artifacts – Educators without PTS and New Administrators

- A) In the first year of practice or first year assigned to a school:
 - i) The Educator shall have at least one announced observation during the school year using the protocol described in section 11B, below.
 - ii) The Educator shall have at least four unannounced observations during the school year.
- B) In their second and third years of practice or second and third years as a non-PTS Educator in the school:
 - i) The Educator shall have at least three unannounced observations during the school year.
- C) New Administrators in the first year in a position shall have at least four unannounced observations during the work year.
- D) In their second and third years in the position, Administrators shall have at least three unannounced observations during the work year.

10) Evaluation Cycle: Observation of Practice and Examination of Artifacts - Educators with PTS and Experienced Administrators

- A) The Educator and the Administrator whose overall rating is Proficient or Exemplary must have at least two unannounced observations during the evaluation cycle.
- B) The Educator and the Administrator whose overall rating is Needs Improvement must be observed according to the Directed Growth Plan during the period of Plan which must include at least two unannounced observations and two announced observations.

C) The Educator and the Administrator whose overall rating is Unsatisfactory must be observed according to the Improvement Plan which must include both unannounced and announced observations. The number and frequency of the observations shall be determined by the Evaluator, but in no case, for improvement plans of one year, shall there be fewer than one announced and four unannounced observations. For Improvement Plans of six months or fewer, there must be no fewer than one announced and two unannounced observations.

11) Observations

The Evaluator's first observation of the Educator or the Administrator on a Developing Educator Plan should take place by November 15. Observations required by the Educator Plan should be completed by the Thursday before April vacation.

The Evaluator is not required nor expected to review all the indicators in a rubric during an observation.

A) Unannounced Observations

- i) For Educators, unannounced observations may be in the form of partial or full period classroom visitations, instructional Rounds, Walkthroughs, Learning Walks, or any other means deemed useful by the Evaluator, principal, Superintendent or other administrator. For Administrators, unannounced observations may be in the form of a school site or work site visitation or any other means deemed useful by the Evaluator. Visitations may include, but are not limited to, staff meetings, team meetings, classroom visits with supervising evaluator, walkthroughs, learning walks or individual conferences with students or parents/guardians. The Evaluator will meet with the Educator or Administrator within five (5) school days of the observation and provide the Educator or Administrator with at least brief written feedback from the Evaluator within 5 school days of the post observation meeting. The written feedback shall be delivered to the Educator of the Administrator in person, by email or other means of electronic/digital delivery, placed in the Educator's or the Administrator's mailbox or mailed to the Educator's or the Administrator's home.
- ii) Any Observation or series of observations resulting in one or more standards judged to be Unsatisfactory or Needs Improvement for the first time must be followed by at least one observation of at least 30 minutes in duration within 30 school days.

B) Announced Observations

- i) All non-PTS Educators in their first year in the school, PTS Educators on Improvement Plans, all Experienced Administrators on Improvement Plans and other Educators and Administrators at the discretion of the evaluator shall have at least one Announced Observation.
 - (a) The Evaluator shall select the date and time of the lesson or activity to be observed and discuss with the Educator or the Administrator any specific goal(s) for the observation.
 - (b) Within 5 school days of the scheduled observation, the Evaluator and Educator shall meet for a pre-observation conference to discuss the lesson or activity, the student population or purpose served, the desired outcome and any other information that will assist the Evaluator to assess performance.
 - (1st) The Educator shall provide the Evaluator a draft of the lesson, student conference, IEP plan or activity. The Administrator shall provide the Evaluator with a draft of the activity plan or

- agenda. If the actual plan or agenda is different, the Educator or the Administrator will provide the Evaluator with a copy prior to the observation.
- (2nd) The Educator or the Administrator will be notified as soon as possible if the Evaluator will not be able to attend the scheduled observation. The observation will be rescheduled with the Educator or the Administrator as soon as reasonably practical.
- (c) Within 5 school days of the observation, the Evaluator and Educator or the Evaluator and Administrator shall meet for a post-observation conference. This timeframe may be extended due to unavailability on the part of either the Evaluator, the Educator or the Administrator, but shall be rescheduled within 24 hours if possible.
- (d) The Evaluator shall provide the Educator or the Administrator with written feedback within 5 school days of the post-observation conference. For any standard where the Educator's or the Administrator's practice was found to be Unsatisfactory or Needs Improvement, the feedback must:
 - (1st) Describe the basis for the Evaluator's judgment.
 - (2nd) Describe actions the Educator or the Administrator should take to improve their performance.
 - (3rd) Identify support and/or resources the Educator or the Administrator may use in their improvement.
 - (4th) State that the Educator or the Administrator is responsible for addressing the need for improvement.

12) Evaluation Cycle: Formative Assessment

- A) A specific purpose for evaluation is to promote student learning, growth and achievement providing Educators and Administrators with feedback for improvement. Evaluators are expected to make frequent unannounced visits to classrooms. Evaluators are expected to give targeted constructive feedback to Educators and Administrators based on their observations of practice, examination of artifacts and analysis of multiple measures of student learning, growth and achievement in relation to the Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice or Standards and Indicators of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice, as applicable.
- B) Formative Assessment may be ongoing throughout the evaluation cycle but typically takes place mid-cycle when a Formative Assessment report is completed.
- C) The Formative Assessment report provides written feedback and mid-cycle ratings to the Educator or the Administrator about their progress towards attaining the goals set forth in the Educator Plan, performance on Performance Standards and overall
- D) No less than two weeks before the due date for the Formative Assessment report, which due date shall be established by the Evaluator with written notice to the Educator or the Administrator, the Educator or the Administrator shall provide to the Evaluator evidence of family outreach and engagement, fulfillment of professional responsibility and growth, and progress on attaining professional practice and student learning goals. The Educator or the Administrator may provide to the Evaluator additional evidence of the Educator's or the Administrator's performances against the four Performance Standards.

- E) Upon request of either the Evaluator, the Educator or the Administrator, the Evaluator and the Educator or the Evaluator and the Administrator will meet either before or after completion of the Formative Assessment Report.
- F) The Evaluator shall complete the Formative Assessment report and provide a copy to the Educator or the Administrator. All formative Assessment reports must be signed by the Evaluator, with digital signature acceptable, and delivered face-to-face, by email or other means of electronic/digital delivery to the Educator's or the Administrator's school mailbox or home.
- G) The Educator or the Administrator may reply in writing to the Formative Assessment report within 5 school days of receiving the report.
- H) The Educator or the Administrator shall sign the Formative Assessment report within 5 school days of receiving the report. The signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the Formative Assessment report in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents
- I) As a result of the Formative Assessment Report, the Evaluator may change the activities in the Educator Plan.

13) Evaluation Cycle: Formative Evaluation

- A) At approximately mid cycle, the evaluator will determine whether the Educator or Administrator's performance may warrant a change in type of Educator Plan.
- B) The Formative Evaluation report provides written feedback and ratings to the Educator or the Administrator about their progress towards attaining the goals set forth in the Educator Plan and performance on each performance standard and overall.
- C) No less than two weeks before the due date for the Formative Evaluation report, which due date shall be established by the Evaluator with written notice provided to the Educator, the Educator or the Administrator shall provide to the Evaluator evidence of family outreach and engagement, fulfillment of professional responsibility and growth, and progress on attaining professional practice and student learning goals. The educator or the Administrator may also provide to the Evaluator additional evidence of the Educator's or the Administrator's performance against the four Performance Standards.
- D) The Evaluator shall complete the Formative Evaluation report and provide to the Educator or the Administrator. All formative Evaluation reports must be signed by the Evaluator and delivered face-to-face, by email or to the Educator's or Administrator's school mailbox or home.
- E) Upon the request of either the Evaluator, the Educator or the Administrator, the Evaluator and the Educator or the Evaluator and the Administrator will meet either before or after completion of the Formative Evaluation Report.
- F) The Educator or the Administrator may reply in writing to the Formative Evaluation report within 5 school days of receiving the report.
- G) The Educator or the Administrator shall sign the Formative Evaluation report within 5 school days of receiving the report. The signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the Formative Evaluation report in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents.

- H) As a result of the Formative Evaluation report, the Evaluator may change the activities in the Educator Plan.
- I) If the rating in the Formative Evaluation report differs from the last summative rating the Educator or the Administrator received, the Evaluator may place the Educator or the Administrator on a different Educator Plan, appropriate to the new rating.

14) Evaluation Cycle: Summative Evaluation

- A) The evaluation cycle concludes with a summative evaluation report. For Educators on a one or two year Educator Plan and for Administrators, the summative report must be written and provided to the educator by the Thursday before April Vacation.
- B) The Evaluator determines a rating on each standard and an overall rating based on the Evaluator's professional judgment, an examination of evidence against the Performance Standards and evidence of the attainment of the Educator Plan goals.
- C) The professional judgment of the primary evaluator shall determine the overall summative rating that the Educator or the Administrator receives.
- D) The summative evaluation rating must be based on evidence from multiple categories of evidence. To be rated Proficient overall, the Educator shall, at a minimum, have been rated Proficient on the Curriculum, Planning and Assessment and the Teaching All Students Standards of Effective Teaching Practice; and the Administrators shall, at a minimum, have been rated Proficient on the Instructional Leadership Standard of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice.
- E) No less than four weeks before the due date for the Summative Evaluation report, which due date shall be established by the Evaluator with written notice provided to the Educator or the Administrator, the Educator or the Administrator will provide to the Evaluator evidence of family outreach and engagement, fulfillment of professional responsibility and growth, and progress on attaining professional practice and student learning goals. The Educator or the Administrator may also provide to the Evaluator additional evidence of the Educator's or the Administrator's performance against the four Performance Standards.
- F) The Summative Evaluation report should recognize areas of strength as well as identify recommendations for professional growth.
- G) The Evaluator shall deliver a signed copy of the Summative Evaluation report to the Educator or the Administrator face-to-face, by email or other means of electronic/digital delivery or to the Educator's or the Administrator's school mailbox or home no later than the Thursday before April vacation or the next following school day if school is otherwise not in session on that day.
- H) The Evaluator shall meet with the Educator or the Administrator rated Needs Improvement or Unsatisfactory to discuss the summative evaluation. The meeting shall occur by June 1st.
- The Evaluator may meet with the Educator or the Administrator rated Proficient or Exemplary to discuss the summative evaluation, if either the Educator, the Administrator or the Evaluator requests such a meeting. The meeting shall occur prior to the end of the school year at a time mutually convenient to the Educator and the Evaluator or the Administrator and the Evaluator.
- J) Upon mutual agreement, the Educator and the Evaluator or the Administrator and the Evaluator may develop the Self-Directed Growth Plan for the following two years during the meeting on the Summative Evaluation report.

- K) The Educator or the Administrator shall sign the final Summative Evaluation report within five school days of receipt. The signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the Summative Evaluation report in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents.
- L) The Educator or the Administrator shall have the right to respond in writing to the summative evaluation which shall become part of the final Summative Evaluation report.
- M) A copy of the signed final Summative Evaluation report shall be filed in the Educator's or the Administrator's personnel file, either digitally or hard copy.

15) Educator Plans – General

- A) Educator Plans shall be designed to provide Educators and Administrators with feedback for improvement, professional growth, and leadership; and to ensure Educator and Administrator effectiveness and overall system accountability. The Plan must be aligned to the standards and indicators and be consistent with district and school goals.
- B) The Educator Plan shall include, but is not limited to:
 - i) At least one goal related to improvement of practice tied to one or more Performance Standards;
 - ii) At least one goal for the improvement the learning, growth and achievement of the students under the Educator's or the Administrator's responsibility;
 - An outline of actions the Educator or the Administrator must take to attain the goals and benchmarks to assess progress. Actions must include specified professional development and learning activities that the Educator or the Administrator will participate in as a means of obtaining the goals, as well as other support that may be suggested by the Evaluator or provided by the school or district. Examples may include but are not limited to coursework, self-study, action research, curriculum development, study groups with peers, and implementing new programs.
- C) It is the Educator's or the Administrator's responsibility to attain the goals in the Plan and to participate in any trainings and professional development provided through the state, district, or other providers in accordance with the Educator Plan.

16) Educator Plans: Developing Educator Plan

- (A) The Developing Educator Plan is for all Educators without PTS, and, at the discretion of the Evaluator, Educators with PTS in new assignments, and for all New Administrators.
- (B) The Educator and the Administrator shall be evaluated at least annually.

17) Educator Plans: Self-Directed Growth Plan

- A) A Two-year Self-Directed Growth Plan is for those Educators with PTS who have an overall rating of Proficient or Exemplary and for those Experienced Administrators who have an overall rating of Proficient or Exemplary, a formative evaluation report or assessment is completed at the end of year 1 and a summative evaluation report at the end of year 2.
- B) There shall be a Peer Educator Evaluation and Review Program.

- 1. This pilot is initiated with the objective of maximizing high performing educators' professional growth and effectiveness towards enhanced learning and achievement for all students, through educator peer evaluations conducted by those identified as Peer Educators. Content areas and grade levels will be identified by the Superintendent, and agreed upon by the Superintendent and the President of the CEA. Increases in such agreed upon content areas and grade levels will be made for the 2024-25 school year, after recommendations from the Evaluation Process Committee.
- 2. Selection and identification of Peer Educators to participate in the Peer Educator Evaluation and Review Program as well as the number of Peer Educators to be selected in any given year shall be at the sole discretion of the Superintendent or designee. Educators interested in serving as Peer Educators must have demonstrated a deep and reflective understanding of the academic content that they teach, utilize multiple assessments to evaluate student learning and inform instruction, and continually reflect on student outcomes and make instructional decisions that promote high levels of learning for all students. Interested educators who meet the minimum criteria may submit a request for consideration to be selected as a Peer Educator to the attention of the Superintendent or designee. Educators who are selected to be Peer Educators shall participate in training in how to conduct evaluations in accordance with the evaluation process set forth in Appendix D of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee.
- 3. Educators who are selected as Peer Educators may, at the discretion of the Superintendent or designee, be assigned participating teachers to evaluate and work with. The number of participating Educators assigned to a Peer Educator shall be no greater than two (2). Peer Educators, in consultation and coordination with their principal or other supervisor, shall be afforded four half days of release time per school year from regularly assigned duties in order to conduct their work as Peer Educators, including conducting announced and unannounced observations of and discussions with participating Educators that have been assigned to them.
- 4. Under the Peer Educator Evaluation and Review Program, Educators who will be starting a two-year Self-Directed Growth Plan cycle, may request to be evaluated by a Peer Educator by informing their evaluator in writing by September 1. On September 1, 2024, Educators in the second year of a two year cycle may also make such a request and will begin a two year Self-Directed Growth Plan.
- 5. Upon receipt of such a request, the evaluator will consult with the principal, supervisor and/or other relevant administrators of the educator and submit a recommendation to the Superintendent or designee who will approve or deny the request.
- 6. The identification of the Peer Educator who will work with the participating Educator will be reviewed and determined by the Superintendent or designee, based on the recommendation of the Principal or other evaluator. The denial of an educator's request to participate in the Peer Educator Review Program and the identification or lack thereof of a Peer Educator who will work with the participating Educator will not be grievable or arbitrable. Once notified of the match, if the participating educator wishes to withdraw and be evaluated by the assigned administrator, they must request such a change within five school days. If the peer evaluator wishes to withdraw from evaluating a participating educator, they must request such a change within five (5) school days.
- 7. Once designated, the Peer Educator will work with the participating teacher and conduct a peer evaluation of the participating Educator in accordance with the provisions of the Cambridge School Department Educator Evaluation process, with the applicable provisions of Appendix D of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge

School Committee. Additionally, the Peer Educator will be expected to share with the participating Educator their knowledge and expertise in the content area, including strategies for effective instruction that advance the learning of each individual student with respect for the diversity of the students they teach, utilization of varied assessments to inform instruction and facilitate high levels of student learning and achievement, and creating learning environments that promote high levels of learning and achievement for all students. At the conclusion of Year 1 of the Self-Directed Growth Plan, and after submission of the Formative Evaluation Report, the Peer Educator will meet with the participating Educator and the Principal or Educator's supervisor to discuss whether continued work with the Peer Educator is recommended and if the participating Educator and Peer Educator express interest and mutually agree to continuing their work together, and the Principal or other supervisor approves the request the participating Educator may continue to work with the Peer Educator during the second year of the Self-Directed Growth Plan, through Summative Evaluation. The denial of a participating Educator's request to continue to participate in the Peer Educator Peer Review Program during the second year of the Self-Directed Growth Plan will not be grievable or arbitrable.

18) Educator Plans: Directed Growth Plan

- A) Directed Growth Plan is for those Educators with PTS and for those Experienced Administrators whose overall rating is Needs Improvement.
- B) The goals in the Plan must address areas identified as needing improvement as determined by the Evaluator.
- C) The Evaluator shall complete a summative evaluation for the Educator or the Administrator at the end of the period determined by the Plan, but at least annually, and in no case later than June 1st.
- D) For an Educator or an Administrator on a Directed Growth Plan whose overall performance rating is at least Proficient, the Evaluator will place the Educator or the Administrator on a Self-Directed Growth Plan for the next Evaluation Cycle.
- E) For an Educator or an Administrator on a Directed Growth Plan whose overall performance rating is not at least Proficient, the Evaluator will rate the Educator or the Administrator and shall place the Educator or the Administrator on an Improvement Plan for the next Evaluation Cycle, or may, at the discretion of the Evaluator, continue the Educator or the Administrator on a Directed Growth Plan.

19) Educator Plans: Improvement Plan

- A) An Improvement Plan is for those Educators with PTS and those Experienced Administrators whose overall rating is Unsatisfactory.
- B) The parties agree that in order to provide students with the best instruction, it may be necessary from time to time to place an Educator whose practice has been rated as Unsatisfactory on an Improvement Plan of no fewer than 45 school days and no more than one school year, and that in order to provide effective leadership for students, staff and the community and provide students with the best instruction, it may be necessary from time to time to place an Administrator whose practice has been rated as Unsatisfactory on an Improvement Plan of no fewer than 45 school days and no more than one school year. In the case of an Educator or an Administrator receiving a rating of Unsatisfactory near the close of one school year, the Improvement Plan may include activities that occur during the summer before the next school year begins.

- C) The Evaluator must complete a summative evaluation for the Educator or the Administrator at the end of the period determined by the Evaluator for the Plan.
- D) An Educator or an Administrator on an Improvement Plan shall be assigned a Supervising Evaluator (see definitions). The Supervising Evaluator is responsible for providing the Educator or the Administrator with guidance and assistance in accessing the resources and professional development outlined in the Improvement Plan. The primary evaluator may be the Supervising Evaluator.
- E) The Improvement Plan shall define the problem(s) of practice identified through the observations and evaluation and detail the improvement goals to be met, the activities the Educator or the Administrator must take to improve and the assistance to be provided to the Educator or the Administrator by the district.
- F) The Improvement Plan process shall include:
 - i) Within ten school days of notification to the Educator or to the Administrator that the Educator or the Administrator is being placed on an Improvement Plan, the Evaluator shall schedule a meeting with the Educator or the Administrator to discuss the Improvement Plan. The Evaluator will develop the Improvement Plan, which will include the provision of specific assistance to the Educator or the Administrator.
 - ii) The Educator or the Administrator may request that a representative of the Association attend the meeting(s).
- G) The Improvement Plan shall:
 - i) Define the improvement goals directly related to the performance standard(s) and/or student learning outcomes that must be improved;
 - ii) Describe the activities and work products the Educator or the Administrator must complete as a means of improving performance;
 - iii) Describe the assistance that the district will make available to the Educator or the Administrator;
 - iv) Articulate the measurable outcomes that will be accepted as evidence of improvement;
 - v) Detail the timeline for completion of each component of the Plan, including at a minimum a mid-cycle formative assessment report of the relevant standard(s) and indicator(s);
 - vi) Identify the individuals assigned to assist the Educator or the Administrator which must include minimally the Supervising Evaluator; and,
 - vii) Include the signatures of the Educator or the Administrator and Supervising Evaluator.
- H) A copy of the signed Plan shall be provided to the Educator or the Administrator. The Educator's or the Administrator's signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the Improvement Plan in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents.
- I) Decision on the Educator's or the Administrator's status at the conclusion of the Improvement Plan.
 - i) All determinations below must be made no later than June 1. One of three decisions must be made at the conclusion of the Improvement Plan:

- (a) If the Evaluator determines that the Educator or the Administrator has improved their practice to the level of proficiency, the Educator or the Administrator will be placed on a Self-Directed Growth Plan.
- (b) If the Evaluator determines that the Educator is making substantial progress toward proficiency, the Evaluator or the Administrator shall place the Educator on a Directed Growth Plan.
- (c) If the Evaluator determines that the Educator or the Administrator is not making substantial progress toward proficiency, the Evaluator shall recommend to the Superintendent that the Educator or the Administrator be dismissed.
- (d) If the Evaluator determines that the Educator's or the Administrator's practice remains at the level of Unsatisfactory, the Evaluator shall recommend to the Superintendent that the Educator or the Administrator be dismissed.

20. Timelines

All deadlines will be the following school day if any date occurs on a weekend, holiday or school is otherwise not in session on that day.

Task	Developing Educator	Self Directed Growth Plan	Directed Growth Plan	Improvement Plan
Self assessment, goal drafting, plan development	9/15: Evaluator meetings/communication completed 10/15: Educator shares draft plan	9/15: Evaluator meetings/communication completed 10/15: Educator shares draft plan	June of the previous year	June of the previous year
Goal setting	11/1 - evaluator approves plan	11/1 - evaluator approves plan	June of the previous year	June of the previous year
First Observation	On or before 11/15	N/A	Determined in the plan	Determined in the plan
Evidence submission	On or before 2/1*	N/A	Determined in the plan	Determined in the plan
Formative Assessment	On or before Thursday before February vacation*	N/A	Determined in the plan, includes a conversation about progress	Determined in the plan, includes a conversation about progress
Evidence Submission	On or before 4/1*	On or before 5/15*	5/15*	4/1*
Formative/ Summative Evaluation	Thursday before April vacation*	On or before 6/1*	6/1*	Thursday before April vacation*

A) Educators with PTS on Two Year Plans

Activity:	Completed By:
Evaluator completes unannounced observation(s)	Any time during the 2-year evaluation cycle
Evaluator completes Formative Evaluation Report	April 1 of Year 1
Evaluator conducts Formative Evaluation Meeting, if any	April 1 of Year 1
Evaluator completes Summative Evaluation Report	April 1 of Year 2
Evaluator conducts Summative Evaluation Meeting, if any	April 15 of Year 2
Evaluator and Educator sign Summative Evaluation Report	April 20 of Year 2 or within five days of receipt

B) Educators on Plans of Less than One Year

i) The timeline for educators on Plans of less than one year will be established in the Educators Plan.

C) Unit B Administrators

Unit B Administrators will be evaluated in accordance with the Standards of Effective Administrative Leadership.

Activity:	Completed By
Superintendent, principal or designee meets with evaluators and administrators to explain evaluation process	September 15
Evaluator meets with first-year New Administrators to assist in self-assessment and goal setting process	September 15
Administrator submits self-assessment and prepared goals	October 15
Evaluator meets with Administrator	October 15
Administrator submits evidence of effective administrative practice	April 17
Evaluator completes Summative Evaluation Report	Thursday before April Vacation
Evaluator meets with Administrator whose overall Summative Evaluation ratings are Needs Improvement or Unsatisfactory	June 1
Evaluator meets with Administrator whose ratings are Proficient or Exemplary at request of Evaluator or Administrator	June 1st
Evaluator and Administrator sign Summative Evaluation Report	June 4 or within five school days of receipt

21. Career Advancement

(A) In order to obtain Professional Teacher Status, the Educator should achieve ratings of Proficient or Exemplary on each Performance Standard and overall. A principal or other Evaluator considering making an

- employment decision that would lead to PTS for any Educator who has not been rated Proficient or Exemplary on each performance standard and overall on the most recent evaluation shall confer with the Superintendent by May 15. The principal's decision is subject to review and approval by the Superintendent.
- (B) In order to qualify for a teacher leader position, the Educator must have had a Summative Evaluation performance rating of Proficient or Exemplary for at least the previous two years.

22. Measures of Student Learning, Growth or Achievement.

An Educator, at time of development of the Educator Plan, also will identify educator specific outcomes-based measures of student learning, growth or achievement for their student learning goal from one of the following categories:

- a. <u>Pre-test/post-test</u>: Pre-test and post-test rater scores that are both on the same rubric and which are used in order to measure student knowledge before and after Instruction. These scores are then used to determine a student's growth during the course of a school year or during a course. Pre and post-tests are defined as identical measures administered twice or comparable versions.
- b. <u>Repeated Measures</u>: Repeated measures design is a portfolio of short and authentic assessments using the same rubric and looking at student growth over the course of the school year through repeated administration of a short and authentic assessment throughout the school year or throughout a course. These repeated measures serve a similar function to a pre- and post-test by illustrating change over time in student learning or performance.
- c. <u>Holistic evaluation</u>: Holistic evaluation of student growth combines aspects of a pre- and post-test model with the regularity of a repeated measures approach and uses a rubric to score student work but the rubric differs in that it is designed to compare two or more examples of student work by looking at growth across multiple samples that are collected systematically, spanning the course or year.
- d. <u>Post-test only</u>: Use of post-test only is a measure of student performance at or near the end of the grade or a course and is a measure that is only available annually.
- e. <u>Portfolios</u>: Portfolios is a measure of student performance when it is designed to capture progress of a student rather than to showcase accomplishments. When portfolios are identified as an educator-specific outcomes-based measures of student learning, growth or achievement only a representative sampling of portfolios from a course or year will be used.
- f. <u>Unit Assessment</u>: Unit assessments can be utilized to measure student growth by examining student performance on a series of units from a course or year.
- g. <u>End of Course Exams</u>: End of course exams are well aligned to content and informative with regard to student achievement. Baseline information within the same year or same course should be captured and utilizing a baseline test or baseline task that is similar as possible to the end-of-course exam in order to be able to measure student growth.
- h. <u>Capstone Projects</u>: Capstone Projects are large-scale student projects that represent a culmination of the work completed in a course. These projects often include extensive planning, problem solving, creative thinking, research and/or formal presentations. Capstone projects could include original research papers, extended science experiments, or a theatrical show. The Capstone project assesses content that is instructionally sensitive and students must demonstrate knowledge or skills explicitly taught as a part of

the curriculum and need to reflect student work, and not the work of other students, parents/guardians, teachers or support staff.

At the time of the development of the Educator Plan, the Educator will provide the Evaluator with a copy of the educator-specific outcomes-based measures they have identified. The educator-specific outcomes-based measure that is identified by the Educator must be one that is currently available and used within the school year or courses being taught by the Educator. The Evaluator will inform the Educator if there is any concern with educator-specific outcomes-based measure of student learning, growth or achievement that the Educator has identified at the time the Educator Plan is being developed, and educator-specific outcomes-based measure should be revised to reflect the Evaluator's recommendation; however, the approval of the educator-specific outcomes-based measure identified by the Educator should be not unreasonably denied.

23. Using Student and Staff feedback in Evaluation

In accordance with 603 CMR 35.07 (1)(c)(2) and 603 CMR 35.07 (1)(c)(3), the parties agree that student and/or staff feedback shall be used as evidence relevant to one or more Performance Standards in the evaluation of each Unit A educator or Unit B administrator and shall be used to inform the educator's or administrator's self-assessment and goal setting as part of the evaluation process and shall be shared and discussed by the educator and evaluator as part of the goal setting process. The student and/or staff feedback tools or instruments shall be administered during the period of April 1 – June 15 each school year during which an educator or administrator received a summative evaluation in order that the student and/or staff feedback results are accessible and available for the educator/administrator or evaluator to share and consider as part of the goal setting process in the following school year.

The educator or administrator shall include in the feedback process a minimum of twenty (20) students/staff or eighty percent 80% of students/staff with whom the educator or administrator works, whichever is less. The educator or administrator shall propose the feedback instrument and the students/staff to be included in the feedback process to the evaluator, and the evaluator's approval of such shall not be unreasonably denied. The proposal shall be made during plan development, prior to November 1.

The Evaluation Process Working Group will provide recommendations, tools and professional development to support educators and administrators in the design, implementation and analysis of the instruments and results. The instruments used to collect feedback shall include safeguards necessary to protect student and/or staff confidentiality.

The data collected by the survey instrument as well as any summary of the data collected by the survey instrument shall be available for review by both the Unit A educator and evaluator, or the Unit B administrator and evaluator. The data collected by the student/staff survey instrument as well as any summary of the data collected by the survey instrument shall not otherwise be distributed.

24. General Provisions

- A) Only Educators who are licensed may serve as primary evaluators of Educators.
- B) Evaluators will treat Educator evaluations with appropriate confidentiality in accordance with relevant state and federal laws.

- C) The Superintendent shall ensure that Evaluators have training in supervision and evaluation, including the regulations and standards and indicators of effective teaching practice promulgated by DESE (35.03), and the evaluation Standards and Procedures established in this Agreement.
- D) Should there be a serious disagreement between the Educator and the Evaluator regarding an overall summative performance rating of Unsatisfactory, the Educator may meet with the Evaluator's supervisor to discuss the disagreement. Should the Educator request such a meeting, the Evaluator's supervisor must meet with the Educator. The Evaluator may attend any such meeting at the discretion of the Superintendent.
- E) The parties agree to establish a joint labor-management evaluation team which shall review the evaluation processes and procedures annually through the first three years of implementation and recommend adjustments to the parties.
- F) Violations of this article are subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures.

APPENDIX E

Independent Medical Examination Agreement

Agreement between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Teachers Association

This Agreement is entered into between the Cambridge Teachers Association and the Cambridge School Committee as of the Spanner of 29 2005.

WHEREAS, concerns have arisen regarding the fitness of employees to return to work after having been incapacitated due to illness or injury;

WHEREAS, the Cambridge Teachers Association Units A through E and the Cambridge School Committee have met in an effort to resolve these concerns;

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of mutual promises and covenants, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Association and the Committee hereby agree as follows:

- 1. In accordance with past practice, the Cambridge School Department ("Department") reserves the right to require appropriate documentation after an employee who is a member of Units A, B, C or E of the Cambridge Teachers Association has been absent for ten (10) consecutive days or if a pattern of attendance or a pattern of sporadic absences of concern to the Department is evident. Additionally, in accordance with past practice, the Cambridge School Committee reserves the right to require periodic reports from the employee's treating medical provider on the issue of continued illness or injury and/or fitness to return to work.
- 2. In accordance with the provisions of Article 9 of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Teachers Association Unit D and the Cambridge School Committee and past practice, the Department reserves the right for the Superintendent to request a health exam if a substitute is out three (3) or more days or if a pattern of attendance or a pattern of sporadic absences of concern to the Department is evident. Additionally, in accordance with past practice, the Department reserves the right to require periodic reports from the employee's treating medical provider on the issue of continued illness or injury and/or fitness to return to work.
 - 3. If a member of the Cambridge Teachers Association Units A through E is absent for thirty (30) or more consecutive days or if a pattern of attendance or pattern of sporadic absences of concern to the Department is evident, the Superintendent has the right to require an examination of the member by the City's chief medical officer or his representative. A member's medical provider shall be afforded full opportunity to consult with the City's chief medical officer or his representative prior to any

determination by such chief medical officer or his representative as to the status of the member's illness or injury and/or the member's fitness to return to work, including any recommended reasonable accommodations that will facilitate the member's return to work. If the member's medical provider and the City's chief medical officer or his representative disagree as to the status of the member's illness or injury and/or the member's fitness to return to work, including the necessity of any reasonable accommodations that will facilitate the member's return to work, the Department will coordinate the selection of a third medical provider who is acceptable to both the City's chief medical officer or his representative and the member's medical provider. The third medical provider, at the expense of the Department, shall examine the member and render a written advisory medical opinion as to the employee's fitness to return to work, including the necessity of any reasonable accommodations that will facilitate the member's return to work. The third medical provider's opinion on the foregoing subjects will prevail, although nothing herein shall require the Department to implement accommodations which it determines to be too burdensome. Copies of such advisory medical opinion shall be transmitted by the examining medical provider to the Executive Director of the Cambridge Public Schools Office of Human Resources, the City's chief medical officer or his representative, the member and the member's medical provider.

If the parties are in agreement regarding the City's chief medical officer's recommendation that that member is not fit to return to work, or, if the third medical provider determines that the member is not fit to return to work, then the member shall be continued on paid or unpaid leave, as appropriate.

If the parties are in agreement regarding the member's fitness to return to work, or if the third medical provider determines that the member is fit to return to work, the member shall no longer be continued on leave and shall therefore be obligated to return to work, so long as the Department implements the accommodations, if any, recommended by the third medical provider unless the Department has determined that the implementation of such accommodations would be too burdensome; otherwise the member will be subject to appropriate discipline.

The opinion of the third medical provider shall be final and binding on the parties and shall not be subject to the grievance/arbitration provisions of the applicable collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge School Committee and Units A through E of the Cambridge Teachers Association.

Nothing in this Agreement shall impair the Department's inherent right to discipline or manage employees in the bargaining units covered herein,

including the right to impose discipline with respect to attendance issues, subject to the terms of this Agreement.

WHEREFORE, the Association and the Committee have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized representative as of the date set forth above.

CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

CAMBRIDGE TEACHERS ASSOCATION

.

APPENDIX F PEER OBSERVATION AGREEMENT

AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CAMBRIDGE TEACHERS' ASSOCIATION AND THE CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

This Agreement between the Cambridge Teachers Association (hereinafter the "Association") and the Cambridge School Committee (hereinafter the "Committee") is entered into as a clarification of purpose and usage of non-evaluative observations of a teacher by another teacher, sometimes known as peer observations, currently utilized by some of the public schools of the Cambridge Public Schools.

WHEREAS, the Association is aware that the Committee has, in recent times, encouraged the use of non-evaluative teacher observation as a method of improving student instruction; and

WHEREAS, the Association recognizes the benefits of professional learning communities within schools and, therefore, the power of non-evaluative teacher observations to improve practice and student learning; and

WHEREAS, the Committee and the Association agree that in order to maximize the benefits of said observations, teachers should be provided with appropriate professional development and adequate time for the meetings and observations to occur; and

WHEREAS, the Committee and the Association share an interest in maintaining the integrity and benefits of collegial relationships between teachers;

NOW THEREFORE, the Committee and the Association hereby acknowledge and agree, as follows:

1. The Committee and the Association acknowledge that the nonevaluative teacher observation process can occur in various forms. All tools utilized for non-evaluative teacher observation of a peer shall not be used by the Committee and/or its agents to supplant, modify or otherwise compromise the provisions of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Teachers Association Units A&B as then in effect, including without limitation, the standards, procedures and instruments for teacher evaluation recognized and contained within said collective bargaining agreement between the Committee and the Association, as then in effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties acknowledge and agree that the principal of any school or other supervisory administrator may include as part of a professional improvement plan the requirement that a teacher engage in non-evaluative peer observations. The principal of any school or other supervisory administrator may request

confirmation of the dates and times of non-evaluative peer observations that are conducted as part of a professional improvement plan and the dates and times of such non-evaluative peer observations may be documented as part of a professional improvement plan.

- 2. All tools utilized for non-evaluative teacher observation of a peer shall not be used by the Committee and/or its agents to supplant, modify or otherwise compromise the content of any part of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Teachers Association Units A&B, as then in effect. The Association and the Committee acknowledge that this provision shall not mean or otherwise be interpreted or construed to restrict the provisions of paragraph 1, above.
- 3. The Committee and the Association acknowledge and agree that any written document generated as a result of a non-evaluative teacher observation shall remain the property of the teacher who is conducting the observation. Said non-evaluative teacher observation, whether written or verbal, does not have to be disclosed to anyone other than the teacher being observed and the non-evaluative teacher observation will not become part of any teacher's personnel file and/or evaluation.
- 4. The Association and the Committee acknowledge that if the principal of any school or other supervisory administrator determines to utilize a non-evaluative teacher observation process that the principal of any school or other supervisory administrator will provide for professional development opportunities and training for teachers interested in techniques, strategies, methodologies and/or protocols that relate to the proper implementation of non-evaluative teacher observation during staff meetings.
- 5. The Association and the Committee acknowledge and agree that the principal of any school and/or other administrators and the staff at all of the public schools are always free to discuss teaching practices and methods and ways to improve teaching and student learning and nothing in the foregoing sentence should be read, interpreted, or otherwise construed as impinging upon, restricting or otherwise narrowing the management rights of the Committee.
- 6. The Association and the Committee acknowledge and agree that if there are any concerns arise with respect to the use of non-evaluative peer observation at any school that the parties will, upon request of the other party, meet to discuss such concerns.

WHEREFORE, the Association and the Committee have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized representative as of the date set forth below.

For the Committee

For the Association

For the Association

Date

APPENDIX G EXPANDED LEARNING TIME AGREEMENT

Agreement between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Educators Association Units A, B, C, D & E for Expanded Learning Time Programs at the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy

This Agreement is entered into between the Cambridge Educator Association ("Association") and the Cambridge School Committee ("Committee") as of the Spirit of April 2014 and constitutes an agreement by the parties to settle the issues regarding the Expanded Learning Time Programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy with this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement will prevent the parties from negotiating a successor collective bargaining agreement for each unit that may address any subject of bargaining except issues related to Expanded Learning Time Programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy and this Agreement shall be considered an appendix to such applicable collective bargaining agreements.

WHEREAS, the Cambridge Public Schools as part of its mission for meeting the needs of all students began to offer expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy in the 2006-2007 school year;

WHEREAS, the Cambridge Public Schools continues to offer expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy;

WHEREAS, the Association and the Committee have met in an effort to resolve concerns regarding the implementation of expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy;

WHEREAS, the Association and the Committee agree that upon acceptance of the expanded learning time programs by the King School and the Fletcher Maynard Academy that the provisions of this Agreement will only pertain to the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy in the Cambridge Public Schools;

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of mutual promises and covenants, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Association and the Committee hereby agree as follows:

- The Association and the Committee agree that:
 - (i) all expanded learning time opportunities for the King School will initially be posted solely within the King School and all expanded learning time teaching opportunities for the Fletcher-Maynard Academy will initially be posted solely within the Fletcher-Maynard Academy without such limited posting being considered a violation of the posting provisions of Article 12, Section III of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect. If any expanded learning time opportunities

for the King School are not filled by applicants from within the King School and/or if any expanded learning time teaching opportunities for the Fletcher-Maynard Academy are not filled by applicants from within the Fletcher-Maynard Academy, then the unfilled expanded learning time teaching opportunities will be posted in accordance with the posting provisions of Article 12, Section III of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect;

- (ii) all applicants for expanded learning time teaching opportunities shall receive the following information at the time of their application for selection and participation in the expanded learning time program at either the King School and/or Fletcher-Maynard Academy:
 - (a) the length of the school day and school year;
 - (b) the amount of time required for the expanded school day;
 - (c) the amount of additional prep time, if any, provided in connection with the expanded learning time teaching opportunity;
 - (d) any additional time required during the summer and/or other school vacation periods and/or beyond the expanded school day; and
 - (e) any other duties and obligations beyond those set forth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect;
- (iii) any individual hired for expanded learning time teaching opportunities may be required to attend meetings or engage in other duties and obligations beyond the expanded learning time hours and work day in accordance with the provisions of Article 5, Section B, subsections B-1 through B-3 and B-5 and Section C, subsections C-3 and C-4 of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect.
- (iv) any teacher selected for expanded learning time teaching opportunity and who works between the minimum of three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time in the expanded learning time program and three hundred (ifty-nine (359) hours of additional learning time in the expanded learning time program will be provided with fifteen (15) minutes of daily, duty free preparation time, in addition to the preparation time set forth in Article 5 D-2(a) of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect. Any teacher selected for expanded learning

time teaching opportunity and who works between the minimum of three hundred sixty (360) hours of additional learning time in the expanded learning time program and four hundred twenty (420) hours of additional learning time in the expanded learning time program will be provided with twenty (20) minutes of daily, duty free preparation time, in addition to the preparation time set forth in Article 5 D-2(a) of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect. It is understood and agreed between the Association and the Committee that this additional daily, duty free preparation time may not be contiguous to the daily, duty free preparation time provided to the teacher in accordance with the provisions of Article 5 D-2(a) of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B. Such additional daily, duty free preparation time shall be arranged at the discretion of the principals of the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy.

It is understood and agreed that teachers of the King School and Fletcher-2. Maynard Academy as teachers of the Cambridge Public Schools shall be required to work the full work day/work year as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that those teachers of the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy who are selected to participate in the expanded learning programs shall be required to work the additional time applicable to their expanded learning time teaching position, which include additional hours beyond the regular workday as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association Units A&B. It is further understood and agreed that an expanded learning time program must include a minimum of three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year. Teachers who work this additional time of three hundred hours per year in an expanded learning time position providing direct instruction to students in the expanded learning time program shall be compensated the salary set forth below in addition to their current salary set forth in this collective bargaining agreement:

Members of Units A&B

	Years of Experience	Annualized Rate for 300 Hours
Level One	0-5	\$11,952.00
Level Two	6-10	\$15,239.00
Level Three	11 or more	\$18,227.00

If a principal chooses to implement an expanded learning time program consisting of more than three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year, the compensation will be pro-rated accordingly. It is further agreed that compensation for all schedules in the expanded learning time program that are less than three hundred (300) hours shall be pro-rated based accordingly. Additionally, the Association and the Committee acknowledge and agree that if an individual who is serving in an expanded learning time teaching opportunity goes out on leave for twenty (20) or more consecutive days, for any reason including without limitation, for a medical leave, personal leave or otherwise, the payment of the stipend set forth above will end on the twenty-first (21st) day of said leave. The Association and the Committee further acknowledge and agree that the individual will not be paid the stipend for the period of time he or she is not performing such expanded learning time opportunity duties. It is further agreed between the Association and the Committee that if the individual returns from said leave during the same school year and resumes his/her duties under the expanded learning time program, then payment of the stipend will resume as of the date on which the individual reassumes his/her duties in the expanded learning time program.

- The Association and the Committee further acknowledge and agree that the 3. schedules set forth above in paragraph 2 pertain to the additional salary that is paid to either a Unit A member or Unit B member when such member is required to work the additional hours of the expanded learning time program in order to teach students and that such additional salary is paid due to the fact that the member, whether in Unit A or Unit B is engaged in teaching students during the expanded learning time. The Association and the Committee further acknowledge and agree that when a Unit B member is required to work the additional hours of the expanded learning time program and to perform the duties and responsibilities of their Unit B position (i.e., assistant principal) during the additional hours of the expanded learning time program, then a stipend of \$4,000.00 (four thousand dollars) will be paid to an assistant principal who is required to work the additional hours of the expanded learning time program at either the King School or the Fletcher Maynard Academy and is solely performing the work, duties and responsibilities as an assistant principal.
- 4. The Association and the Committee agree that the acceptance and selection of individuals to participate in and be employed for the additional hours of operation at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall be at the discretion of the principal of each school, and shall not be grievable under the applicable collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge Education Association Units A, B, C, D and E and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect.
- 5. It is understood and agreed that members of the Cambridge Education Association Unit D that are employed as substitute teachers for teachers who are working an expanded learning time schedule at either the King School and/or Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall be required to work the full work day/work year

as prescribed by the terms of the applicable collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association, as then in effect, as well as the additional time applicable to the expanded learning time schedule of the position for which they are substituting, which include additional hours beyond the regular workday as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that such Unit D members shall be compensated in the following manner:

The salary schedule set forth in Article 12 of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Unit D and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, shall be pro-rated for those members of Unit D that are employed as a substitute for a teacher who is working an expanded learning time program schedule at either the King School and/or the Fletcher Maynard Academy.

6. (a) It is understood and agreed that members of the Cambridge Education
Association Unit E that are asked to serve as a substitute teacher for a
teacher who is working an expanded learning time schedule at either the
King School and/or Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall be required to work
the full work day/work year as prescribed by the terms of the applicable
collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools
and the Cambridge Education Association, as then in effect, as well as the
additional time applicable to the position for which they are serving as a
substitute teacher, which are additional hours beyond the regular workday
as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between
the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association
Units A&B, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that such
Unit E members shall be compensated in the following manner:

The additional pay that is paid to a paraprofessional pursuant to the provisions of Article 4(E)(2) of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Unit E and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, shall be pro-rated for those members of Unit E that are asked to serve as a substitute teacher for a teacher who is working an expanded learning time program schedule at either the King School and/or the Fletcher Maynard Academy.

(b) It is further understood and agreed that members of the Cambridge Education Association Unit E who are selected for an expanded learning time opportunity and work an additional three hundred (300) hours in the expanded learning time program as a paraprofessional shall be compensated at the salary set forth below in addition to their current salary set forth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Unit E and the Cambridge School Committee:

\$6,000.00.

It is also understood and agreed that Unit E members of the King School (c) and Fletcher-Maynard Academy as paraprofessionals of the Cambridge Public Schools shall be required to work the full work day/work year as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association Unit E, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that those Unit E members of the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy, who hold appropriate teaching certifications issued by the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, who are selected to participate and serve as teachers in the expanded learning programs for an expanded learning time position for which they are appropriately certified shall be required to work the additional time applicable to their expanded learning time teaching position, which include additional hours beyond the regular workday as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association. It is understood and agreed that no member of Unit E will be assigned to an expanded learning time teaching position until after members of Unit A have been given an opportunity to apply for such expanded learning time teaching position. It is further understood and agreed that an expanded learning time program must include a minimum of three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year. Unit E members serving as teachers in the expanded learning time program who work this additional time of three hundred hours per year in an expanded learning time position providing direct instruction to students in the expanded learning time program shall be compensated the salary set forth below in addition to their current salary set forth in this collective bargaining agreement:

Members of Unit E

	Years of Experience	Annualized Rate
		for 300 Hours
Level One	0-5	\$11,952.00
Level Two	6-10	\$15,239.00
Level Three	11 or more	\$18,227.00

(d) If a principal chooses to implement an expanded learning time program consisting of more than three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year, the compensation will be pro-rated accordingly. It is further agreed that compensation for all schedules in the

- expanded learning time program that are less than three hundred (300) hours shall be pro-rated accordingly.
- (e) Additionally, the Association and the Committee acknowledge and agree that if an individual who is serving in an expanded learning time teaching opportunity goes out on leave for twenty (20) or more consecutive days, for any reason including without limitation, for a medical leave, personal leave or otherwise, the payment of the stipend set forth above will end on the twenty-first (21st) day of said leave. The Association and the Committee further acknowledge and agree that the individual will not be paid the stipend for the period of time he or she is not performing such expanded learning time opportunity duties. It is further agreed between the Association and the Committee that if the individual returns from said leave during the same school year and resumes his/her duties under the expanded learning time program, then payment of the stipend will resume as of the date on which the individual reassumes his/her duties in the expanded learning time program.
- 7. The Committee and the Association acknowledge and agree that under the provisions of this Agreement if a Unit E member works as a paraprofessional in the expanded learning time program at either the King School or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy, then the Unit E member shall be paid a stipend of \$20.00 (twenty dollars) per hour for hours worked as during expanded learning time. This stipend is included in the Unit E member's regular semi-monthly paycheck.
 - 8. If a Unit E member who regularly works as a paraprofessional in the expanded learning time program is asked to substitute for a teacher who is working in the expanded learning time program, then the Unit E member shall be paid a \$10.00 (ten dollars) per hour differential for hours worked as a substitute teacher, including the expanded learning time program hours. The differential payment will be paid on a monthly basis in accordance with existing practices for substitute teacher payments.
 - 9. On occasion a Unit E member who does not regularly work in the expanded learning time program may be asked to substitute for a teacher who is working in the expanded learning time program. If that situation arises, then the Unit E member shall receive a differential payment of \$10.00 (ten dollars) per hour for the regular school day and \$30.00 (thirty dollars) per hour for hours worked as a substitute teacher during expanded learning time program hours. The entire differential payment for substitute teaching in this situation will be paid on a monthly basis in accordance with existing practices for substitute teacher payments. For example, if a Unit E member who does not regularly work in the expanded learning time program substitutes for a teacher who is working in the expanded learning time program for seven (7) hours, then the member shall be sixty dollars (\$60.00) for the regular school day and thirty dollars (\$30.00) for the additional hour of work for a total differential payment of ninety dollars (\$90.00).

- 10. The deadlines set forth in Article 34 of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, regarding the submission of applications for job sharing, and the deadlines set forth in Article 5M of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, regarding the submission of applications for flex-time, shall not be applicable in the event that individual teachers at the King School and/or Fletcher-Maynard Academy seek to voluntarily access the provisions of either of these articles, as then in effect, in connection with the expanded learning time programs at each school.
- It is understood and agreed that individual teachers at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy may voluntarily seek to access the flex-time provisions of Article 5M of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, in connection with the expanded learning time programs at each school.
- 12. It is understood and agreed that the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall each develop an internal resolution process to allow staff members to raise issues, concerns or problems and that this internal resolution process shall be provided to all staff members at each school by the Principal. It is further understood and agreed that the grievance process set forth in the applicable collective bargaining agreements between the Association and the Committee will not be used to raise any issues, concerns or problems with respect to the expanded learning time program at each school. All disputes not resolved at the school level shall be referred to the Superintendent for resolution. The President of the Cambridge Education Association will consult with the Superintendent regarding the dispute. The decision of the Superintendent shall be final.
- 13. It is understood and agreed that teachers and paraprofessionals at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy who are working in the expanded learning time program, either on a flex-time schedule or on expanded hours who fall under the jurisdiction of the Association may not seek modification of the term of the assignment until the expiration of the school year in which the assignment was made unless extenuating circumstances exist.
- 14. It is understood and agreed that community partners also will be selected by each principal of each school to assist in the operation and delivery of services in the expanded learning time program of each school. It is also understood and agreed that the selection and usage of community partners in the expanded learning time programs of the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall not be grievable under the collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge Education Association Units A, B, C, D & E and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect.

- 15. It is understood and agreed that all community partner positions shall not be positions that fall under the jurisdiction of the Association collective bargaining agreements, as then in effect, and individuals employed in these positions will not be members of the Association's bargaining units. It is further understood and agreed that individuals employed in these community partner positions at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall not accrue seniority in the school system and that these community partners will be selected by the principal of each school to assist in the operation and delivery of services in the expanded learning time programs at either the King School and/or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy.
- 16. It is understood and agreed that the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy expanded learning time programs and their respective school-based administrators will have greatly increased decision-making authority, including that all Cambridge Education Association Units A, B, C, D & E positions at these two (2) schools that are posted as expanded learning time positions, which include additional hours beyond the regular work day, are exempt from all Union and School Committee work rules as relates to the work hours and work day. No provisions of this Agreement shall prevent the principals of the King School and/or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy and/or the Cambridge Public Schools from making changes to their respective expanded learning time programs and schedules during the course of the school year based on the needs of the student population attending each of the schools.
- 17. The Committee and the Association agree that even though the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy are implementing expanded learning time programs at each of these schools, that the ending time at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy on the day before Thanksgiving will be noon or at a time earlier when required by the school district. The Association agrees that no grievances shall be filed by any member of any unit with respect to the ending time at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy on the day before Thanksgiving.
- 18. It is understood and agreed that this Agreement will be effective through the term of any expanded learning time grant awarded by the Massachusetts Department of Education to the Cambridge Public Schools for expanded learning time programs at either the King School and/or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy and/or through the term of award of other grant funds, whichever is longer. It is further understood and agreed that the continuation of any expanded learning time program at either school is subject to and contingent upon the continuation of grant funding from the Massachusetts Department of Education and/or other grant funds. The Association and the Committee further agree that it is within the sole discretion of the Cambridge Public Schools to withdraw from participation in the expanded learning time program at any time and that if either the King School and/or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy withdraw from participation in the expanded learning time

program, the provisions of this Agreement shall no longer be applicable to said school. It is further understood and agreed that this Agreement may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties agree to review the agreement every two years that such agreement is in effect. The parties agree that this Agreement is an Appendix to the 2012-2015 collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Education Association Unit C, Unit D and Unit E and the 2012-2013 Interim Agreement and 2012-20116 collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B.

- 19. Although both parties agree that programs such as expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy require flexible operating schedules and exemptions from work rules, notwithstanding this provision, the President of the Cambridge Education Association may consult with the Superintendent or designee regarding the expanded learning time programs at the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy.
- 20. It is further understood and agreed by the parties that this Agreement only pertains to the expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy. The Association and the Committee agree that the development, operation and implementation of an expanded learning time program at any other school in the Cambridge Public Schools would have to be negotiated between and among the Association and the Committee.

WHEREFORE, the Association and the Committee have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized representative as of the date set forth above.

CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCATION

Order No. 614-665

Date 4/30/14

Patricia Berry Secretary to the Cambridge Sch

Secretary to the Cambridge School Committee

APPENDIX H SIDE LETTERS

Joint Special Education Advisory Group Annual Evaluator Training Transportation Issues

SIDE LETTER BETWEEN THE CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE AND THE CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION UNITS A&B REGARDING A JOINT SPECIAL EDUCATION ADVISORY GROUP

The Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B have agreed as follows:

There shall be a Joint Special Education Advisory Group (SEAG), consisting of eight (8) representative staff from members of Unit A from all areas within the Office of Student Services designated by the CEA, three (3) members of Unit B from the division of special education within Office of Student Services (OSS) who will be invited to attend meetings based upon topics being addressed, and the Assistant Superintendent for Student Services, the Executive Director of Special Education and up to three (3) non-union administrators designated by the Assistant Superintendent of Student Services.

This SEAG shall be co-chaired jointly by one individual designated by the CEA and by the Assistant Superintendent for Student Services or designee. The purpose of the SEAG will be to facilitate collaboration among district wide stakeholders to develop informed and data driven suggestions and potential actions that will improve the division of special education and responsibilities related to providing services to students, including but not limited to: workloads, strategic planning, and strategic initiatives. This SEAG shall be advisory to the Assistant Superintendent for the Office of Student Services and the Executive Director of Special Education. The work of the SEAG will be determined by the Executive Director of Special Education in consultation with the co-chair of the SEAG and the members of this SEAG. The meeting frequency of this SEAG shall be bimonthly or at any other frequency as jointly agreed to by the Executive Director of Special Education or designee and the co-chair of the SEAG.

During the first four months of the 2023-2024 school year, the SEAG will:

- Review the Executive Director of Special Education's entry plan recommendations, and provide input about possible options and/or solutions for making educator workloads more equitable across the district to the Executive Director of Special Education and the Assistant Superintendent for the Office of Student Services by no later than December 31, 2023.
- Assist in the revision of the Office of Student Services Procedural Manual by providing recommended additions and/or revisions including, but not limited to, recommended additions and/or revisions to the procedures and guidelines related to the scope, responsibilities, and duties of school based staff members by no later than January 31, 2024, with the expectation that Office of Student Services will issue a finalized Office of Student Services Procedural Manual by February 28, 2024.

Starting in the 2023-2024 school year and continuing through the term of this contract which expires on August 31, 2026:

- 1. Special Education Unit A members will be provided with a half (½) rolling Staff-on-Assignment ("SOA") day for paperwork needs four times per school year, potentially in line with progress notes/reporting periods.
- 2. In addition, 1 full SOA Day will be provided for Special Education Unit A staff completing MCAS-Alts.

Additionally, the Division of Special Education, in good faith, will implement the following recommendations of the Executive Director of Special Education by the targeted goal dates identified below.

Targeted Implementation Date: January 1, 2024

• Create an Out-of-district (OOD)/Private School Team.

Targeted Implementation Date: March 1, 2024

• Create a data-driven decision model to determine staff assignments and help ensure a more equitable workload throughout the district.

Targeted Implementation Date: June 1, 2024

 Rename and provide descriptions of Special Education Programs across the district.

Targeted Implementation Date: September 1, 2024

Non-Contractual NOTE: The School Committee expressly reserves all of its management rights with respect to staffing and the creation and/or restructuring of positions and job responsibilities:

• Develop a comprehensive continuum of services, with clearly articulated programs and descriptions.

During the 2024-2025 school year, the SEAG will focus on special educator workloads; the SEAG will collaborate with OSE leadership to produce reports presented to the Committee and Association in January 2025, June 2025 and January 2026 using the data driven model that was created by March 1, 2024.

The work of this SEAG shall expire at the end of the term of this collective bargaining agreement. In other words, this provision shall become null and void as of the last date of the successor collective bargaining agreement (i.e., even if the parties are still negotiating a successor agreement this provision will be eliminated as of the last date of the successor collective bargaining agreement).

CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL (COMMITTEE	CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION UNITS A&B
ariel B. Kenne	2rew	a) humber
Ariel Kennebrew		Daniel Monahan
Executive Secretary		President
C23-307	12/5/2023	
Order No.	Date	

SIDE LETTER BETWEEN THE CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE AND THE CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION UNITS A&B REGARDING ANNUAL EVALUATOR TRAINING SIDE LETTER

The Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B enter into a side letter which states the following.

- A) The school department and CEA will as part of the work of the Evaluation Process Committee co-plan an annual training for all Unit A and B members of no more than 2 hours total during existing contractual hours on topics recommended by the Evaluation Process Committee.
- B) The school department and CEA as part of the work of the Evaluation Process Committee also will co-plan an annual training for all Evaluators of at least 2 hours during existing contractual hours for Unit A or Unit B Evaluators on topics recommended by the Evaluation Process Committee.

Both the annual training for all Unit A&B members and the annual training for all Evaluators will be co-facilitated by the CEA and School Department and the co-facilitators will be agreed upon by the CEA President and the Chief Talent Officer.

The side letter shall expire at the end of the term of this collective bargaining agreement on August 31, 2026. In other words, this provision shall become null and void as of the last date of the successor collective bargaining agreement (i.e., even if the parties are still negotiating a successor agreement this provision will be eliminated as of the last date of the successor collective bargaining agreement).

Criel B. Kennek		CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION UNITS A&B
Ariel Kennebrew		Daniel Monahan
Executive Secretary		President
C23-307	12/5/2023	*****
Order No.	Dato	

SIDE LETTER BETWEEN THE CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE AND THE CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION UNITS A&B REGARDING TRANSPORTATION ISSUES

The Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B have agreed as follows:

The School Department will convene a working group with the CEA and City transportation officials to review the adequacy of parking at each building and explore alternative transportation arrangements. The City will share data collected in the commuting survey with data disaggregated between school, department and other City employees.

CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL		CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION UNITS A&B
ariel B. Kenne	knew	Tunk
Ariel Kennebrew		Daniel Monahan
Executive Secretary		President
C23-307	12/5/2023	·
Order No.	Date	

ARTICLES OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement is made and entered into this 5th day of December 2023, by and between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Education Association.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the said parties hereunto set their hands and seals to this Agreement and three other copies of like content.

CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION	CITY OF CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE
Dur	ariel B. Kennebrew
Daniel Monahan, President	Ariel B. Kennebrew
Williand pres Genald	Executive Secretary to the School Committee
William McDonald, VP of Labor	Voted by the School Committee
Man Stanfield Cignlan	December 5, 2023 C23-307
Mary Elizabeth Cranton	Date Order No.
Lisa Hayward	
Conservation of the second	Vutorian. Shear, Pap
Adaline Lining	Victoria L. Greer, PhD
"D 11-2-2	Superintendent of Schools
Duncar MacLaury C	Ivy Washington
	Interim Chief Financial Officer
MD THE	
Maurine Marcellus	
Krister I Ruy	
Kristin Newton	
Chillon .	
Fabigue Noroffha	
1. xarfalluss C	,
Banke Oluwole	
J. J.	
Liz Vincent	
1/24	
Andrea Zuniga	